# WASTEWATER AND EXCRETA USE IN AGRICULTURE IN NORTHERN VIETNAM: HEALTH RISKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACTS

# **INAUGURALDISSERTATION**

zur

Erlangung der Würde eines Doktors der Philosophie

vorgelegt der

Philosophisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät der

Universität Basel

von

# **Phuc Pham-Duc**

aus

Hanoi, Vietnam

Basel, 2013

Genehmigt von der Philosophisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät auf Antrag von Prof. Dr. Jakob Zinsstag and Dr. Jeroen Herman Jan Ensink.

Basel, den 13. Dezember 2011

Prof. Dr. Martin Spiess Dekan

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	iv
LIST OF FIGURES	v
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	vi
SUMMARY	vii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	x
1. INTRODUCTION	1
1.1. The overview of wastewater and excreta use in agriculture	1
1.2. The health risks related to the use of wastewater and excreta	2
1.2.1 Excreted-pathogens transmission routes	3
1.2.2 Enteric virus pathogens	5
1.2.3 Enteric bacterial pathogens	5
1.2.4 Intestinal protozoan parasites	6
1.2.5 Soil-transmitted helminthiasis	8
1.2.6 Diarrhoea related to the use of wastewater and excreta	11
1.3 Wastewater and excreta use in agriculture and health risks in Vietnam	14
1.4 Integrated approach for assessing the health risks and environmental impacts	16
2. AIM AND OBJECTIVES.	20
3. DESCRIPTION OF THE STUDY SITES	21
4. METHODOLOGY	27
4.1 Epidemiological studies	27
4.2 Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment	29
4.3 Material Flow Analysis	32
4.4 Data analysis approaches	34
4.5 Ethical considerations	35
5. ASCARIS LUMBRICOIDES AND TRICHURIS TRICHIURA ASSOCIATED WI	TH
WASTEWATER AND HUMAN EXCRETA USE IN AGRICULTURE IN VIETN	AM
	36
5.1 Abstract	37
5.2 Introduction	39
5.3 Methods	40
5.4 Results	45
5.5 Discussion	55
5.6 Conclusion	57
5.7 Conflict of interest	57
5.8 Authors' contributions	57
5.9 Acknowledgments	58
6. RISK FACTORS FOR ENTAMOEBA HISTOLYTICA INFECTION IN AN	
AGRICULTURAL COMMUNITY IN HANAM PROVINCE, VIETNAM	59
6.1 Abstract	60
6.2 Background	61
6.3 Methods	62
6.4 Results	66
6.5 Discussion	72
6.6 Conclusion	75
6.7 Conflict of interest	75
0.7 Connet of interest	

6.8 Acknowledgments	75
6.9 Authors' contributions	
7 DIARRHOEAL DISEASES IN ADULTS IN AN AGRICULTURAL COMMU	NITY
WHERE WASTEWATER AND EXCRETA WAS USED IN HANAM PROVINC	Έ.
VIETNAM	
7.1 Abstract	
7.2 Introduction	80
7 3 Methods	81
7 4 Results	86
7.5 Discussion	00 94
7.6 Conclusion	
7.7 Conflict of interest	
7.8 Acknowledgments	02 98
7.0 Authors' contributions	00
8 ASSESSMENT OF INFECTION PISKS OF DIAPPHOEA ASSOCIATED WI	70 ТЦ
WASTEWATER AND EXCRETA USE IN AGRICUITURE IN HANAM PROV	INCE
NORTHERN VIETNAM	110CL,
8 1 Abstract	100
8.2 Introduction	100
8.2 Materials and methods	102
8.4 Desults	100
8.5 Discussion	109
8.6 Conclusions	114
8.7 Conflicts of interest	117
8.7 Collines of Interest	110
8.0 Authors' contributions	110
0.9 AUDIOIS CONTROLOUDIS	110 DITE
9. ASSESSING NUTRIENT FLUXES IN A VIETNAMESE KURAL AREA DES I IMITED AND LICHI V INCEDTAINTY DATA	110
0.1 Abstract	119
9.1 AUSUIdet	120
9.2 Introduction	122
9.5 Methodology	124
9.4 Results and discussion	129
9.5 Conclusions and recommendations	130
9.0 Acknowledgements      10 DISCUSSION	139
10.1 Enidemiological studies	140
10.1 1 Intestinal peresitie infections associated with westewater and everete rause	140
10.1.2 Diambasel anisodas associated with westewater and exercise reuse.	140
10.1.2 Diarmoeal episodes associated with wastewater and excreta reuse	142
10.1.3 Other risk factors for intestinal parasitic infections and diarrhoea	144
10.1.4 Methodological considerations	145
10.2 Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment	14/
10.5 Waterial How analysis	150
10.4 Summary of the key findings of the Work	152
11. FERSPECTIVE AND IDENTIFIED KESEAKCH NEEDS	154
11.1 Epidemiology vs. QNIKA, and combination of Epidemiology, QMRA, and MI	FA 154
11.2 Wastewater and excreta treatment needs	156

11.3 Improvement of hygiene behaviour needs	158
11.4 Identified research needs	160
12. REFERENCES	
ANNEX 1. INFORMED CONSENT FOR THE STUDY PARTICIPANTS	
ANNEX 2. QUESTIONNAIRES	
ANNEX 3. TERMS AND DEFINITIONS FOR MFA	197
ANNEX 4. CURRICULUM VITAE	199

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1 Summary of health risks associated with wastewater reuse
Table 4.1 Involuntarily ingestion volumes based on the intensity of water or soil contact
Table 4.2 Best-Fit Dose-Response Parameters (Human) 32
Table 5.2 Prevalence of intestinal parasitic infections stratified by sex and age group inHoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam
(N=1,425)
Table 5.3 Risk factors for helminth infection in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes,
Hanam (univariable logistic regression analysis)
Table 5.4 Risk factors for helminth infection in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes,
Hanam (multivariable logistic regression analysis)54
Table 6.1 Risk factors of E. histolytica infection in Hanam province, Vietnam
(univariable conditional logistic regression analysis)
Table 6.2 Risk factors for <i>E. histolytica</i> infection in Hanam province, Vietnam
(multivariable conditional logistic regression analysis)
Table 7.1 Characteristics of the study households ( $N = 405$ ) in Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay
communes, Hanam province, Vietnam, 2009-2010
Table 7.2 Risk factors for adult diarrhoeal diseases in 232 cases and 232 controls in
Hanam province, Vietnam (univariable conditional logistic regression analysis and
adjusted for age groups and sex)
Table 7.3 Risk factors for adult diarrhoeal diseases in 232 cases and 232 controls in
Hanam province, Vietnam (multivariable conditional logistic regression analysis and adjusted for age groups and sex)
Table 8.1 Accidental ingestion at each exposure point (scenario) and dose assumptions in
Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes. Hanam province Northern Vietnam
Table 8.2 Mean concentrations of nathogens in the exposure points in Hoang Tay and
Nhat Tan communes. Hanam province. Northern Vietnam (expressed in probability
density functions - PDF) 110
Table 8.3 Single infection risks in the different exposure scenarios estimated by 10.000-
trial Monte Carlo simulations in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam
province, Northern Vietnam 111
Table 9.1 List of necessary data (Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan offices, 2000-2008;
Montangero, 2006) and detailed equations in Household (1) process of MFA
calibration
Table 9.2 Effect of 10% parameter increase on nutrient flow to drainage system, surface
water

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 Faecal-oral pathogen transmission routes
Figure 1.2 Life cycle of Amoebiasis and Giardiasis
Figure 1.3 Life cycle of Cryptosporidiosis
Figure 1.4 Life cycles of A. lumbricoides and T. trichiura9
Figure 1.5 Life cycle of hookworm 10
Figure 1.6 Conceptual framework of the combination of health and environmental risk
assessment for health and environmental sanitation planning 17
Figure 3.1 Maps of the study sites in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam
province, Northern Vietnam
Figure 3.2 The environmental sanitation and agricultural systems in Hoang Tay and Nhat
Tan communes, Northern Vietnam. The five sampling points are i, ii, iii, iv and v. 25
Figure 4.1 Diagram of MFA process
Figure 5.1 Participants' compliance to participate in the study in Hoang Tay and Nhat
Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam 46
Figure 8.1 Annual infection risks in the different exposure scenarios estimated by 10,000-
trial Monte Carlo simulations in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam
province, Northern Vietnam112
Figure 8.2 Annual risks of diarrhoeal diseases in the different exposure scenarios in
Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam 113
Figure 8.3 Annual burden of diarrhoeal diseases in the different exposure scenarios in
Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam 114
Figure 9.1 Simplified MFA framework (adapted from Montagero, 2006) 125
Figure 9.2 a & b. MFA result in 2008 for nitrogen (a) and phosphorus (b) (unit:
tonnes/year)130
Figure 9.3 Plausibility assessment results from Criterion 1
Figure 9.4 Nitrogen (a) and phosphorus (b) flows in wastewater to the drainage system
and to surface water and in sludge and organic solid waste to four processes 137

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ADB	Asian Development Bank		
AF	Attributable Fraction		
AIDS	Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome		
APHA	American Public Health Association		
CDC	Centers for Disease Control and Prevention		
DALYs	Disability Adjusted Life Years		
DEC	Diarrheagenic Escherichia coli		
EAWAG	Swiss Federal Institute of Aquatic Science and Technology		
EPG	Eggs Per Gram		
FECT	Formalin-Ether Concentration Technique		
GEE	Generalised Estimating Equations		
IFA	Immunofluorescent Antibodies		
IWMI	International Water Management Institute		
JACS	Joint Area Case Studies		
MBD	Maximum Burden of Diarrhoea		
MFA	Material Flow Analysis		
MOH	Vietnamese Ministry of Health		
MONRE	Vietnamese Ministry of Natural and Resources Environment		
MPN	Most Probable Number		
NCCR	National Center of Competence in Research		
NIHE	National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology		
PCA	Principal Component Analysis		
PDF	Probability Density Functions		
QMRA	Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment		
SANDEC	Department of Water and Sanitation in Developing Countries		
SDC	Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation		
SES	Socioeconomic Status		
SNSF	Swiss National Science Foundation		
STH	Soil-transmitted Helminths		
Swiss TPH	Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute		
UNICEF	United Nation Children's Fund		
USEPA	United States Environmental Protection Agency		
WHO	World Health Organisation		

# SUMMARY Background

Wastewater is commonly used in agriculture and aquaculture in developing countries but also in developed countries due to the growing water scarcity. In Vietnam, the use wastewater and excreta in agriculture has a long tradition. While this practice has clear advantages (fertiliser, economic impacts etc.), it harbours potential risks for health and environment. The aim of the thesis was to understand the health and environmental risks related to wastewater and excreta reuse in an agricultural community in Northern Vietnam, with a focus on intestinal parasitic infections and diarrhoeal diseases and nutrients flow. This work is to optimizing the benefit of wastewater and excreta reuse in agriculture in from health and environmental perspective, which allows proposing potential interventions for health and environmental improvement.

# Methods

In the study area - 2 communes of Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan in Hanam province, Northern Vietnam - wastewater (i.e. Nhue River and local pond), human and animal excreta are commonly used as water irrigation and fertilisers: (i) Cross-sectional, cohort and nested case-control studies were conducted to assess the relative importance of exposure to wastewater and excreta for parasitic infection and diarrhoeal episodes. Exposure data were obtained from household and individual interviews. Stool examinations were used to assess infection status. (ii) Quantitative microbial risk assessment (QMRA) of *Escherichia coli, Giardia lamblia* and *Cryptosporidium parvum* infection due to the exposure to wastewater and excreta was conducted using multi-trial Monte Carlo simulations to estimate diarrhoeal risks. (iii) Material flow analysis (MFA) was used to analyse nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P) flows in the environmental sanitation and agricultural systems.

#### Results

Helminth infections were prevalent (e.g. *Ascaris lumbricoides* 24%, *Trichuris trichiura* 40%, and any helminth infections 47%). Risk of infection increased for people having direct contact with Nhue River water (OR = 2.1, 95% CI 1.4-3.2), and using human

excreta as fertiliser (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.0-2.3). Tap water use in household was a protective factor against *T. trichiura* infection (OR = 0.6, 95% CI 0.4-0.9). *Entamoeba histolytica* infection was not associated with contact with Nhue River and pond water, and human and animal excreta, but with close contact with domestic animals (OR = 5.9, 95% CI 1.9-18.9), never or rarely washed hands with soap (OR = 3.4, 95% CI 1.1-10.0) and average socioeconomic ststus (OR = 4.3, 95% CI 1.3-14.0). Diarrhoeal incidence in adults was 0.28 episodes per person per year (pppy). The direct contact with water from the Nhue River (OR = 2.4, 95% CI 1.2-4.7) and local ponds (OR = 2.3, 95% CI 1.3-4.3), handling practices of human excreta (OR = 5.4, 95% CI 1.4-21.1), and animal excreta (OR = 3.3, 95% CI 1.8-6.0) as fertilisers were important risk factors for diarrhoeal diseases. Furthermore, inadequate use of protective measures (OR = 6.9, 95% CI 3.5-13.9), close contact with people having diarrhoea (OR = 3.7, 95% CI 1.4-10.3), never or rarely washed hands with soap (OR = 3.3, 95% CI 1.2-4-6), and rainwater use in household for drinking (OR = 5.4, 95% CI 2.4-12.1) were also associated with increased the risks of diarrhoeal diseases.

QMRA revealed that the most hazardous exposures included direct contact with Nhue River, local pond and field water, household sewage, and composted excreta. The annual infection risks due to exposure to wastewater exceeded the WHO reference level ( $10^{-4}$ , i.e.  $\leq 1$  infection per 10,000 individuals), e.g. in scenario of growing rice, *G. lamblia* caused an infection risk of 0.75, *C. parvum* (0.39), and *E. coli* (0.96). The annual diarrhoeal risks were much greater than the WHO threshold values of  $10^{-3}$  (i.e. 0.001 pppy), e.g. due to *G. lamblia* (0.50), *C. parvum* (0.15) and DEC (0.24) in scenario of growing rice.

MFA simulations highlighted that the sanitation system is an important source of nutrients entering the surface water. Every year, 109 tonnes of N and 35 tonnes of P (75% N and 65% P from on-site sanitation system effluents) are discharged into the drainage system; and 118 tonnes of N and 25 tonnes of P released into surface water. Furthermore, simulations revealed that if nutrient management is not improved, levels of nutrients due to wastewater, faecal sludge, and organic solid waste will double until 2020.

## Summary

## Conclusions

In the agricultural settings, where wastewater and excreta are commonly used, important health and environmental impacts were documented. For mitigation purposes, personal hygiene practices and safe water and food consumption must be further addressed. Adequate on-site sanitation system technologies are warranted to assure waste treament and reduce nutrients discharge to the environment. Further investments in this direction are warranted to improve benefit-risk ratio for the agricultural community and increase sustainability of this agricultural system.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

It would not have been possible to write this doctoral thesis without the help and support of the kind people around me, to only some of whom it is possible to give particular mention here.

First and foremost I wish to thank my advisor, Professor Phung Dac Cam. He has been supportive since the days I began working at the Division of Enteric Infections, Microbiology Department, National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology, Hanoi, Vietnam. Prof Cam has supported me not only by providing a research assistantship over almost ten years, but also academically and emotionally through the rough road to finish this thesis.

I want to express my deeply-felt thanks to my thesis advisor, Professor Jakob Zinsstag, Deputy Head of Department of Epidemiology and Public Health, Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute (Swiss TPH), for his warm encouragement and thoughtful guidance and giving me many valuable comments. The lessons I have learned from him will definitely stay with me for my future career in science.

I am indebted to PD Dr. Peter Odermatt, my co-supervisor for being a patient, motivating, fair, honest, challenging, and involved mentor. His endless efforts to support me were absolutely crucial for me to complete this thesis. I also admire him for his tireless working capacity and a close attention to all of his students despite a tight working schedule. Peter, I am grateful in every possible way and hope to keep up our collaboration in the future.

I am so thankful to Dr. Hung Nguyen-Viet for seeing my potentials in accepting me into the NCCR North-South project, and for all of his detailed supervisions of my work and progress. I have learnt a lot from Hung during the implementation of the research and writing of the articles. I have been lucky enough to work with him for the last four years and the lessons I have learned from him will definitely be with me for my future career in science. He has not only been my supervisor, he has become a good friend of our colleagues. I also would like to acknowledge Dr. Jan Hattendorf, my co-author in a number of papers. Jan has made the statistics become simple to me through easy and simple explanations and guidance.

I extend my special thanks are given to Mr. Roland Schertenleib, former Head of SANDEC/EAWAG, Dübendorf, for sharing Hung's view to select me into the NCCR North-South project. I also would like to thank to the staff at SANDEC/EAWAG for their support and many inspirational discussions while I stayed there for 4 months with funding from the EAWAG Partnership Program (EPP), especially Mr. Christian Zurbrügg - Director of SANDEC/EAWAG for his enthusiastic assistance in gathering and providing very useful information related to the NCCR North-South project activities and other fields is highly appreciated.

My PhD work would have never come to a successful completion without the contributions of my colleagues at the Division of Enteric Infections of National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology, Hanoi, Vietnam. Not only helping me to conduct the studies, they have made the Division become my second family where everyone cares for each other. Special thanks should be given to the microbiological team of the Division, especially Nguyen Thi Be, Nguyen Thi Gam, Nguyen Thi Phich, Nguyen Thuy Tram and Do Bich Ngoc for their great assistance. My thanks are also extended to other colleagues at the Division, Dr. Vuong Tuan Anh, Dr. Do Thuy Trang, Nguyen Dang Tuan, Nguyen Thi Phong Lan, Dr. Hoang Thi Thu Ha, for their exchange of scientific knowledge and information and other support. Thanks also to all other people of the Division, Luong Minh Hoa, Doan Thi Thu Ha, Hoang Thi Thoa, Nguyen Quynh Trang, Lam Thanh Hue, for all their support and encouragement. I will never forget the friendship of all these people.

I am also grateful to Nguyen Cong Khuong, Vu Van Tu, Do Thu Nga, Nguyen Hong Nhung, Nguyen Thi Bich Thao and other colleagues of the NCCR North-South research group in Hanoi for their help during the time I was in Switzerland and the busy days of collecting samples and interview questionnaire and field supervision. Special thanks are addressed to Pham Thi Huyen, Nguyen Thi Bich Thao, Le Thi Huong Quyen, Nguyen Van Anh, Nguyen Duy Hung and his friends. The tiring and meticulous task of data entry

#### Acknowledgements

could not be finished without their inputs. Many thanks to Vi Nguyen and Dr. Lisa Crump whose editing suggestions and precise sense of the English language contributed to my papers and thesis.

I would like to acknowledge Prof. Nguyen Van De and the staffs of the Faculty of Parasitology at the Hanoi Medical University, for performing the stool examinations for helminth and protozoan parasites. I wish to thank the National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology and Department of Bacteriology for facilitating my work.

The fieldwork could not have been performed without the approval and steady support from the Communal People's Committees of Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes and local authorities. I wish to thank the special contributions of all the staffs of Communal Health Stations and village health workers in the data and stool sample collections for all studies. Thanks for all their hard work and great efforts. I am very grateful to Le Van Tuan, Head of Health Station in Hoang Tay; and Nguyen Van Binh and Nguyen Phuong Hay, Head of Health Station in Nhat Tan for the excellent support and assistance in the organisations of the field activities and implementation. All study participants and their families from the two communes are especially acknowledged for their participations throughout the study, despite having to struggle everyday to make ends meet with their busy agricultural work. Many words of thanks are addressed to all of them.

At the Swiss TPH, I thank Prof. Marcel Tanner, Director of Institute, for his support which I enjoyed at one stage or another during my PhD. I also enjoyed invaluable secretarial support from Christine Mensch, Christine Walliser, Margrith Slaoui as well as Heidi Immler and her staff in the library and my appreciation can not be overstated. Special thanks are addressed to my colleagues in the Human and Animal Health Unit, Dr. Esther Schelling, Dr. Lisa Crump, Jalil Darkhan, Patricia Schwärzler, Balako Gumi Donde, Mirgissa Kaba, Joldoshbek Kasymbekov, Richard Ngandolo, Le Thi Kim Anh, Monique Léchenne, Anna Dean, Stephanie Mauti and Vreni Jean-Richard, for their works and experiences provided many points of contact for my studies and they actively supported me whenever they could. I enjoyed the company of many international dear friends at Swiss TPH with whom I not only shared the office and spent the coffee break and lunch time with, but also had inspiring discussions and who supported me in different

#### Acknowledgements

ways. Among them are Christian Wirz, Phonepasong Soukhathammavong; Khampheng Phongluxa, Virak Khieu, Sandro Schmidlin, and other colleagues. I thank all of them as well as my friends from the world outside Swiss TPH for what they did for me.

During my stay in Basel, Switzerland I received valuable encouragements and help from many Vietnamese friends. My sincere thanks go to Mai Thanh Duc, Huynh Ngoc Khanh Toan, Nguyen Thu Huong, Tran Doan Huan, Le Thi Kim Anh, Pham Thi Thanh Thuy, Nguyen Thuy Khanh, and Bui Duy Anh, for their generous hospitalities and friendships. Kind encouragement and help have come to me from many other friends, some of them have significant impacts on my life. Although I will not name them here, I will never forget what they did for me. Let me tell them that I am in debt of them!

Last but not least I am in debted to my whole family. Without their supports, it would have been simply impossible for me to overcome so many difficulties, many more than I had expected before. The completion of my study at the University of Basel is definitely an achievement of all of them, my beloved wife Bui Thi Huong Tra, my children Pham Duc Hieu, Pham Duc Anh Tuan and Pham Duc Tuan, my own parents Dr. Pham Dinh Huong and Le Thi Luyen, my brother Pham Dinh Hanh, and my sister Pham Thi Huong. I am also grateful to my mother-in-law Mac Thi Xenh, who together with other family members have helped me to take a good care of my children, during the time I was in Switzerland and busy with my PhD work. This Thesis is dedicated to them.

**Financial support:** The present thesis has been supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation (SNSF) and the Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation (SDC) through the program of the National Centre for Competences in Research (NCCR) North-South. The Eawag Partnership Program (EPP) and the KFPE (Commision for Research Partnerships with Developing Countries) also supported this work.

#### **1. INTRODUCTION**

#### 1.1. The overview of wastewater and excreta use in agriculture

Wastewater can encompass a wide range of potential contaminants and concentrations resulting from the mixing of wastewaters from different sources, e.g. from domestic effluent consisting of blackwater (excreta, urine and faecal sludge, i.e. toilet wastewater), greywater (kitchen and bathing wastewater), industrial and agricultural effluents, hospitals, and stormwater [1]. The use of wastewater is a widespread practice with a long tradition in many countries around the world, it is estimated that more than 4-6 million hectares are irrigated with wastewater or polluted water [2, 3]. In many European and North American cities, wastewater was disposed of in agricultural fields before the introduction of wastewater treatment technologies to prevent pollution of water bodies [4]. In developing countries like China, Mexico, Peru, Egypt, Morocco, India and Vietnam, wastewater has been used as a source of crop nutrients over many decades [2, 5]. Over the years, the use of wastewater and excreta in both agriculture and aquaculture continues to be common in China, South and South East Asia as well as various places in Africa [6-8]. The majority of wastewater used in developing countries does not receive any conventional treatment before being directly applied to the agricultural land. A rapid and uncontrolled urban sprawl combined with limited financial resources and capabilities for wastewater collection and treatment contribute to this situation [9]. In contrast to many industrialized countries, the use of wastewater has become less popular with the improvement of treatment technologies and increased awareness of the environmental and health issues associated with practice. For example, in France or Israel only secondary treated wastewater is used, and usually as a sprinkle system [10-12]. The use of wastewater has been successful for irrigation of a wide array of crops, and has increase in crop yield [13]; and wastewater used to increase fish production through aquaculture in Asian countries [14]. Wastewater is usually used in agriculture because it is an available water source and nutrient concentrations allows for the cultivation of crops without the use of chemical fertiliser [15], saving in fertiliser costs resulting in higher farm incomes in wastewater farmers [16]. Where vegetables grown in wastewater are the main commodity, there can be a significant aggregate benefit for the society in terms of a more

balanced diet. For example, more than 200,000 people eat vegetables produced with wastewater every day in Ghana [17]. While farmers and their families are direct beneficiaries, there are also indirect beneficiaries along the supply chain including farm labourers, transporters, vendors, processors, input suppliers and consumers [18]. With low investments and quick returns, this practice is profitable and enables many farmers to overcome the poverty line [19].

Excreta are important source of nutrients for crops on many farms. Reuse of excreta on agricultural land secures valuable fertilisers for crop production and limits the negative impact on water bodies [20]. Use of excreta is rarely made public, but is known to have been practised for centuries in Asia, in particular in China and Vietnam [20-22] in both agriculture and aquaculture: this practice has lead to a strong economic linkage of urban dwellers and urban farmers. In the current context of environmental sanitation system, nutrient flows are mainly linear. Closing nutrient flows and keeping out problematic substances such as drugs, antibiotics, hormones, and heavy metals separate from the plant nutrients cycle must be promoted [23, 24]. The concentrations of phosphorus and potassium are high in human excreta and may significantly increase the crop yield [25]. Use of excreta can help to improve food production, especially for subsistence farmers who otherwise might not be able to afford artificial fertilisers [20]. As indicated by Jensen and colleagues, 2010 that if Vietnamese farmers was to replace human excreta with imported fertiliser, it would involve an extra national expenditure of at least US\$ 83 million a year [26]. In the light of the global phosphorus crisis, excreta and wastewater can be critical sources of phosphorus [27]. The increased productivity and related income or food supply gains allow farmers a more reliable livelihood with indirect benefits of using the income for education and improving health conditions [28].

#### 1.2. The health risks related to the use of wastewater and excreta

In developing countries, excreta-related diseases are very common, and faecal sludge and wastewater contain high concentrations of excreted pathogens such as viruses, bacteria, protozoa cysty, and helminths eggs that may cause gastrointestinal infections in humans. The pathogens most commonly found in the wastewater are faecal viruses, including

enteric viruses, hepatitis A virus, and rotavirus, bacteria (e.g., *Campylobater* spp., *Shigella* spp., *Salmonella* spp., *Escherichia coli* and *Vibrio cholerae*), protozoa (*Cyclospora cayetanensis, Cryptosporidium parvum, Entamoeba histolytica,* and *Giardia intestinalis*), and soil-transmitted helminths (*Ascaris* spp., *Trichuris* spp., and hookworm) [6].

#### **1.2.1 Excreted-pathogens transmission routes**

When these pathogens are introduced into the environment some can remain infectious for long periods of time, and under certain conditions, they may be able to replicate in the environment. The presence of pathogens presents a potential threat to human health. However, for an actual risk of disease an infectious dose of the excreted pathogen must reach a human host [29]. Disease transmission is determined by several pathogen-related factors including: an organism's ability to survive or multiply in the environment; latency period, and an organism's ability to infect the host [30]. Disease transmission is also affected by host characteristics and behaviour, including: immunity, nutritional status, health status, age, sex, personal hygiene, and food hygiene [29].

The transmission routes, important pathogen and host related transmission factors and also possible barriers to transmission for excreted pathogens are described in Figure 1.1, as its sanitation is the primary barrier for preventing faecal-oral disease transmission [29].



**Figure 1.1 Faecal-oral pathogen transmission routes** Source: Carr, R. (2001)

When untreated or inadequately-treated wastewater or excreta is applied to soil and crops, disease transmission can occur. Main health hazards associated with wastewater use in agriculture and aquaculture include enteric diseases caused by excreta-related pathogens (primarily diarrhoeal diseases and intestinal helminth and protozoan infections). The groups of people that are at the highest risk of these diseases are farm workers with prolonged wastewater contact, their families, crop handlers, consumers of crops or meat and milk coming from cattle grazing on polluted fields, and nearby communities exposed to wastewater, sludge or excreta [14, 20, 31].

#### **1.2.2 Enteric virus pathogens**

Of the different viruses that may be excreted in faeces, the most common are members in the enterovirus, rotavirus, enteric adenovirus and human calicivirus (novovirus) groups [32]. In developed countries, enteric viruses are considered to be the cause of the gastrointestinal infections [33]. When applying excreta in the fields hepatitis A virus is considered a risk for both waterborne and food-borne outbreak, especially when the sanitary standards are low.

#### **1.2.3 Enteric bacterial pathogens**

Worldwide, enteric bacterial pathogens are still a concerned, in particular in developing countries, where epidemics of cholera, typhoid and shigellosis are more frequent in both peri-urban and urban areas. In the areas where there is inadequate sanitation, cholera caused by Vibrio cholerae and typhoid fever caused by Salmonella typhi constitute major risks through the resulting drinking water contamination. The use of polluted water for irrigation or to unsafe disposal of excreta has strongly been associated with cholera. Other diarrheagenic diseases related to unsafe agricultural practices are shigellosis and gastric ulcers caused by Helicobacter pylori [34]. Escherichia coli (E. coli) of many different serotypes are categorized into four major groups according to virulence mechanisms: enterotoxigenic (ETEC), enteropathogenic (EPEC), enteroinvasive (EIEC), and enteroaggregative (EAgg EC). Other groups (e.g., diffusely adherent E. coli) are less well established as pathogens [35]. Enterotoxigenic E. coli is often related to diarrhoea of travellers in developing countries [36]. Diarrheagenic E. coli may be transmitted by a number of routes, but water is a well-proven route of infection, based on available outbreak data [37]. Zoonotic agents transmitted between humans and animals through contamination from faeces or manure, have included diarrheagenic E. coli, Campylobacter and Salmonella.

#### **1.2.4 Intestinal protozoan parasites**

The intestinal protozoa *Entamoeba histolytica* causes an amoebiasis and *Giardia intestinalis* is a causative agent of giardiasis. They occur worldwide and constitute a considerable public health burden in countries with low socio-economic conditions where the barriers between human faeces and food and water are inadequate. *E. histolytica* and *G. lamblia* life cycles are illustrated in Figure 1.2.



Amoebiasis life cycle

Giardiasis life cycle

Figure 1.2 Life cycle of Amoebiasis and Giardiasis

(Source: <u>www.cdc.gov</u>)

*E. histolytica* natural hosts are humans only. Cysts and trophozoites are passed in faeces and ingested from contaminated food, water or hands. After excystation in the small intestine, released trophozoites migrate to the large intestine where they multiply and produce cysts that are passed in the faeces. *G. lamblia* cysts that occur in contaminated water and food, are ingested by drinking, eating, or via the faecal-oral route. After passing to the small intestine, they move to the colon where they encyst again and are released with the faeces. Responsible for transmission of both protozoa are the resistant

cysts in the external environment. *E. histolytica* affects an estimated 480 million people worldwide [38], causing severe tissue damage, mostly of the intestinal mucosa and in the liver, and is responsible for 40,000-100,000 people death every year [39]. *G. lamblia* is estimated to be responsible for 2.8 million human infections every year and contributes to nutritional deficiencies in children. In developing countries, prevalence rates can reach 20-30%. *G. lamblia* occurs with high prevalence as an enteric pathogen [40]. *G. lamblia* cysts are instantly infectious once they leave the host through faeces [41].

Cryptosporidium are small coccidian parasites that infect the gastrointestinal and respiratory tracts of a wide variety of humans and animals [42]. Two major pathogens affecting humans are C. parvum and C. hominis. The life cycle of Cryptosporidium is described in Figure 1.3. Oocysts, the environmentally resistant transmission stage of the parasite, are shed by infected hosts with their faeces and are immediately infectious [43]. Oocysts may remain in the environment for very long periods with infectivity. When a new host ingests an oocyst, excystation opening of the suture in the oocyst wall is triggered by the body temperature and the interaction with stomach acid and bile salts. Four motile sporozoites are released, which infect the small intestine epithelial cells. The parasite infects the epithelial cell apex, residing beneath the cell membrane but outside the cytoplasm. The sporozoites undergo several transformations in an asexual and a sexual reproduction cycle; it is the latter that generates the oocysts. Cryptosporidium is transmitted by ingestion of faecal contaminated food or water, by exposure to faecal contaminated environmental surfaces, and by the faecal-oral route from person to person [44]. Cryptosporidium causes diarrhoea that is self-limiting for immuno-compromised persons, especially those with acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS). Infection accounts for up to 6 % of all reported diarrhoeal disease in immuno-compromised persons worldwide [42], and 24% of all the persons with both AIDS and diarrhoea are infected with Cryptosporidium spp. [44].



Figure 1.3 Life cycle of *Cryptosporidiosis* (Source: <u>www.cdc.gov</u>)

# 1.2.5 Soil-transmitted helminthiasis

Soil-transmitted helminths (STH) are intestinal nematodes which develop partly in the soil and partly in the human body. The main species include the hookworms (*Ancylostoma duodenale* and *Necator americanus*), roundworm (*Ascaris lumbricoides*) and whipworm (*Trichuris trichiura*). Their life cycles are distinctly different. The life cycles of *A. lumbricoides* and *T. trichiura* are shown in Figure 1.4. Eggs of *A. lumbricoides* are passed via stool and maturate in the environment (i.e. on soil) to infective eggs. They are ingested via contaminated food and hatch in the human host. The released larvae migrate via lung and respiratory tract and reach again the intestinal tract where they mature. Released eggs of *T. trichiura* also require a period of maturation in

the environment (i.e. on soil, plants) before they become infective. However ingested eggs directly develop into adult worm in the intestine without a migration.



Figure 1.4 Life cycles of *A. lumbricoides* and *T. trichiura* (Source: <u>www.cdc.gov</u>)

Hookworm eggs leave human with stool and the soil, where larvae are released which develop to an infective larval stages. This filariform larva actively penetrates the human skin and migrates via venous blood vessels, heat, lung and respiratory tract to the small intestine, where they mature into the adult worms (Figure 1.5). Hookworms attach to the intestinal wall, where they draw blood and hence contribute to anaemia [45].

The most important health hazards among farmers and their families exposed to wastewater irrigation in agriculture and aquaculture are parasitic infections, including protozoa and STHs [46-52]. Helminthiases are common in regions where poverty and poor sanitary conditions prevail; under these conditions they can affect up to 90% of the population [53]. Ascariasis is the most common one and is endemic in Africa, Latin America, and Southeast Asia. It is estimated that the high intensity of ascariasis infections approximate 133 million people. Even though the mortality rate of helminthiases is low, i.e. for ascariasis nearly 10,000 persons per year, most of the people affected are children

under 15 years old. Approximately 1.5 million of these children never attain expected growth, even if treated [54]. Most studies have found a higher prevalence of helminth infections in the exposed than unexposed people.



Figure 1.5 Life cycle of hookworm

(Source: <u>www.cdc.gov</u>)

In particular a statistically increased prevalenceof infections with *A. lumbricoides* and hookworm was observed among people with direct contact with wastewater the effect was more obvious in children than in adult farmers [50, 55-58]. It was suggested that the wastewater needs to be treated to achieve a concentration of below one helminth egg per litre where people are exposed; at the same time, there should be restriction of children's contact with wastewater [31].

#### 1.2.6 Diarrhoea related to the use of wastewater and excreta

There are worldwide estimates of about two billion cases of diarrhoeal disease every year. Diarrhoeal disease is a leading cause of child mortality and morbidity, and mostly results from contaminated food and water sources [59]. Approximate 1 billion people lack access to improved clean water and 2.5 billion have no access to basic sanitation. Diarrhoea is widespread throughout developing countries [60]. It is caused by waterborne bacterial pathogen is one the health problems associated with the use of wastewater in agriculture, especially in children under five years of age. Diarrhoea was observed with significantly higher prevalence in wastewater exposed people in Pakistan [48]. In Mexico, studies found a higher prevalence of diarrhoeal diseases in children under 5 years of age exposed to untreated wastewater than those who were exposed to wastewater retained in a single reservoir or no irrigated wastewater [50, 51]. The studies showed that partially treated wastewater can reduce the risk of diarrhoeal diseases, and the harmful effect of wastewater exposure was stronger in the dry season than the rainy season [51]. Several diarrhoeal outbreaks have been associated with wastewater-irrigated vegetables [31]. However, in developing countries it is often a challenge to attribute diarrhoeal outbreaks to specific exposure routes due to other contributing factors including poor hygiene and sanitation and reduced access to safe drinking water [28]. In Vietnam, the awareness of the importance of farmers' exposure to human and animal excreta as a cause of diarrhoeal diseases is still lacking. Indeed, Trang and colleagues assessed the risk of diarrhoeal diseases in adults engaged in wastewater-fed agriculture and aquaculture, and found that contact with wastewater was the principal risk factor for diarrhoea [61]. To our knowledge, very few studies have assessed the risk of diarrhoeal diseases associated with combined the exposures to both excreta and wastewater use in agriculture and aquaculture. The importance of our study is to identify which factor is the most important for risk of diarrhoeal diseases in the agricultural settings, where wastewater and excreta are commonly used.

# **1.2.7** Summary of health risks associated with the use of wastewater

In terms of the above pathogens associated with excreta and wastewater, intestinal nematodes are ranked highest prevalence, followed by bacteria, protozoa and viruses [62]. Table 1.1 summarizes the health risks related to wastewater use in agriculture and aquaculture.

Pathogens	Group exposed			
	Farm workers and their	Nearby	Consumers	
	families	communities		
Helminth infections	Significant risk of helminth infection for both adults and children in contact with untreated wastewater, increased risk of hookworm infection for workers who do not wear shoes, risk of helminth infection remains, especially for children, even when wastewater is treated to < 1 helminth egg per litre, adults are not at increased risk at this helminth concentration.	Transmission of helminth infections not studied for sprinkler irrigation, but same as above for flood or furrow irrigation with intensive contact.	Significant risk of helminth infection for both adults and children in contact with untreated wastewater.	
Bacterial or virus infections	Increased diarrhoea risk in young children with wastewater contact if water quality exceeds $10^4$ thermotolerant coliforms per 100 mL, elevated risk of <i>Salmonella</i> infection in children exposed to untreated wastewater, elevated seroresponse to norovirus in adults exposed to partially treated wastewater.	Sprinkler irrigation with poor water quality and high aerosol exposure associated with increased rates of infections, use of partially treated water in sprinkler irrigation is not associated with increased viral infection rates.	Cholera, typhoid and shigellosis outbreaks reported from use of untreated wastewater, seropositive responses for <i>Helicobacter pylori</i> (untreated), and increase in non- specific diarrhoea when water quality exceeds 10 <sup>4</sup> termotolerant coliforms per 100 mL.	
Protozoan infections	Risk of <i>Giardia intestinalis</i> infection reported to be significant increased; risk of amoebiasis observed with contact with untreated wastewater.	No direct evidence of disease transmission	No data	

# Table 1.1 Summary of health risks associated with wastewater reuse

Source: WHO (2006)

#### 1.3 Wastewater and excreta use in agriculture and health risks in Vietnam

In Vietnam the use and recycling of wastes, household sewage, human and animal excreta in agriculture and aquaculture has a long history in many centuries. The reuse of excreta and wastewater for crops and fish ponds may provide many positive benefits, such as cheap fertiliser, reliable source of nutrition and water, reduce commercial fertilisers, improve soil-structure and increase productivity. However, transmission of enteric pathogens is a fundamental public health issue associated to theses practices.

The sources of irrigation in Vietnam vary from fresh water and wastewater to ground water. In urban areas wastewater is mainly from domestic origin with high concentrations of nutrients, which farmers appreciate for its fertiliser value [63]. They use it as a cheap and reliable source of supplemental nutrients and water, and for its contribution to the increasing crop yields. However, people in peri-urban areas have recently been concerned about the contamination of domestic wastewater and industrial effluents due to the rapid development of industries [64, 65]. There is evidenced that the application of wastewater in agriculture, particularly fish farming, has brought benefits to the sector as well as profits to farmers, which have resulted from cheap investment and better harvest yields [64, 66-68].

Applying human excreta to agricultural fields has for centuries been part of the agricultural tradition in Vietnam. Despite the potential health risk for intestinal disease when using excreta and animal waste in agriculture [20], the practice of using excreta as fertiliser in agriculture was estimated at 85% in Northern provinces in Vietnam [21]. The economic benefits obtained from human excreta outweigh the hygiene message for most Vietnamese farmers [26]. The farmers need cheap fertiliser and although they know that the excreta content can be harmful to human health, they still believe that it has a very positive nutrient values on their crops [69].

Despite the widespread use of wastewater and excreta in the country, such practices are often informal and only recognized to a limited degree by the authorities, policy makers, and the public at large. Authorities are often reluctant to get involved because of the perceived human health risks associated with the consumption of products from wastewater-fed systems [70]. In Vietnam, there are few policies related health protection for urban wastewater users, even though the use of wastewater in agriculture and aquaculture is widespread [63, 68].

The health risks associated with wastewater use in agriculture and aquaculture were proven in Vietnam. Indeed, an epidemiological study showed that the incidence rate of diarrhoea is 28 episodes per person-year at risk among people engaged in wastewater-fed agriculture and aquaculture [61]. The study also indicated that wastewater contact was associated with the risk of diarrhoeal diseases in adults and appeared to be more important for public health than other risk factors such inadequate hand washing and consumption of unsafe food or water. Another study in Vietnam showed that wastewater exposure was not associated with helminth infections, but that lack of sanitation facilities and the use of fresh or inadequate composted excreta as fertilisers in agriculture increased such risks [55].

Infection with *A. lumbricoides*, *T. trichiura* and hookworm are widespread in Vietnam and show a declining prevalence rate for *Ascaris* and *Trichuris* from the North to the South [71]. General helminth infections are often given low priority by authorities as they are not associated with obvious morbidity and mortality. However, there is strong evidence that helminth infections result in considerable morbidity, reduced growth among children, and have negative impacts on the learning capabilities of children [72, 73]. Nonetheless, to limit the risk of helminth infection via human excreta, the Vietnamese government has recently introduced at set of guidelines for the proper composting of human excreta before its use in agriculture with recommend a minimum composting period of six months inside the latrines [74]. In Vietnam the prevalence of *Cryptosporidium* and *Giardia* is relatively unknown, but a previous study documented the presence of these protozoans in vegetable production sites where either pig manure or untreated wastewater was used [75].

Nowadays, environmental sanitation and agriculture systems in Vietnam face many troubles. Because of untreated wastewater and excreta are still commonly used as a source of water and nutrients for agriculture and aquaculture, but these practices may create health risks from the contamination of food products and people exposure to pathogenic organisms. Environmental sanitation services including management of solid and liquid wastes are still very poor in many areas of Vietnam, in particular in rural areas where access to adequate sanitation is lower than 20% [76]. In recent years, many projects have been implemented with have led to considerable improvements of environmental sanitation and infrastructure systems. However, many problems still happen in these systems, and interventions have created new issues.

#### 1.4 Integrated approach for assessing the health risks and environmental impacts

Through the program of the National Centre for Competence in Research (NCCR) North-South, Nguyen-Viet et al.,(2009), a conceptual framework was developed for integral interventions improving health and environmental sanitation in urban and peri-urban areas (Figure 1.6) [77]. The framework takes into account three main components: (i) health status, (ii) physical environment, and (iii) social, cultural and economic environment. Information on each of these three components can be obtained by using standard disciplinary methods and an innovative combination of these methods.





Source: Nguyen-Viet, H., et al. (2009)

In Figure 1.6, green characters refer to methodologies used within the conceptual framework. QMRA is quantitative microbial risk assessment; EPI is epidemiology; MFA is material flow analysis; SSA is social science analysis.

Based on the proposed concept, this PhD study used both epidemiological and quantitative microbial risk assessment (QMRA) methods for assessing the health risks associated with wastewater and excreta reuse. Furthermore, material flow analysis (MFA) was applied for describing the inter-connection between the agricultural system and the environmental sanitation system, identifying relevant nutrient sources in the rural settings in Northern Vietnam.

Epidemiological studies aim to assess the health status and comparing the level of disease in the exposed population with that in an unexposed or control population. As indicated by Beaglehole and colleagues, epidemiological studies are very important to assess health risk associated with food chains and environmental sanitation [78]. The difference in disease levels may then be attributed to the practice of using the wastewater or excreta, provided that the two populations compared are similar in all other respects, such as socioeconomic status and ethnicity [20, 31]. Most of epidemiological studies have been concerned the use of wastewater, whereas very few studies include the use of excreta in agriculture [34]. Epidemiological studies have established that the highest risk to human health of using human excreta and wastewater in agriculture is posed by viruses, bacteria, protozoa and helminth infections. However, in addition to the use of excreta and wastewater, there are other very important environmental, climatic, and human behavioural risk factors for infection with pathogens, of which poor environmental sanitation is probably the most important one. The primary limitation of an epidemiological study is the uncertainty associated with the routine information collection and the influence of confounding factors; both of which reduce the sensitivity of identifying excess risk. Most outbreaks of waterborne disease are therefore not identified by routine case reports unless at least one percent of the population in a community becomes ill within a few months [79]. Not surprisingly therefore, direct epidemiological evidence for excess risk resulting from wastewater use in agriculture is extremely limited [12, 62, 80-82]. The relative importance of the different risk factors is unknown from epidemiological studies. It is difficult to make informed decisions about excreta and wastewater management without detailed knowledge of exposure.

While the epidemiological studies are well known, validated and applied [78], recently QMRA approach has been applied in assessments of health status, and WHO has been recommended this approach to assess health risks related to the consumption of low quality drinking water, and to the use of wastewater, greywater and excreta in agriculture [20, 31, 83]. This methodology has been increasingly used in risk assessment of drinking water [84, 85] and in waste management [86, 87]. Microbial risk assessment model have been developed for a range of waterborne pathogens in drinking water, including *C. parvum* [88], *G. lamblia* [79, 89] and enteric viruses [90, 91]. Also, this model has

been applied to practices such as crop irrigation and discharge to recreational impoundments [92, 93]. QMRA methods have been developed in the context of risk of infectious disease transmission related to the use of faeces as fertiliser in Denmark [94]. Recently, QMRA has been used to assess the risk of infection associated with contact with wastewater [95, 96]. QMRA estimates transmission risks of a selected pathogen in a specific exposure pathway. It estimates risks difficult to measure with epidemiological approaches and is therefore a useful complement to epidemiological investigations [97].

MFA methods identify and quantify mass flows of substances (i.e. nutrients) into and in an environmental sanitation system. MFA quantifies charges of nutrients to the system and hence lies a foundation to understand the impact of these nutrients. In recent years, the conventional MFA method was adapted to fit the specificities of developing countries which typically face problems of data scarcity and uncertainty [98]. The adapted MFA method was successfully applied in urban areas of developing countries like in Vietnam [98-100]. However, its applicability in a rural and peri-urban context has not been demonstrated. MFA complements QMRA and epidemiological approaches by evaluating current nutrient discharge trends which in turn indicate potential future systems with regard to resource management, water pollution control and microbial health risks.

## 2. Aim and objectives

# 2. AIM AND OBJECTIVES

# Aim:

The aim of this thesis is to enhance our understanding on health and environmental impact of wastewater and excreta use in agriculture, by combining epidemiological and microbial risk assessment and material flow analysis approaches.

#### **Objectives:**

- To assess risk factors for intestinal helminth infections and diarrhoea among people working and living in agricultural settings, where wastewater and excreta are intensively used, by using epidemiological approaches (EPI);
- To assess the infection risks of diarrhoea-related pathogens in an environmental sanitation and agriculture system by using quantitative microbial risk assessment (QMRA);
- To analyse nutrient fluxes of nitrogen and phosphorus in an environmental sanitation and agricultural system by using material flow analysis (MFA), and identify critical control points of nutrient loading for pollution control.

## **3. DESCRIPTION OF THE STUDY SITES**

The study was carried out in Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes in Kim Bang district, Hanam province (20.32° N, 105.54°E), Northern Vietnam located about 60 km south of Hanoi (Figure 3.1). Hanam province is part of the Nhue-Day River catchment area in Northern Vietnam, where all the internal rivers flow into Nhue and Day Rivers and carry a heavy load of pollutants [101]. The catchment's water environment is under a pressure of severe pollution from high population density and urbanization as well as industrial, agricultural and aquacultural productions. Among these sources of pollution, Hanoi City's wastewater from households (54%) is directly discharged untreated into the river [101].



# Figure 3.1 Maps of the study sites in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam

Source: National Institute of Agricultural Planning and Protection, Vietnam (2008)
#### 3. Description of the study sites

The two communes border the Nhue River and the farmers commonly use water from this river for crop irrigation and to feed fishponds. Several pumping stations are located along the river and a net of open and closed canals distribute the water to the local fields and fish ponds (Photo 3.1). The sub-tropical climate of the Red River Delta has a main rainy season from April to September and year-round high humidity ranging between 80 and 90% [102]. The rice fields and local ponds cover about 50% of the community's lands. The area has two main wetland rice production cycles per year, one called "spring season" from January to June and the other "autumn season" from July to October. People also grow vegetables which are eaten raw or cooked by the local population and are sold to neighbouring towns and Hanoi. Most households have a limited space and do not have a small garden. The residential areas are in the vicinity of fields where agriculture (rice and vegetables) and aquaculture (fish breeding) takes place.



# Photo 3.1 Nhue River and water pumping station for irrigation to the fields in Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes, Northern Vietnam

(Photo: Hung Nguyen-Viet)

The sanitary conditions in the households under survey are illustrated in detailed in Chapter 5. Overall, the households had poor sanitary conditions, with 33% smelling badly and flies around the latrine, dirty-looking water storage facility from outside, and waste, mud, and animal faeces in the yard. Most households had access to a latrine, and the most common types were single or double vault, but it did not meet the standardised sanitary latrine proposed by the Vietnamese Ministry of Health (MOH) [74]. The number of households with a hygienic latrine (septic tank and biogas) in both of the two communes

#### 3. Description of the study sites

was approximately 22%. Most households raised livestock in their compounds (pigs, cows, water buffalos and poultry) that is generally situated in the garden area and close to water sources. Wastewater from households (grey water from kitchens and bathrooms, and effluent from septic tanks and sanitation facilities) is freely discharged untreated into the small irrigation canals and local ponds (Photo 3.2).



# Photo 3.2 Households raise livestock and breed fish in their compounds in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Northern Vietnam

(Photo: Hung Nguyen-Viet)

Human and animal excreta are used as fertiliser in Hanam as in many other places in Northern and Central Vietnam. In general, excreta from double or single vault latrines are not or only partially composted. In practice, farmers utilise the latrine night-soil to fertilise crops whenever they need it in the fields, which results often in a shorter storage period than the regulatory 6 months recommended by MOH [74]. All households used collected rainwater from a roof and gutter system as the main source for drinking which was often boiled before consumption, while water used for washing, bathing, and cleaning the yards originated from drilled and dug wells [103, 104]. A survey conducted by the Provincial Department of Health in 2006 showed that households used rainwater (85%), tap water or tube well water (15%) for drinking in both of the two communes. Analysis of 30 samples of drinking water in this commune showed that 100% of samples were contaminated by organic-substances and faecal bacteria [105]. According to the Provincial Department of Health and Communal People's Committees statistics in 2008, the estimated number of diarrhoea cases in Nhat Tan was 547 cases/100,000 people and Hoang Tay was 814 cases/100,000 people. There also are very high percentages of people

infected helminth parasites such as *Ascaris* (86%), *Trichuris* (76%), and hookworm (9%). High percentages of people had eye (25%), skin (14%), and gynaecological (12%) infection [103-105].

According to surveys in the two communes in 2009 [106], people perceived wastewater as smelly and black in colour, and report that contacts with it can cause skin problems (e.g. itching). Farmers felt that fish from the Nhue River and vegetables irrigated with wastewater were potential causes for diarrhoea. When working with wastewater, women used protective wear more often than men. This was attributed to the fact that women spent more time in the fields than men and paid more attention to their skin and beauty.

The environmental sanitation and agriculture system in the study sites were described in detailed in Chapter 8 & 9. Generally, the system of surface water for irrigation was closely connected between the irrigation systems and agricultural fields and local ponds. Water from the Nhue River is pumped into the irrigation systems and then distributed into the rice and vegetable fields and fish ponds. Within the households, wastewater from the kitchens, toilets, and animals are freely discharged into the sewage, pond, and irrigation system. Human excreta are composted in the garden or inside the latrine (Figure 3.2).

#### 3. Description of the study sites



Figure 3.2 The environmental sanitation and agricultural systems in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Northern Vietnam. The five sampling points are i, ii, iii, iv and v.

Source: Adapted from Montangero, A. (2006)

At the time we conducted the studies, the number of inhabitants is about 16,200 (52% female), with approximately 4,100 households in both of the two communes. Of the households included in the study, 10% were children under 6 years old, and 59% of the population belonged to the labour force (18-65 years old) which mainly participated in agricultural activities, in particular, rice and vegetable cultivation and fish farming. Each commune had one kindergarten, a primary school, a secondary school, and a health station. About 1% the adult population never attended school; most adults had attended schools but a few attained high school and university education. There was a de-worming program in implemented every year for children primary school aged children, when they entered school [107]. The main source of income in the communes is from agricultural

productions and a few of families have an extra income from carpentry. The socioeconomic status (SES) of households under survey is described in detail in Chapter 5. Generally, the study households had a good SES, with 33% owning assets such as a television, refrigerator, other electronic equipment and a motorbike, as well as had permanent house construction.

## 4. METHODOLOGY

The studies used a combination of three approaches, i.e. epidemiological studies and QMRA to assess the health risks, and MFA to assess environmental impacts in terms of nutrients (nitrogen [N] and phosphorus [P]) charge and flows.

#### 4.1 Epidemiological studies

Epidemiological studies were conducted to assess health risks of wastewater and excreta reuse: two cross-sectional surveys, a case-control study, and a nested case-control study with a follow-up (cohort) were carried out. In the cross-sectional and case-control studies intestinal parasitic infection was the outcome assessed with stool examination. In the nested case-control study and the follow-up diarrhoeal episodes of adult farmers were the outcome of interest. In all epidemiological studies the exposures were assessed by questionnaire or by direct observations.

#### **4.1.1 Cross-sectional surveys**

Two cross-sectional surveys were conducted, the first in the rainy season from April to September 2008 and the second in the dry season between October 2008 and March 2009. The main reason for conducting cross-sectional survey twice is to see the difference in health effects of wastewater and excreta reuse between the two seasons for which the pattern of use are distinguished. Indeed, human excreta are mainly used for the crops in the dry season. In addition, the cross-sectional surveys aimed at collecting the demographical and socioeconomic data of the study households and participants, as well as determining the infection status with intestinal parasitic infections (Chapter 5).

The number of households enrolled into each survey was calculated using a formula of sample size for estimating proportions with estimate of standard error 0.05 with 95% confidential level and an expected proportion of household use of wastewater in agriculture was 80%. The total number of households in each survey was 270. All household members, including adults and children above 12 months of age were included

in the study. A total 15 villages in Nhat Tan and 10 villages in Hoang Tay communes were selected to participate in the study. For each cross-sectional survey, households were randomly selected from the list of household provided by the Communal People's Committee. None of the household was selected twice. The recruitment of local research assistants, development of questionnaires and observation check list as well as data collection are described in detailed in Chapter 5 & 6 and Annex 2.

In parasitological examinations of stool specimens intestinal protozoan parasites (e.g., *Giardia, Entamoeba, Cryptosporidium* and *Cyclospora*) and helminths (e.g., *A. lumbricoides, T. trichiura*, and hookworm) were diagnosed. Each enrolled participant provided two stool samples on two consecutive days. The examination of stool samples was performed at the Parasitological Department in Hanoi Medical University. The Kato-Katz thick smear technique was used for quantitatively determine *A. lumbricoides, T. trichiura* and hookworm eggs per gram stool [108]. The formalin-ether concentration technique (FECT) was used to detect intestinal protozoan infection in addition to helminth eggs [109]. The laboratory procedures are described in detailed in Chapter 5.

#### 4.1.2 Case-control study on risks for Entamoeba histolytica infection

In the first cross-sectional study a considerable number patients with an *E. histolytica* infection were diagnosed. A case-control study to assess risk factors for *E. histolytica* infection was developed with a particular interest to assess the relative importance of exposures to wastewater and excreta responsible for the infection. The study was to further the understanding of the relationships between protozoan parasite infections and wastewater and excreta reuse. The case and control definitions, data collection procedures and analysis are specified in Chapter 6.

## 4.1.3 Cohort study and nested case-control study

The study subjects from the 405 selected households in the two cross-sectional surveys were followed from 1 August 2009 to 31 July 2010. There were a total of 867 adults farmers aged 16-65 years, who were enrolled. During the follow-up time, the study

subjects were visited weekly by trained and experienced research assistants who collected their weekly information sheets where the diarrhoeal diseases and exposure information was noted. The recruitment of participants, implementation of the follow-up, identification of diarrhoeal cases and controls, exposure and outcome variables, and data analysis are described in detailed in Chapter 7.

A case-control study was nested into the cohort study [110]. Incident diarrhoeal cases were identified and controls were selected using an incidence density sampling [111]. For cases and controls exposures were assessed. Some exposure variables were transient, i.e. short-lived and temporary [112] and their status may change overtime, according to season, age, personal health, and migration. Nested case-control study can consider transient exposures. A structured-questionnaire was used to obtain the exposure information including the status of contact with excreta and wastewater, food and water consumption, use of personal protective measures, and personal hygiene practices (see Annex 2).

#### 4.2 Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment

Enteropathogenic bacteria and protozoa were considered in order to be able to link the QMRA assessments with the epidemiological studies.

#### 4.2.1 Selection of pathogens

Diarrheagenic *Escherichia coli* (DEC) is a normal inhabitant of the gastrointestinal tract of human and animals, with cattle being the principal reservoir, but it may also occur in other species such as goats, pigs and chickens [83, 97]. In Vietnam diarrheagenic *E. coli* was isolated from faecal samples of cows [113]. The risk assessment for *E. coli* was developed based on data from the Netherlands [114]. However, in developing countries data on dose-response for *E. coli* is missing.

The protozoan, *C. parvum* and *G. lamblia* have been studied during the last decade partly due to their high environmental persistence and low infection dose. *C. parvum* and

*G. lamblia* cause gastroenteritis. An infected person might discharge 1-10 billion cysts daily in their faeces for several months. However, ingesting as few as 10 cysts is sufficient for a successful new infection [41, 115]. *C. parvum* infection is caused by ingestion of sporulated oocysts transmitted by the faecal-oral route (direct transmission). In healthy human hosts, the median infective dose of 132 oocysts is required [116]. However, despite the risk assessment for *C. parvum* and *G. lamblia* being the focus of many water quality assessments in developed countries, there has been much less research in developing countries [84].

#### 4.2.2 Main components of QMRA method

QMRA method includes the following four main steps: (i) hazard identification, (ii) exposure assessment, (iii) dose-response assessment, and (iv) risk characterization [97].

(*i*) *Hazard identification* is the first QMRA step. It represents the identification of pathogenic organisms of potential significance to human health. We used our findings from the cross-sectional surveys. Critical exposure points were identified by using our current knowledge of the environmental sanitation system, agriculture, aquaculture and livestock in the study sites. The exposure scenarios and sampling points in these study sites are described in Figure 3.2.

(*ii*) Exposure assessment aimed to determine the exposure of the populations to the pathogen (transmission route). The intensity and duration of exposure was defined. This step requires an estimation of the amount of *E. coli, G. lamblia,* and *C. parvum* in excreta composts, wastewater in each of the exposure points, as well as the amounts of ingested/contacted materials per exposure. This information was obtained from the cross-sectional surveys. The concentration of *E. coli, G. lamblia,* and *C. parvum* in waster water was obtained in analysis performed at the National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology laboratory, Hanoi, Vietnam. Numbers of thermotolerant coliforms on multiple tubes of different dilutions were enumerated by using the most probable number (MPN) table, according to the American Public Health Association (APHA) [117], and detection of *C. parvum* and *G. lamblia* in water samples was performed by immunofluorescent antibodies (IFA) and microscopy [75]. The details of the

examinations of the environmental samples, their processing and analysing are described in Chapter 8.

QMRA modelling required the quantity of water and soil ingested daily during the farmers' activities in relation to wastewater and excreta reuse. We used literature information as estimations for these values. While voluntary daily consumption of water can easily be obtain the quantity of involuntarily ingested water and/or soil during various farming activities is difficult to measure. In Table 4.1 the result of our literature search is given with estimations of volumes of ingested water per person and event.

 Table 4.1 Involuntarily ingestion volumes based on the intensity of water or soil contact

Contact intensity	Intake volumes	Events	References			
Full-body	100 ml	Swimming activities	Hass (1999) [97]			
immersion swallowed/event	Children playing in water	Genthe and Rodda (1999) [118]				
		Body-washing				
		Fishing (harvesting fish)				
Intermediate	50 ml swallowed/event	Repeated immersion during skiing, surfing, canoeing	Medema et al., (2001) [119]			
Others	10 ml	Laundry	Genthe and Rodda			
	swallowed/event	Washing	(1999) [118]			
	10 mg soil swallowed/event	Ingestion related to irrigation in agriculture	Medema et al., (2001) [119]			
		and aquaculture	Mara (2007) [95]			

Source: Steyn et al. (2004) [120]

(*iii*) Dose-response analysis: is the link between the level of microbial exposure and the adverse health effect using dose-response model which is given for each pathogenic organism. In this study, the dose-response model use for *G. lamblia* and *C. parvum* infection is an exponential model whereas a  $\beta$ -Poisson model is used for *E. coli* (Table

4.2). The equations for each of the models and calculation of risk of infections are presented in Chapter 8.

Organism	Exponential	Beta-P	oisson	References			
	r	ID <sub>50</sub>	α				
Escherichia coli		$8.60 \times 10^7$	0.1778	Haas et al., 1999 [97]			
C. parvum	0.00467			Haas et al., 1996 [121]			
G. lamblia	0.0198			Rose et al., 1991 [122]			

 Table 4.2 Best-Fit Dose-Response Parameters (Human)

*(iv) Risk characterization* integrates the outcomes obtained in steps 1 to 3 characterizes the types and magnitudes of the public health risk and evaluates the variability and uncertainty. This working step consisted of the following procedures: Based on the concentrations of *E. coli, G. lamblia* and *C. parvum* in the samples (Chapter 8), risk of infections (mean, and 5<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles) were estimated for each exposure scenarios in the study sites. The results were plotted in a graph for visual appraisal. Factors of uncertainty and variability were identified and discussed and effective measure for risk minimization in the studied region was proposed. Deterministic and probabilistic approaches using Monte Carlo simulations were used for risk characterization. Finally, the infection risk was converted to risk of disease and disability adjusted life years (DALYs) which were compared between exposures and pathogens [83, 114].

### 4.3 Material Flow Analysis

MFA is a method to quantify the flow of matter (water, food, excreta, wastewater, etc.) and substances (nitrogen, phosphorus, carbon, etc.) through in a system (city, country, etc.) during a defined period. MFA is based on the law of matter conservation; flows are expressed in kg/year or in kg/capita/year. The method allows identification of environmental problems and quantifying the impact of potential measures on resource recovery and environmental pollution reduction. It can be used to compare different

sanitation technology options regarding their environmental and health impacts and may support decision-making with regard to different sanitation options [123]. We adapted MFA from Montangero 2006 [98] and applied for the method for first time in an agricultural community to identify relevant nutrient sources and to assess nutrients (N and P) flow (Chapter 9).

Terms and definitions for MFA research activities were taken from Brunner and Rechberger [123] (Annex 3). The MFA steps were described by Brunner and Rechberger, 2004 [123]. In summary, (i) System understanding and information collection: set up system boundary and survey (semi-structured interviews and key interviews) as well as a review of documents were conducted in interesting area in order to define the system (relevant processes and goods) as well as gather quantitative information on mass and concentration of substance flows; (ii) Review of information on transfer coefficients: transfer coefficients describe the percentage or ratio of a transferred specific output into a total input of amount of substances is called transfer coefficient; (iii) Review of information on sanitation scope: substance flows were measured. Calculations per capita or per area flows were determined in a comparable context. The reduction of number of parameters was quantified through field investigations; (iv) Calculation of mass balance over process: many processes in the sanitation management are only transformation but not storage processes. For the processes selected flows were quantified by mass balance over the processes. This again was reduced the required means on data collection. (v) Data analysis, interpretation and recommendation: once all flows were estimated, the possibility of selected key flows was assessed. The potential of the current flows were analysed. Formation of improvement measures aiming at improving sanitation management in the interesting area was formulated and quantified. The whole processes of MFA method is presented in Figure 4.1 [99].



## Figure 4.1 Diagram of MFA process

Source: Adapted from Montangero, A. (2004)

# 4.4 Data analysis approaches

Data analysis approaches used in this study comprised:

- Data entry and management using Microsoft Access database and Microsoft Excel
- Statistical data analysis using STATA 10.1 (StataCorp., College Station, TX, USA)
- Monte Carlo simulations using @Risk version 5.7 student editions (Palisade Corp.) added on to Microsoft Excel.

## 4.5 Ethical considerations

The Ethical Research Committee at the National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology (NIHE, number 149/QĐ-VSDTTU'-QLKH, 22 April 2009), Vietnamese Ministry of Health and the Ethic Commission of the State of Basel (EKBB, number 139/09, 11 May 2009) approved all field studies. Before field work the Provincial and District Health Offices were informed and asked for permission. Detailed information on study objectives and procedures were provided and working procedures explained. Written informed consent was obtained from each individual prior to enrolment. The parents or legally guardian signed informed consent for their children aged between 1 year and 18 years (Annex 1). All individuals were made aware that they can withdraw from the study any time without any consequences. All individuals with parasitic infections were treated free of charge with anti-parasitic drugs based on the treatment protocol of the Vietnamese Ministry of Health.

# 5. ASCARIS LUMBRICOIDES AND TRICHURIS TRICHIURA ASSOCIATED WITH WASTEWATER AND HUMAN EXCRETA USE IN AGRICULTURE IN VIETNAM

Phuc Pham Duc\*<sup>1,2,3,4,5</sup>, Hung Nguyen-Viet<sup>1,2,4,5</sup>, Jan Hattendorf<sup>1,2</sup>, Jakob Zinsstag<sup>1,2</sup>, Phung Dac Cam<sup>3</sup>, Christian Zurbrügg<sup>5</sup>, Peter Odermatt<sup>1,2</sup>

# Authors and affiliations:

<sup>1</sup> Department of Epidemiology and Public Health, Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute, P.O. Box, CH-4002 Basel, Switzerland

<sup>2</sup> University of Basel, P.O. Box, CH-4003 Basel, Switzerland

<sup>3</sup> National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology (NIHE), 1 Yersin, Hanoi, Vietnam

<sup>4</sup> Center for Public Health and Ecosystem Research (CENPHER), Hanoi School of Public Health (HSPH), 138 Giang Vo, Hanoi, Vietnam

<sup>5</sup> Swiss Federal Institute of Aquatic Science and Technology (EAWAG), Sandec -Department of Water and Sanitation in Developing Countries, P. O. Box, CH-8600 Dübendorf, Switzerland

\* Corresponding author

This paper has been submitted to *Parasitology International* on 3 September 2012

#### 5.1 Abstract

**Background**: We assessed the risk of helminth infections in association with the use of wastewater and excreta in agriculture in Hanam province, northern Vietnam. In two cross-sectional surveys, we obtained samples from 1,425 individuals from 453 randomly selected households. Kato-Katz thick smear and formalin-ether concentration techniques were used for helminth diagnosis in two stool samples per person. Socio-demographic and water, sanitation and hygiene related characteristics, including exposure to human and animal excreta and household wastewater management, were assessed with a questionnaire.

**Results**: Overall 47% of study participants were infected with any helminth (Ascaris lumbricoides 24%, Trichuris trichiura 40% and hookworm 2%). Infections with intestinal protozoa were rare (i.e. Entamoeba histolytica 6%, Entamoeba coli 2%, Giardia lamblia 2%, Cryptosporidium parvum 5% and Cyclospora cayetanensis 1%). People having close contact with polluted Nhue River water had a higher risk of helminth infections (odds ratio [OR] = 1.5, 95% confidence interval [CI] 1.1-2.2) and A. lumbricoides (OR = 2.1, 95% CI 1.4-3.2), compared with those without contact. The use of human excreta for application in the field had an increased risk for a T. trichiura infection (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.0-2.3). In contrast, tap water use in households was a protective factor against any helminth infection (i.e. T. trichiura OR = 0.6, 95% CI 0.4-(0.9). Prevalences increased with age and males had generally lower prevalences (OR = 0.8, 95% CI 0.6-1.0), participants performing agricultural (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.1-2.1) and having a low educational level (OR = 1.7, 95% CI 1.2-2.4) were significantly associated with helminth infections. None of the factors related to household's sanitary condition, type of latrine, household's SES, use of animal excreta, and personal hygiene practices were statistically significant associated with helminth infection.

**Conclusions**: Our study suggests that in agricultural settings, direct contact with water from Nhue River and the use of human excreta as fertilizer in the fields are important risk factors for helminth infection. Daily use of clean water is likely to reduce the risk of

worm infection. Deworming policies and national programs should give more attention to these agricultural at risk populations.

**Keywords:** Helminth infections, Ascaris lumbricoides, Trichuris trichiura, wastewater, excret, agriculture, Vietnam.

#### **5.2 Introduction**

In agricultural production the use of wastewater and excreta is a widespread practice with a long tradition in many countries around the world [28], in particular in China, South and South East Asia as well as various settings in Africa [6-8]. The sources of irrigation water in Vietnam vary from fresh water and wastewater to ground water [63]. Nearly all rural households in north and central regions of Vietnam use excreta as fertilizer in agriculture [22]. Wastewater and excreta have many benefits for agricultural users such as valuable and reliable water resources and nutrients, but they may have negative impacts on human health [14, 20, 31]. Most common health risks related with wastewater and excreta use are diarrhoeal diseases and soil-transmitted helminthiases (STH) [20, 51].

STH are common worldwide with more than a billion people infected [124, 125]. Estimates suggest that *Ascaris lumbricoides* infects over 1 billion people, *Trichuris trichiura* 795 million, and hookworms (*Ancylostoma duodenale* and *Necator americanus*) 740 million [126]. In tropical and sub-tropical countries, distribution of STH is linked with the lack of sanitation and poverty [127, 128]. In Vietnam, estimated 39.9 million (44.4%) people are infected with *A. lumbricoides*; 17.6 million (23.1%) with *T. trichiura* [71, 129], and 19.8 million (22.1%) with hookworm [129]. High prevalence of helminth infection is found in rural areas of northern Vietnam, which is possibly related with the common use of excreta as fertilizer in the fields [21, 55, 130-133]; and also associated with the high population density, differences in climatic condition and humidity [134].

Prevalence of and risk factors for helminth infections have been studied in Vietnam [55, 130, 131, 135-139]. However, only a few studies focused on the relationship between helminth infection and exposure to wastewater such as handling practices and use of wastewater and excreta in agriculture, environmental factors, and personal hygiene practices.

This study aimed at determining the prevalence of helminth infections among people living in an agricultural community, where an intensively polluted river (i.e. Nhue River) is used to irrigate fields and where human and animal excreta serve as fertilizer in agriculture and fish breeding. The main focus of the study was relative contribution of exposure to wastewater and excreta to helminth infections. Two cross-sectional studies were performed in these agricultural communities.

#### 5.3 Methods

### 5.3.1 Study area

The study was carried out in Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes in Kim Bang district, Hanam province (20.32° N, 105.54° E), northern Vietnam, situated about 60 km south of Hanoi. Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes count 10,500 (2,700 households) and 5,500 (1,500 households) inhabitants, respectively. Most households have livestock in their compounds. The residential areas are in the vicinity of fields used for rice cultivation, vegetable planting and fish breeding. The rice fields and local ponds cover about 50% of the surface. The two communes border on the Nhue River. Hanoi City's wastewater from households, industry and other sources such as hospitals is directly and untreated discharged into the river [101]. The Nhue River water is used for crop irrigation and to feed fishponds. Several pump stations located along the river and a system of open and closed canals distribute the water to fields and fish ponds. Wastewater from household (grey water from kitchens and bathrooms, and effluent from septic tanks and sanitation facilities) is directly discharged into the small irrigation canals.

The area has two main rice production cycles per year, one called "spring season" from January to June and the other "autumn season" from July to October. Human and animal excreta are used as fertilizer in Hanam as in many other places in northern and central Vietnam. In general, excreta from double or single vault latrines are not or partially composted. Personal protective measures to prevent contamination are often lacking.

#### 5.3.2 Study design

Two cross-sectional surveys were carried out in the rainy season from July to October 2008 and in the dry season from April to June 2009. A total of 15 villages in Nhat Tan and 10 villages in Hoang Tay communes were selected to participate in the study. For

each cross-sectional survey, 270 households were randomly selected from all 4,282 household on the list provided by the Communal People's Committee. None of the household was selected twice. The sample size was calculated based on an 80% expected proportion of household use of wastewater in agriculture, a precision of 5% and a 95% confidence level. All household members above 12 months of age were eligible.

# 5.3.3 Data collection

Questionnaires on household and personal level with five sections were administered to all households members: (i) general demographic information and socio-economic status (SES): age, sex, educational level, occupation, household's economic status were assessed with a list of indicators which included surface of household's rice field and fish ponds, number of animals (pig, chickens, ducks, buffalos, cows, dogs and cats), housing characteristics (building materials, number of bedrooms), and household assets (motorbike, bicycle, refrigerator, television, radio, telephone, bed, cupboard, electric fan and electric devices); (ii) household's general sanitary conditions were assessed by the following indicators: the condition and location of the household's latrine (smell, flies, broken door, mud around the latrine); water storage container with cover and wastes (domestic waste, human/animal faeces) in the yard, type of latrine, type of water used in household and direct contact with animals in the household (i.e., pig, chicken, duck, dog and cat); (iii) exposure to water from Nhue River and local ponds, and irrigation water; (iv) exposure to human and animal excreta at home and in the fields; (v) personal hygiene practices: use personal protection during field work (e.g., gloves, boots, etc.), hand washing with or without soap after work.

The questionnaire was developed in English, translated into Vietnamese, backs-translated for confirmation and pre-tested in villages close to Hanoi. After adaptation the questionnaire was used in face-to-face interviews conducted by five trained and experienced research assistants. Principal researchers accompanied each assistant to three households for quality control (e.g., utilization of same procedures were used and for quality as being precisely followed). The main respondents were household head, or an

adult person living permanently in the household (e.g., spouse of household head). Each interview lasted approximately 45 minutes.

#### **5.3.4 Stool sample collection**

Two stool samples were collected from each enrolled individual on two consecutive days. Each family member was provided with a labelled plastic container to collect a stool sample on the following day (day 1). On the collection day, a second labelled container was provided for the stool of following day (day 2). Samples were transported to the laboratory of the Department of Parasitology in Hanoi Medical University within 4 hours after collection and stored at 4-8° C until analysis on the next day.

#### 5.3.5 Laboratory procedures

The Kato-Katz thick smear technique was used to identify *A. lumbricoides*, hookworm, and *T. trichiura* eggs [108]. In brief, duplicate Kato-Katz thick smears were prepared from each stool sample with 41.7 mg standard plastic template using faeces filtered through a Nylon mesh screen (number 120-sized). Slides were allowed to clear for 30 minutes prior examination by light microscopy at a magnification of 400x. The number of eggs was counted and recorded in laboratory sheet for each helminth species separately. The duplicate Kato-Katz method with stool samples from two consecutive days provided the highest sensitivity of *T. trichiura* infection when methods were considered alone. This is likely the result of overcoming the combined effect of sporadic shedding and uneven distribution of eggs in the stool [140].

Additionally, the formalin-ether concentration technique (FECT) was used to detect helminth and intestinal protozoan infections [109]. In brief, approximately 1 gram of faeces was placed into a tube containing 10 mL of formalin. The sample was mixed thoroughly, and filtered through a funnel with gauze and then centrifuged for 1 minute at 2000 rpm. Supernatants were removed with a pipette, and 7 mL saline solution was added. Then, three mL ether was added, the tube closed with rubber stopper and shaken well (about 30 seconds). Without rubber stopper the tubes were centrifuged for 5 minutes

at 2000 rpm. Supernatant was discarded and the entire sediment examined on presence of helminth eggs and protozoa cysts by microscope at a magnification of 300-500x.

#### 5.5.6 Data management and statistical analysis

Data were double-entered into a Microsoft Access database and validated. Analysis was performed using STATA 10.1 (StataCorp., College Station, TX, USA). At beginning of the study, we attempted to assess the seasonal variations, in terms of prevalent rates as well as potential risk factors for STH infections. However, it is known that STHs causing human infection through contact with parasite eggs or larvae that develop in the warm and moist soil, and as adult worms, STHs live for years in the human gastrointestinal tract [125]. People living in the area having a poor sanitation condition to be chronically infected with STHs through the years. Therefore, it could not be reflected a true the transmission of parasitic infections associated with the potential risk factors between rainy and dry season during a year. For this reason, we were combined two crosssectional surveys into a large survey to analyze and assess the prevalence rates of STH infections and their risk factors among people living and working in the community, where wastewater and excreta are commonly used in agriculture.

Only individuals who provided two stool samples of sufficient quantity were included in the subsequent analyses. The helminth infection prevalence rates were calculated. Helminth species egg counts per Kato-Katz slide were multiplied by a factor of 24 to obtain infection intensities, expressed as eggs per gram of stool (EPG) [141]. In Table 5.1 WHO STH's intensity classes are provided [142].

Generalized Estimating Equations (GEE) method was used in both univariable and multivariable analyses to adjust for intra-correlation within a household [143]. First, an univariable logistic regression analysis adjusted for age, sex and study season (rainy and dry season) was carried out to associate potential risk factors with outcomes (helminth infections) for which adjusted OR and its 95% CI were calculated. Univariable analyses were divided into three sections: (i) analyzed with basic demographic variables (i.e., age, sex, educational level and occupation) for all subjects; (ii) analyzed with the household variables for all subjects (i.e., SES and sanitary condition in the household, type of

latrine, type of water source, composting human excreta, use of human and animal excreta as fertilizer in the fields, and use of Nhue River water to irrigate fields); and (iii) analyzed with the agricultural exposure variables (i.e., handling human excreta in field work, direct contact with Nhue River water during field work, use of protective measures at work, and hand washing with soap after field work) for only individuals doing field work. Then, variables with adjusted  $OR \ge 1.2$  or  $\le 0.8$  in the univariable analysis were included in the multivariable analysis [144].

SES and sanitary conditions in the household were calculated according to an asset-based method [145]. In brief, indicator data were defined by principal component analysis (PCA), with missing values being replaced with the mean value of the respective asset; all assets had a dichotomous character. SES and sanitary conditions in the household were categorized into three levels as good, average, and poor according to their cumulative standardized asset scores.

#### Table 5.1. Classes of intensity for soil-transmitted helminth by stool examination

Soil-transmitted	Light-integnity	Moderate-intensity	Heavy-intensity
helminth	infections (epg)	infections (epg)	infections (epg)
A. lumbricoides	1 - 4,999	5,000 - 49,999	≥ 50,000
T. trichiura	1 - 999	1,000 - 9,999	≥ 10,000
Hookworm	1 - 1,999	2,000 - 3,999	≥4,000

(Montresor, et al. 2002)

# **5.3.7 Ethical considerations**

The Ethical Research Committee at the National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology (NIHE, number 149/QĐ-VSDTTU-QLKH, 22 April 2009), Vietnamese Ministry of Health and the Ethic Commission of the State of Basel (EKBB, number 139/09, 11 May 2009) approved the study. Before field work the authorities in the Provincial Health

Office and the District Health Office were informed on study objectives and procedures and working authorization obtained. Written informed consent was obtained from each individual prior to enrolment. The parents or legally guardian signed informed consent for their children aged between 1 year and 18 years. All individuals with helminth infections were treated free of charge with anti-helminthic drugs based on the Vietnamese Ministry of Health guidelines.

#### **5.4 Results**

#### 5.4.1 Characteristics of the study population

From 540 selected households, a total of 15 households (3%) were absent during the three household visits; 20 households (4%) refused to participate, 10 households (2%) did not complete the questionnaire; and 11 households (2%) had only elderly and sick persons (Figure 5.1). A total of 1,655 individuals from 484 households provided stool samples and completed the questionnaire, of which 1,425 individuals (78%) from 453 households submitted 2 stool samples and had a complete data record. Among them 743 (52%) were female, the mean age was 30 years (range: 1-87 years). One hundred and eighty two participants (13%) attended high school, 520 (36%) secondary school, and 723 (51%) primary school and pre-school. Seven hundred and three participants (49%) had a primary profession related with agricultural activity (e.g. rice cultivation, vegetable farming, and fish cultivation).

The household's SES and sanitary conditions showed that one-third of the study households had good, average and poor conditions. Two hundred and six (45%) households used tap water, 275 (61%) drilled tube well water, and 396 (87%) rainwater. Dry latrine (i.e. single or double vault) was most common type 285 (63%), followed by water-flushed latrine (i.e. septic tank or biogas) of 137 (30%), and no latrine of 37 (7%). There were 246 (54%) households reported that they composted human excreta before using them as fertilizer in the fields, 228 (50%) and 181 (40%) households had used human and animal excreta for application in field, respectively. Most study households 404 (89%) had used Nhue River water for rice and vegetable farming and fish cultivation.



**Figure 5.1** Participants' compliance to participate in the study in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam

# 5.4.2 Prevalence of intestinal parasitic infections

Table 5.2 shows the prevalence of intestinal parasitic infections stratified by sex and age. Overall 668 participants (47%) were infected with at least one of three helminth species (*A. lumbricoides*, *T. trichiura*, and hookworm). Three-hundred forty (24%), 573 (40%), and 29 (2%) participants were infected with *A. lumbricoides*, *T. trichiura* and hookworm, respectively. *E. histolytica* (6%) was the most common intestinal protozoan diagnosed, followed by *C. parvum* (5%), *E. coli* (2%), *G. lamblia* (1%) and *C. cayetanensis* (1%). The prevalence rates of helminth infections were generally higher in females and increased with age (Table 5.2).

In our study, the intensity for all helminth species was low; 98% of *A. lumbricoides* infection and all infections with *T. trichiura* and hookworm were light infections.

	Prevalence % (95% CI) Sex				Age group (in years)							
Parasitic infection -	(N=1425)	Female (n=745)	Male (n=680)	$\chi^2$	P- value	1-5 (n=150)	6-11 (n=167)	12-19 (n=247)	20-45 (n=513)	> 45 (n=348)	$\chi^2$	P-value
Nematodes												
Ascaris lumbricoides	24 (22-27)	26	22	2.32	0.12	15	21	20	26	29	13.79	0.01
Trichuris trichiura	40 (38-43)	43	37	4.42	0.04	33	41	36	39	47	12.66	0.01
Hookworm infection	2 (1-3)	2	2	0.10	0.75	1	0	2	3	3	6.75	0.15
Any helminth infection	47 (44-50)	49	44	3.98	0.05	37	45	41	47	56	20.84	< 0.01
Protozoan												
Entamoeba histolytica	6 (5-7)	6	6	0.11	0.74	4	8	5	6	7	3.63	0.46
Entamoeba coli	2 (1-3)	2	3	3.58	0.06	3	2	2	2	3	0.71	0.95
Giardia lamblia	2 (1-2)	2	2	0	0.99	1	4	2	1	1	7.20	0.13
Cryptosporidium parvum	5 (4-7)	6	5	0.09	0.77	5	6	6	5	6	0.75	0.95
Cyclospora cayetanensis	1 (1-2)	2	1	0.91	0.34	1	2	1	2	1	1.52	0.82

Table 5.2 Prevalence of intestinal parasitic infections stratified by sex and age group in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam (N=1,425)

Note: CI: confidence interval

#### 5.4.3 Risk factors for helminth infections

The results of the univariable and multivariable logistic regression analysis are presented in Table 5.3 and 5.4, respectively. In comparison with higher educational levels, participants with a lower educational level (attended secondary school and primary school) had higher risk for any helminths (OR = 1.7, 95% CI 1.2-2.3; and OR = 1.7, 95% CI 1.2-2.4, respectively), and with *T. trichiura* (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.1-2.2; and OR = 1.6, 95% CI 1.1-2.3, respectively). Higher infection risk of *A. lumbricoides* was observed in participants who had agricultural work (i.e. rice and vegetable cultivating, and fish feeding) than those who had no agricultural work (i.e. teachers, health workers, small traders, or retired or working at home or students and children) (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.1-2.1). The effect was smaller for *T. trichiura* and not statistically significant. The helminth infection was not statistically significantly associated with household's SES in both uni- and multivariable analyses.

Tap water use in the household was found to be a protective factor for any helminth infection, and *T. trichiura* in univariable (OR = 0.7, 95% CI 0.5-0.9; and OR = 0.7, 95% CI 0.5-0.8, respectively) and multivariable analysis (OR = 0.6, 95% CI 0.4-0.9; and OR = 0.6, 95% CI 0.4-0.9, respectively). In univariable analysis, use of drilled tub well water in the household was a risk factor for any helminth infections and *T. trichiura* (OR = 1.2, 95% CI 1.0-1.6 and OR = 1.3, 95% CI 1.0-1.7, respectively), but not statistically significant in multivariable analysis (OR = 0.8, 95% CI 0.5-1.2 and OR = 0.8, 95% CI 0.6-1.3, respectively). Rainwater use in the household was not a risk factor associated the infection status with helminths (OR = 1.0, 95% CI 0.7-1.4).

Risk factors	N Any helminth infection		on		bricoides		T. trichiura						
MSR fuctors	(1425)	Positive	OR	OR*	95%CI	Positive	OR	OR*	95%CI	Positive	OR	OR*	95%CI
1. Demographic characteristics	s and house	ehold's econ	omic										
Age group (in years)													
1-5	150	56				23				50			
6-11	167	75	1.4	-	0.9-2.1	35	1.5	-	0.8-2.6	69	1.4	-	0.9-2.3
12-19	247	100	1.1	-	0.8-1.7	50	1.4	-	0.8-2.4	89	1.2	-	0.7-1.7
20-45	513	243	1.5	-	1.0-2.2	133	1.9	-	1.2-3.1	200	1.3	-	0.9-1.9
> 45	348	194	2.1	-	1.4-3.1	99	2.2	-	1.3-3.6	165	1.8	-	1.2-2.7
Sex													
Female	745	368				190				319			
Male	680	300	0.8	-	0.7-1.0	150	0.8	-	0.6-1.1	254	0.8	-	0.6-1.0
Educational level													
High school	182	60				33				52			
Secondary school	520	255	2.0	1.7	1.2-2.3	135	1.6	1.4	0.9-2.1	214	1.7	1.5	1.1-2.2
Primary school	723	353	1.9	1.7	1.2-2.4	172	1.4	1.2	0.8-1.8	307	1.8	1.6	1.1-2.3
Occupation													
Non agricultural work	722	304				138				271			
Agricultural work	703	364	1.5	1.1	0.8-1.4	202	1.7	1.5	1.1-2.1	302	1.3	0.9	0.7-1.3
Household's economic status over	erall												
Poor	478	241				130				204			
Average	473	222	0.9	1.0	0.7-1.3	113	0.8	1.0	0.7-1.3	188	0.9	1.0	0.7-1.3
Good	474	205	0.7	0.8	0.6-1.1	97	0.7	0.8	0.5-1.1	181	0.8	0.9	0.7-1.2
2. Sanitary condition in the hou	usehold												
Sanitary condition overall													
Poor	476	198				95				171			
Average	475	241	1.4	1.4	1.0-1.9	127	1.5	1.5	1.0-2.1	213	1.5	1.5	1.1-2.0
Good	474	229	1.3	1.3	1.0-1.8	118	1.3	1.4	1.0-2.0	189	1.2	1.2	0.9-1.7
Type of latrine													
Water-flushed latrine	440	176				87				154			
Dry latrine	900	457	1.5	1.5	1.2-2.0	235	1.4	1.5	1.1-2.1	389	1.4	1.4	1.1-1.9
No latrine	85	35	1.1	1.0	0.6-1.8	18	1.1	0.9	0.5-1.9	30	1.0	1.0	0.6-1.7
3. Water source used in the hor	usehold												
Tap water													
No	716	368				173				324			
Yes	709	300	0.7	0.7	0.5-0.9	167	1.0	1.0	0.7-1.3	249	0.7	0.7	0.5-0.8

# Table 5.3 Risk factors for helminth infection in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam (univariable logistic regression analysis)

Table 5.3 continued													
Risk factors	Ν	A	ny helmir	nth infectio	n		A. lum	bricoides			T. tric	hiura	
	(1425)	Positive	OR	OR*	95%CI	Positive	OR	OR*	95%CI	Positive	OR	OR*	95%CI
Tube well water													
No	583	259				148				214			
Yes	842	409	1.2	1.2	1.0-1.6	192	0.9	0.9	0.6-1.2	359	1.3	1.3	1.0-1.7
Rainwater													
No	181	82				49				71			
Yes	1244	586	1.2	1.0	0.7-1.4	291	0.8	0.8	0.5-1.3	502	1.0	1.0	0.7-1.5
4. Agricultural practices related	d with exc	reta											
Composting human excreta in the	e household	1											
No	659	281				1.47				245			
Yes	766	387	1.4	1.4	1.1-1.7	193	1.2	1.3	0.9-1.7	328	1.3	1.3	1.0-1.7
Use of human excreta for applica	tion in field	d											
No	693	287				143				243			
Yes	732	381	1.5	1.5	1.2-2.0	197	1.4	1.5	1.1-2.0	330	1.5	1.6	1.2-2.0
Use of animal excreta as fertiliser	r in the fiel	ds											
No	828	381				199				330			
Yes	597	287	1.1	1.1	0.9-1.4	141	1.0	1.1	0.8-1.4	243	1.0	1.1	0.8-1.4
Handling human excreta in field	work <sup>a</sup>												
No	286	130				70				114			
Yes	417	234	1.5	1.5	1.1-2.1	132	1.4	1.7	1.2-2.5	188	1.2	1.3	0.9-1.8
5. Agricultural practices related	d with Nhu	ie River wa	ter										
Use Nhue River water to irrigate	fields												
No	125	53				24				44			
Yes	1300	615	1.2	1.4	0.9-2.2	316	1.4	1.6	0.9-2.7	529	1.3	1.5	0.9-2.3
Direct contact with Nhue River w	vater during	g field work <sup>6</sup>	1										
No	387	180				95				162			
Yes	316	184	1.6	1.6	1.2-2.3	107	1.6	2.4	1.6-3.5	140	1.1	1.2	0.8-1.6
6. Personal hygiene practices re	elated with	agricultur	al work										
Washing hands with soap after field	eld work <sup>a</sup>												
No	377	201				95				172			
Yes	326	163	0.9	0.9	0.7-1.2	107	1.5	1.4	0.9-1.9	130	0.8	0.8	0.6-1.1
Use protective measures (gloves,	boots, face	e mask) at w	ork <sup>a</sup>										
No	614	313				172				263			
Yes	89	51	1.3	1.3	0.8-2.0	30	1.3	1.8	1.1-2.9	39	1.0	1.1	0.7-1.7

\* OR model: adjusted for age, sex, and year. GEE were used to account for intra-correlation within a household.

The multivariable analysis did not show any significant association between household's sanitary condition and helminth infections. Possessing a dry latrine was a risk factor for any helminth infection (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.2-2.0), *A. lumbricoides* (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.1-2.1), and *T. trichiura* (OR = 1.4, 95% CI 1.1-1.9) in comparison with having a water-flushed latrine. Multivariable analyses showed that type of latrine in the household was not significantly associated with helminth infections.

Univariable analysis showed that composting of human excreta in the household was associated with increasing risk of any helminth infection (OR = 1.4, 95% CI 1.1-1.7). In multivariable analysis this factor increased risk was not observed (OR = 0.9, 95% CI 0.6-1.4). Helminth species-specific associations with composting of human excreta were not observed. Household use of human excreta for application in fields resulted in a statistically significant risk increase for *T. trichiura* in the univariable (OR = 1.6, 95% CI 1.2-2.0) and in the multivariable analysis (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.0-2.3); for any helminth species and *A. lumbricoides* in the univariable analysis (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.2-2.0 and OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.1-2.0, respectively), but not statistically significant in the multivariable analysis. Use of animal excreta as fertilizer in the fields was not a risk factor for helminth infections (OR = 1.1, 95% CI 0.9-1.4).

Among those participants who reported field work (N = 703) the exposure to excreta, direct contact with Nhue River water, and use of protective measures (i.e., gloves, boots, face mask) during field work as well as washing hands with soap after field work was assessed. In univariable analysis, handling human excreta during field work increased the risk for infection with any helminth species (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.1-2.1) and *A. lumbricoides* (OR = 1.7, 95% CI 1.2-2.5). However, in multivariable analysis, there was no risk change for infection with any helminth species (OR = 1.4, 95% CI 1.0-2.0), *A. lumbricoides* (OR = 1.4, 95% CI 0.9-2.1), and *T. trichiura* (OR = 1.2, 95% CI 0.9-1.8) observed. Direct contact with Nhue River water during field work resulted in a statistically significantly increased risk for any helminth infection in the univariable (OR = 1.6, 95% CI 1.2-2.3) and multivariable analysis (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.1-2.2), and *A. lumbricoides* in the univariable and multivariable analysis (OR = 2.4, 95% CI 1.6-3.5 and OR = 2.1, 95% CI 1.4-3.2, respectively). With regard to *T. trichiura*, there was no significant difference for infection in relation to direct contact with Nhue River water in

both univariable and multivariable analysis (OR = 1.2, 95% CI 0.8-1.6 and OR = 1.1, 95% CI 0.8-1.5, respectively).

Using protective measures during field work such as gloves and boots decreased risk for an infection with any helminth species (OR = 0.9, 95% CI 0.5-1.5) but not statistically significant; and no risk change for *A. lumbricoides* infection (OR = 1.0, 95% CI 0.6-1.7) was seen. Washing hands with soap after field work was not significantly reducing for an infection with *T. trichiura* (OR = 0.8, 95% CI 0.6-1.1) or *A. lumbricoides* (OR = 1.3, 95% CI 0.9-2.0).

Table 5.4 Risk factors for helminth infection in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam (multivariable logistic regression analysis
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Disk fostors	A	nv helminth ir	ifection		A. lumbrico	ides	T. trichiura			
KISK TACIOTS	OR*	95% CI	P-value	OR*	95% CI	P-value	OR*	95% CI	P-value	
1. Household's economic status overall										
Average versus Poor	1.0	0.7-1.4	0.89	1.0	0.7-1.4	0.79	N.A.	-	-	
Good versus Poor	1.2	0.8-1.8	0.40	0.9	0.6-1.5	0.80	N.A.	-	-	
2. Sanitary conditions in the household										
Household's sanitary condition overall										
Average versus Poor	1.2	0.8-1.7	0.31	1.4	0.9-2.1	0.15	1.3	0.9-1.9	0.16	
Good versus Poor	1.1	0.8-1.6	0.58	1.2	0.8-1.9	0.46	1.0	0.7-1.5	0.81	
Type of latrine in the household										
Dry latrine versus Water-flushed latrine	1.3	0.7-2.5	0.42	1.2	0.6-2.6	0.60	1.0	0.5-1.8	0.96	
No latrine versus Water-flushed latrine	1.0	0.5-2.0	0.89	0.7	0.3-1.5	0.33	0.9	0.5-1.6	0.68	
3. Water source used in the household										
Household use of tap water										
Yes versus No	0.6	0.4-0.9	0.01	N.A.	-	-	0.6	0.4-0.9	0.01	
Household use of tube well water										
Yes versus No	0.8	0.5-1.2	0.34	N.A.	-	-	0.8	0.6-1.3	0.38	
Household use of rainwater										
Yes versus No	N.A.	-	-	0.8	0.5-1.2	0.28	N.A.	-	-	
4. Agricultural practices related with excreta										
Composting human excreta in the household										
Yes versus No	0.9	0.6-1.4	0.64	0.8	0.5-1.3	0.31	0.9	0.6-1.4	0.56	
Use of human excreta for application in field										
Yes versus No	1.3	0.9-2.0	0.18	1.3	0.8-2.0	0.33	1.5	1.0-2.3	0.04	
Handling human excreta in field work <sup>a</sup>										
Yes versus No	1.4	1.0-2.0	0.06	1.4	0.9-2.1	0.10	1.2	0.9-1.8	0.20	
5. Agricultural practices related with Nhue river wate	er									
Use Nhue River water to irrigate fields										
Yes versus No	1.1	0.7-1.8	0.63	1.3	0.7-2.3	0.36	1.1	0.7-1.8	0.62	
Direct contact with Nhue River during field work <sup>a</sup>										
Yes versus No	1.5	1.1-2.2	0.04	2.1	1.4-3.2	< 0.01	1.1	0.8-1.5	0.68	
6. Personal hygiene practices related with agricultural	l work									
Washing hands with soap after field work <sup>a</sup>										
Yes versus No	N.A.	-	-	1.3	0.9-2.0	0.11	0.8	0.6-1.1	0.15	
Use protective measures at work <sup>a</sup>										
Yes versus No	0.9	0.5-1.5	0.66	1.0	0.6-1.7	0.99	N.A.	-	-	

Note: N.A: Not applicable; <sup>a</sup> Excluding subjects with non-agricultural work (N = 703).

# **5.5 Discussion**

We investigated the helminth infection prevalence rates and their infection risks in rural agricultural communities in northern Vietnam with two large cross-sectional studies in the dry and rainy season. Our particular interest was to evaluate the importance of risk factors associated with the use of wastewater, and composting and use of animal and human excreta in agriculture, practices which are highly prevalent in these settings.

We found that helminth infections were highly prevalent, in particular with any helminth infection (47%), *A. lumbricoides* (24%) and *T. trichiura* (40%). Furthermore, our study shows an increased risk of helminth infection, especially with *A. lumbricoides* in people who had direct contact with Nhue River water during field work, and/or used human excreta as fertilizer in agricultural field. The use of tap water was a clear protective factor against helminth infections.

The prevalence rates of helminth infection we found in our study lied within the range of rates reported in previous studies in Vietnam [55, 132, 135, 136, 139, 146, 147]. Several factors can be made responsible for the variation among which climate, types of soils and crops, SES, and human hygiene behavior are of most importance [148]. It is however striking that we did not find any food-borne trematodes infection in our study population. In rural populations in Vietnam and Southeast Asia infections can be of major importance [149-151]. They are determined by the consumption of raw or insufficiently cooked fish which is in our study population not a frequent habit.

Our results are in line with other previous studies, which found that people who were exposed to wastewater had a higher risk of helminth infections, especially with *A. lumbricoides* [51, 52, 56, 152-154]. However, the findings are in contrast to other studies in peri-urban Hanoi and Nam Dinh province, which revealed that direct exposure to wastewater did not pose a major risk factor for helminth infections [55, 139]. In contrast, the risk of helminth infections observed for those who lived in the households using Nhue River water to irrigate field was not statistically different than those who did not. The most probable explanation for the high risk of helminth infections in our study would be associated with the concentration of helminth eggs in irrigation water, to which farmers have actually an intense and direct contact during a long period during field work [152]. Furthermore, infectious parasite stages (i.e.,

hookworm larvae) are preferably present in moisty soil close to water bodies such as the Nhue river which lead then to increased infection in those farmers who are frequently in close contacts with the water [34]. Indeed, a study in Hanoi showed that people who frequently had contact with irrigation water throughout the year had a higher risk of infection with *T. trichiura* [55].

Our study showed that the use of human excreta as fertilizer in agriculture had a higher risk of infections with *T. trichiura*. This is consistent with observations made by Trang and colleagues [55].

We observed in our study that composting human excreta before being utilized as fertilizer in agriculture was not associated with a risk increase with helminth infections. In fact, in rural areas of Vietnam people normally add ash and occasionally lime into the vault of dry latrine and during the composting process to reduce bad odor and fly production [21, 133]. These practices are likely to increase the inactivation of helminth eggs and pathogens [155-157]. Furthermore, approximate compost duration of 3-4 months under the conditions of high pH and temperature and low moisture could provide a safe compost product to be used for agricultural application [158]. Such length of compost could allow for the degeneration of helminth eggs, thereby reducing the risk of helminth infection.

The overall sanitary condition and type of latrine used in the households were not associated with helminth infections. This findings goes in line a study in Hoa Binh province in northern Vietnam which showed that the presence of latrine alone is not sufficiently reducing helminth infection risk in a rural agricultural community [132], most probably rather its correct and hygienic use. However, our results contradict with some previous studies in Vietnam and Pakistan which reported that absence of a latrine was found to be associated with an increase in helminth infections, especially *A. lumbricoides* [55, 57, 148].

In our study, the use of tap water source in the household was a protective factor against any helminth infection and *T. trichiura*. Other studies such as an investigation in Ethiopia also documented a risk reduction of STH infection associated with tap water use [159]. Surprisingly, the use of protective measures during fieldwork and washing hands with soap after field work did not result in a risk reduction. The personal hygiene practices have been widely shown to be important factors in

reducing the transmission of helminths and other infectious diseases [48, 57, 139, 148]. In this perspective our result might have a limitation. Data on personal hygiene practices were also collected with questionnaire. For this type of information direct observations might have been a more appropriate method [55, 160].

We also could not find any association between SES and helminth infection. These results are in line with the other studies in Vietnam and Thailand [55, 161]. However, our results contradict with some previous studies, where an association between SES and helminth infection was found [139, 162, 163] in a population with a larger variation in SES was included. Our study was clearly defined to an agricultural community.

# **5.6 Conclusion**

Our study further documents that STH infections are of importance in rural communities in Vietnam. Most importantly, agricultural related risk factors such as the exposure to human excreta for fertilizing fields are among the important determinants of infection. Therefore, public health intervention are required to address these risk factors in addition to current strategy of chemotherapy in order prevent infection and re-infection.

## **5.7 Conflict of interest**

All authors declare no conflicts of interest.

# 5.8 Authors' contributions

PPD, HNV, JZ, PDC, CZ and PO planned and designed the study. PPD and HNV conducted and supervised field and laboratory work. PPD, JH, PO and HNV analysed and interpreted data together with JZ, PDC and CZ. PPD, HNV and PO prepared the first draft of the manuscript and all authors revised the manuscript critically. All authors read and approved the final version of the manuscript.
# **5.9 Acknowledgments**

We thank the staff of the health stations of Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes as well as community members for their kind cooperation and participation in the study. Thanks are also given to Dr. Nguyen Van De and the staff of the Faculty of Parasitology at the Hanoi Medical University who performed the stool examinations for protozoan parasites. This work has been supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation (SNSF) and the Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation (SDC) through the program of the National Centre for Competences in Research (NCCR) North-South.

# 6. RISK FACTORS FOR *ENTAMOEBA HISTOLYTICA* INFECTION IN AN AGRICULTURAL COMMUNITY IN HANAM PROVINCE, VIETNAM

Phuc Pham Duc \*<sup>1,2,3,5</sup>, Hung Nguyen Viet<sup>1,2,4,5</sup>, Jan Hattendorf<sup>1,2</sup>, Jakob Zinsstag<sup>1,2</sup>, Phung Dac Cam<sup>3</sup>, Peter Odermatt<sup>1,2</sup>

# Authors and affiliation:

<sup>1</sup> Department of Epidemiology and Public Health, Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute, P.O. Box, CH-4002 Basel, Switzerland

<sup>2</sup> University of Basel, P.O. Box, CH-4003 Basel, Switzerland

<sup>3</sup> National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology (NIHE), 1 Yersin, Hanoi, Vietnam

<sup>4</sup> Department of Environmental Health, Hanoi School of Public Health (HSPH), 138 Giang Vo, Hanoi, Vietnam

<sup>5</sup> Swiss Federal Institute of Aquatic Science and Technology (EAWAG), Sandec -Department of Water and Sanitation in Developing Countries, Dübendorf, Switzerland

\*Corresponding author

# 6.1 Abstract

# Background

*Entamoeba histolytica* is an important protozoan intestinal infection in resource-poor settings, including Vietnam. The study objective was to assess risk factors of *E. histolytica* infection in a community in Vietnam, where wastewater and human excreta are used in agriculture. A case-control study was conducted among residents of Hanam province, Northern Vietnam. Cases (n = 46) infected with *E. histolytica* and non-infected controls (n = 138) were identified in a cross-sectional survey among 794 randomly selected individuals and matched for age, sex and place of residence. Potential risk factors including exposure to human and animal excreta and household wastewater were assessed with a questionnaire.

# Results

People from households with an average socio-economic status had a 4.3 times higher risk of *E. histolytica* infection (95% confidence interval [CI]: 1.3-14.0) compared with those from households with a good socioeconomic status. Those individuals who never or rarely used soap for hand washing had a 3.4 times higher risk for infection (95% CI: 1.1-10.0), compared to those who used always soap. In contrast, none of the factors related to use of human or animal excreta was statistically significant associated with *E. histolytica* infection. People having close contact with domestic animals presented a greater risk of *E. histolytica* infection (odds ratio [OR] = 5.9, 95% CI: 1.8-19.0) than those without animal contact. *E. histolytica* infection was not associated with direct contact with Nhue river water, pond water and household's sanitary conditions, type of latrine or water source used.

# Conclusions

Our study suggests that in settings where human and animal excreta and Nhue River water are intensively used in agriculture, socio-economic and personal hygiene factors determine infection with *E. histolytica*, rather than exposure to human and animal excreta in agricultural activities.

# 6.2 Background

Amoebiasis caused by the intestinal parasite *Entamoeba histolytica* (*E. histolytica*), has an estimated worldwide prevalence of 500 million infected people and is responsible for 40,000 - 100,000 deaths each year. It is an important health problems, especially in developing countries [164, 165]. The incidence rate of *E. histolytica* - associated diarrhoea was 0.08/child-year [166]. The rate of infection by *E. histolytica* differs among countries, socio-economic and sanitary conditions and populations [167]. It is highly endemic throughout poor and socio-economically deprived communities in the tropics and subtropics. Environmental, socio-economic, demographic and hygiene-related behaviour is known to influence the transmission and distribution of intestinal parasitic infections [168]. A study in Brazil identified place of residence, age, ingestion of raw vegetables and drinking water quality as important risk factors [169].

Wastewater and human and animal excreta are used as fertiliser for a wide variety of crops, and 10% to 30% increases in crop yields have been reported [13]. The use of wastewater and human and animal excreta in agriculture and aquaculture continues to be common in China, South and South East Asia as well as various areas in Africa [7, 8, 28] in particular where water scarcity is becoming more severe. The main sources of water for irrigation in Vietnam are fresh water, wastewater and ground water. In Hanoi about 80 percent of vegetable production is from urban and peri-urban areas irrigated with diluted wastewater [170]. The use of household sewage, and human and animal excreta in agriculture and aquaculture has a long tradition in Vietnam [62]. Despite the potential health risk for intestinal disease of using excreta and animal waste in agriculture [20], 85% of farmers in Northern provinces of Vietnam regularly use human excreta in agriculture [21]. Another study in Vietnam on helminth infections among people exposed to wastewater and human excreta has showed that wastewater exposure was not an important risk factor for parasite infection but that the lack of sanitation facilities and the use of fresh or inadequately composted excreta as fertilisers in agriculture increased the risk of parasite infection [55]. A study in Hanoi, Vietnam, on the epidemiology and aetiology of diarrhoeal diseases in adults engaged in wastewater-fed agriculture and aquaculture has showed that the

diarrheagenic *Escherichia coli* and *E. histolytica* were the most common pathogens [61, 171].

To further understand the transmission of *E. histolytica* infection, we conducted a case-control study to assess the importance of handling practices of human and animal excreta and wastewater use in irrigation in agriculture and aquaculture, in relation to other potential risk factors, including sanitary conditions, drinking water, food consumption, and personal hygiene practices.

# 6.3 Methods

# **Study sites**

The study was carried out in Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes in Kim Bang district, Hanam province (20.32° N, 105.54°E), Northern Vietnam located about 60 km south of Hanoi. The number of inhabitants is about 10,500 (2,600 households) and 5,700 (1,500 households) in Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes, respectively. Most households have livestock in their compounds. The residential areas are in the vicinity of fields used for agriculture (rice and vegetables) and aquaculture (fish breeding). The rice fields and local ponds cover about 50% of the surface. The two communes border the Nhue River. Hanoi City's wastewater from households, industry and other sources such as hospitals is directly and untreated discharged into the river [101]. The Nhue River water is used for crop irrigation and to feed fishponds. Several pump stations located along the river and a system of open and closed canals distribute the water to the local fields and fish ponds. Wastewater from households (grey water from kitchens and bathrooms, and effluent from septic tanks and sanitation facilities) is discharged into the small irrigation canals. The area has two main rice production cycles per year, one called "spring season" from January to June and the other "summer season" from July to October. People also grow vegetables which are eaten raw or cooked by the local population or sold to neighbouring towns and Hanoi. Human excreta are used as fertiliser in Hanam as in many other places in Northern and Central Vietnam. In general, excreta from double or single vault latrines are not or only partially composted. The composting procedure does not fully respect the composting guidelines set out by the Vietnamese Ministry of Health which imposes a

minimum of 6 months [74]. In practice, farmers utilise the latrine night soil to fertilise crops whenever they need it in the fields, which results often in a shorter storage period than the regulatory 6 months; personal protective measures to prevent contamination are often lacking.

# Study design

This study carried out in August 2008 followed the logic of a community based casecontrol study. A subject was defined as case if diagnosed with an *E. histolytica* infection (at least one of two stool samples positive for *E. histolytica*). Controls were subjects negative for *E. histolytica* in two stool examinations and matched for sex, age groups (i) under 6 years, (ii) 6-15 years, (iii) 16-30 years, (iv) 31-45 years, (v) 45-60 years, and (vi) over 60 years, and place of residence (same commune but different household).

# Ascertainment of cases and controls

The cases and controls were identified in a large cross-sectional household survey on intestinal parasitic infections. All patients infected with *E. histolytica* were enrolled as cases. Controls were selected randomly among the non-infected individuals.

Fifteen villages in Nhat Tan and 10 villages in Hoang Tay communes were selected to participate in the cross-sectional study. Households were randomly selected from the household list provided by the Communal People's Committee. Out of the 4282 households living in the two communities, 270 households were selected using random numbers. All household members above 12 months of age were enrolled.

Two stool samples were collected from each enrolled individual on two consecutive days. Each family member was provided with a labelled plastic container to collect a stool sample on the following day (day 1) by trained personnel. When first container with stool was collected, a second labelled container was provided for the stool of following day (day 2). Samples were transported to the laboratory of the Parasitological Department in Hanoi Medical University within 4 hours after collection and stored at  $4-8^{\circ}$ C until analysis.

# Laboratory procedures

The formalin-ether concentration technique (FECT) was used for detecting *E. histolytica* [109]. In brief, the preparation process was as follows: a stool sample of approximately 1 gram was places into a tube containing 10 mL of formalin. The sample was mixed thoroughly and vigorously, and then the stool solution was filtered using a funnel with gauze and centrifuged for 1 minute at 447 x g. Supernatants were removed with a pipette, and 7 mL saline solution were added and mixed with a wooden stick. 3 mL Ether were then added and the tubes closed with rubber stoppers and shaken well (about 30 seconds). The rubber stoppers were then carefully removed and the tubes were centrifuged for 5 minutes at 447 x g. The supernatant was discarded and the entire sediment was examined for the presence of protozoa using a microscope at a magnification of 500x.

# Sample size

The sample size was calculated for the matched case-control study with a ratio between case and control groups of 1:3 [172]. To detect - at a 95% confidence level - an odds ratio (OR) = 2.5 with a power of 80% and an expected frequency of exposure to excreta and wastewater in the control group of 30%, we require sample sizes of 52 cases and 156 controls.

# **Data collection**

A questionnaire with six sections was administered to all cases and controls: (i) general demographic information and socio-economic status (SES): age, gender, educational level, occupation, household's economic status was assessed with a list of indicators which included surface of household's rice field and fish ponds, number of animals (pigs, buffalos, chickens, ducks, cows, dogs and cats), housing characteristics (building materials, number of bedrooms), and household assets (motorbike, bicycle, refrigerator, television, radio, telephone, bed, cupboard, electric fan and electronic devices); (ii) household sanitary conditions: general sanitary conditions was assessed by following indicators: the condition and location of the household's latrine (smell, flies, broken door, mud around the latrine); water storage container with cover and wastes (domestic waste, human/animal faeces) in the yard, type of latrine, type of

water used in household and direct contact with animals in the household (i.e. pig, chicken, duck, dog and cat); (iii) exposure to human and animal excreta at home and in the fields; (iv) exposure to water from the Nhue River and local ponds, and irrigation water; (v) personal hygiene habits and practices: use personal protection during field work (gloves, boots, etc.), bathing and hand washing after work with or without soap, eating habits, eating leftovers from day before, and source of drinking water; (vi) information related to gastrointestinal symptoms: vomiting, nausea, abdominal pain, watery stools, blood/mucus stools and loose stools.

The questionnaire was developed in English, translated to Vietnamese and pre-tested in villages close to Hanoi. After adaptation the questionnaire was used in a face-toface interview conducted by trained and experienced research assistants. The main researcher accompanied each assistant to three households and supervised him/her to make sure that the procedure was being precisely followed. Each interview took approximately 45 minutes.

# Data management and analysis

Data was double-entered in a Microsoft Access database and validated. Analysis was performed using STATA version 10.1 (StataCorp, College Station, TX, USA).

Statistical analysis for the matched case-control study was conducted as follows. First, a univariable conditional logistic regression analysis was carried out to associate potential risk factors with infection status (outcome) for which matched OR and its 95% confidence interval (CI) and P-value were calculated. Then, variables with P < 0.2 in the univariable analysis were included in the multivariable conditional logistic regression analysis [144]. Variables related to personal hygiene behaviour were highly inter-correlated. Therefore, we included only one variable (hand washing with soap) in the multivariable model to avoid collinearity.

SES and sanitary conditions in the household were calculated according to an assetbased method [145, 173]. In brief, indicator data were defined by principal component analysis (PCA), with missing values being replaced with the mean of value for the respective asset; all assets had a dichotomous character. SES and sanitary conditions in the household were categorized into three levels as good, average, and poor according to their cumulative standardized asset scores.

# **Ethical considerations**

Before field work the authorities in the Provincial Health Office and the District Health Office were informed and asked for permission. Detailed information on study objectives and procedures was provided and working authorisation obtained. Written informed consent was obtained from each individual prior to enrolment. The Ethical Research Committee at the National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology (NIHE, number 149/QĐ-VSDTTU-QLKH, 22 April 2009), Vietnamese Ministry of Health and the Ethic Commission of the State of Basel (EKBB, number 139/09, 11 May 2009) approved the study.

# 6.4 Results

# **Description of cases and controls**

We identified and enrolled 46 cases and 138 controls. The mean age for cases and controls was 34 years (SD 2.8 years, range: 3 - 83 years) and 36 years (SD 1.3 years, range: 5-87 years), respectively. Thirty-one cases (67.4%) were found in Nhat Tan and 15 cases (32.6%) in Hoang Tay commune. The mean family size for cases and controls was 4.1 (SD 1.6) and 4.2 (SD 1.3) persons, respectively, and was not statistically significantly different (P = 0.46).

Only few study participants reported gastrointestinal symptoms: eleven cases (23.9%) and 17 controls (12.3%). There was no significant statistical difference between the two groups (P > 0.20). The gastrointestinal symptoms were fever (2 cases, 1 control), nausea (1 case, 0 control), abdominal pain (4 cases, 9 controls), and watery stools (4 cases, 7 controls).

# Risk factors for E. histolytica infection

The results of the univariable and multivariable conditional logistic regression analysis are presented in Table 1 and Table 2, respectively.

Among the indicators describing the general and socio-economic status of the family the general socio-economic status was strongly associated with the *E. histolytica* infection. Participants who lived in households with an average and poor SES had a 3.8 (95% CI: 1.5-9.8) and 2.4 (95% CI: 0.9-6.4) higher risk of infection with *E. histolytica* than those living in households with a good status. The multivariable conditional logistic regression analysis confirmed this finding with the same trend (OR=4.3, 95% CI: 1.3-14.0). Although in uni- and multivariable analysis the risk increase was high with decreasing general SES, statistically significant risk increase was found only for average versus good SES (i.e. OR = 4.3, P = 0.02, Table 2).

Cases and control did not differ in educational levels. Furthermore, no statistically significant difference was found in occupation. Approximately two third of both groups were farmers (65.2% of cases *versus* 67.4% of controls, P = 0.79). Sixteen cases (34.8%) and 45 controls (32.6%) were officers in public services such as teachers, health workers, or small traders, or were retired or working at home.

The sanitary conditions of the household were described with an overall assessment indicator, the type of latrines present and type of water used in the household. In none of these analyses was a significant association between the indicators and the infection status with *E. histolytica* found (Table 1 and 2). However, close contact with domestic animals in the household resulted in a statistical significant two-fold and sixfold risk increase for a *E. histolytica* infection in the univariable (OR = 1.9, 95% CI: 0.8-4.4) and multivariable analysis (OR = 5.9, 95% CI: 1.9-18.9).

In univariable analysis, none of the variables related to human excreta showed an increased risk of *E. histolytica* infection. For example, composting of human excreta (OR = 0.8, 95% CI: 0.4-1.7), or use of human excreta as fertiliser for application in field (OR = 1.3, 95% CI: 0.6-2.6), or handling human excreta in field work (OR = 0.8, 95% CI: 0.4-1.8). No association was found for composting of animal excreta (OR = 0.7, 95% CI: 0.3-1.3) and use of animal excreta as fertiliser for application in field (OR = 0.8, 95% CI: 0.4-1.7). On the contrary, handling animal excreta in the field was found to be a protective factor in the univariable (OR = 0.5, 95% CI: 0.2-0.9) and multivariable analysis (OR = 0.2, 95% CI: 0.1-0.7).

# 6. Entamoeba histolytica infection

Table	6.1	Risk	factors	of	E. hi	stolytica	infection	in	Hanam	province,	Vietnam
(univar	iable	e cond	itional lo	ogis	tic reg	gression a	analysis)			-	

Variables	Case	Control	Matched	05 <i>0</i> CI	D I
	N (%)	N (%)	OR	95% CI	P-value
1. Socio-economic status					
Educational level					
High school	6 (13.0)	17 (12.0)	Reference		
Secondary school	24 (52.2)	79 (57.3)	0.8	0.7-2.7	0.76
Primary school	16 (34.8)	42 (29.8)	1.1	0.3-3.8	0.87
Occupation					
Non agricultural work	16 (34.8)	45 (32.6)	Reference		
Agricultural work	30 (65.2)	93 (67.4)	0.8	0.3-2.2	0.70
Household's economic status overall					
Good	8 (17.4)	53 (38.4)	Reference		
Average	22 (47.8)	39 (28.3)	3.8	1.5-9.8	0.01
Poor	16 (34.8)	46 (33.3)	2.4	0.9-6.4	0.08
2. Household sanitary and hygiene conditions					
Household's sanitary conditions overall					
Good	20 (43.5)	40 (29.0)	Reference		
Average	12 (26.1)	50 (36.2)	0.5	0.2-1.1	0.08
Poor	14 (30.4)	48 (34.8)	0.6	0.3-1.3	0.21
Type of latrine in the household					
Water latrine (septic tank, biogas)	15 (32.6)	47 (34.1)	Reference		
Dry latrine (single or double vault)	29 (63.0)	87 (63.0)	1.1	0.5-2.2	0.89
No latrine	2 (4.4)	4 (2.9)	1.7	0.2-11.2	0.61
Household use of tap water					
No	24 (52.2)	89 (64.5)	Reference		
Yes	22 (47.8)	49 (35.5)	1.7	0.9-3.4	0.13
Household use of tube well water		()			
No	16 (34.8)	53 (38.4)	Reference		
Yes	30 (65.2)	85 (61.6)	1.2	0.6-2.5	0.64
Household use of rainwater	,				
No	5 (10.9)	12 (8.7)	Reference		
Yes	41 (89.1)	126 (91.3)	0.8	0 3-2 4	0.66
Close contact with domestic animals in household		120 () 110)	010	0.0 2.1	0.000
No	9 (19.6)	42 (30.4)	Reference		
Yes	37 (80.4)	96 (69 6)	19	08-44	0.15
3. Exposed to human and animal excreta	57 (00.1)	<i>y</i> ((), ())	1.7	0.0 1.1	0.15
Compositing of human excreta in the household					
No	22 (47.8)	60 (43 5)	Reference		
Ves	24(522)	78 (56 5)	0.8	0 4-1 7	0 59
Use of human excreta for application in field	21 (32.2)	70 (50.5)	0.0	0.1 1.7	0.57
No	18 (39 1)	62 (44 9)	Reference		
Ves	28 (60.9)	76 (55.1)	1 3	0.6-2.6	0.48
Handling human excreta in field work	20 (00.9)	70 (55.1)	1.5	0.0 2.0	0.10
No	22 (47.8)	61 (44 2)	Reference		
Ves	22(47.0) 24(52.2)	77 (55.8)		0.4-1.8	0.61
Compound with animal husbandry	24 (32.2)	11 (55.6)	0.0	0.4-1.0	0.01
No	6 (13 0)	25 (18-1)	Reference		
Vas	0(13.0)	23(10.1)	1 5	0640	0.42
Composing of animal averate in the compound	+0 (07.0)	113 (01.9)	1.5	0.0-4.0	0.42
No	31 (67 4)	70 (57 3)	Pafarance		
NU Ves	51(07.4) 15(22.6)	50 (12 T)		0212	0.22
100 Use of animal evereta as fartilizar in the fields	15 (32.0)	37 (42.7)	0.7	0.3-1.3	0.25
	25 (54 2)	60 (50 0)	Pafaranaa		
110	∠J (J4.J)	(0.0)	NEIGIGIICE		

# 6. Entamoeba histolytica infection

# Table 6.1 continued

Variables	Case N (%)	Control N (%)	Matched OR	95% CI	P-value
Yes	21 (45.7)	69 (50.0)	0.8	0.4-1.7	0.59
Handling animal excreta in field work					
No	31 (67.4)	69 (50.0)	Reference		
Yes	15 (32.6)	69 (50.0)	0.5	0.2-0.9	0.03
4. Exposed to water from Nhue river and local pon	ıd				
Direct contact with Nhue river water during field wor	k				
No	30 (65.2)	72 (52.2)	Reference		
Yes	16 (34.8)	66 (47.8)	0.6	0.3-1.2	0.12
Use local pond for fishing, bathing, washing					
No	32 (69.6)	95 (68.9)	Reference		
Yes	14 (30.4)	43 (31.1)	1.0	0.5-2.1	0.92
Use Nhue river water to irrigate fields					
No	1 (2.2)	13 (9.4)	Reference		
Yes	45 (97.8)	125 (90.6)	4.6	0.6-35.4	0.15
5. Personal hygiene habits					
Use protective measures (gloves, boots and face mask	at work				
No	28 (60.9)	63 (45.6)	Reference		
Yes	18 (39.1)	75 (54.4)	0.5	0.3-1.1	0.07
Showering, bathing (with soap) after field work					
Frequently	9 (19.6)	48 (34.8)	Reference		
Sometimes	19 (41.3)	49 (35.5)	2.2	0.9-5.5	0.09
Rarely	18 (39.1)	41 (29.7)	2.3	1.0-5.6	0.06
Washing hands after field work					
Frequently	30 (65.2)	108 (78.3)	Reference		
Sometimes	3 (6.5)	9 (6.5)	1.6	0.4-7.0	0.50
Rarely	13 (28.3)	21 (15.2)	3.4	1.2-10.0	0.02
Washing hands with soap after field work					
Frequently	9 (19.6)	50 (36.2)	Reference		
Sometimes	14 (30.4)	43 (31.2)	1.8	0.7-5.1	0.24
Rarely	23 (50.0)	45 (32.6)	3.0	1.2-7.4	0.02
Eating leftover food from day before					
No	13 (28.3)	42 (30.4)	Reference		
Yes	33 (71.7)	96 (69.6)	1.1	0.5-2.3	0.78
Eating raw vegetables the day before					
No	44 (95.6)	130 (94.2)	Reference		
Yes	2 (4.4)	8 (5.8)	0.72	0.1-3.7	0.70
Water source for drinking					
Rainwater	42 (91.3)	129 (93.5)	Reference		
Tube well water	4 (8.7)	9 (6.5)	1.4	0.4-4.9	0.61

Direct contact with Nhue River water during field work resulted in a substantial risk reduction in the uni- (OR = 0.6, 95% CI: 0.3-1.2) and multivariable analysis (OR = 0.4, 95% CI: 0.1-1.1). Using the Nhue River water to irrigate fields increased the risk (OR = 4.6 and OR = 3.7 in the uni- and multivariable analysis, respectively) but it was not statistically significant. There was no risk change for *E. histolytica* infected individuals associated with close contact and use of local ponds (OR = 1.0, 95% CI: 0.5-2.1, P = 0.92).

Risk changes were observed for variables related to personal hygiene. Using personal protective conditions during field work such as gloves and boots reduced the risk (OR = 0.5, 95% CI: 0.3-1.1) and omitting to bath and shower after field work increased the risk (OR = 2.3, 95% CI: 1.0-5.6) for an infection with *E. histolytica*. However these associations were not statistically significant. Omitting to wash the hands was a significant risk. E.g., People who rarely washed their hands with soap after field work had a large risk increase of an *E. histolytica* infection (OR = 3.0, 95% CI: 1.2-7.4) compared to those who frequently wash their hand with soap after work. This risk increase remained statistically significant in the multivariable analysis (OR = 3.4, 95% CI: 1.1-10.0).

Consuming leftover foods from the day before (OR = 1.1, 95% CI: 0.5-2.3), eating raw vegetables (OR = 0.7, 95% CI: 0.1-3.7) and type of water source used for drinking water (OR = 1.4, 95% CI: 0.4-4.9) were not associated with *E. histolytica* infection.

Risk factors	Matched OR	95% CI	P-value
Household's socioeconomic status (versus good)			
- average	4.3	1.3-14.0	0.02
- poor	2.2	0.6-7.4	0.22
Household's sanitary conditions (versus good)			
- average	0.8	0.3-2.3	0.68
- poor	1.6	0.6-4.6	0.38
Household with tap water (yes versus no)	1.3	0.5-3.1	0.57
Close contact with domestic animals in household (yes versus no)	5.9	1.9-18.9	0.003
Handling animal excreta in field work (yes versus no)	0.2	0.1-0.7	0.01
Direct contact with Nhue river water during field work (yes versus no)	0.4	0.1-1.1	0.07
Use of Nhue river water to irrigate fields (yes versus no)	3.7	0.4-33.1	0.24
Washing hands with soap after field work (versus frequently)			
- sometimes	1.7	0.5-5.8	0.40
- rarely	3.4	1.1-10.0	0.03

# Table 6.2 Risk factors for *E. histolytica* infection in Hanam province, Vietnam (multivariable conditional logistic regression analysis)

# **6.5 Discussion**

We have studied risk factors associated with *E. histolytica* infection in a semi-rural community where human and animal excreta are intensively used as fertiliser in agriculture and where household wastewater is directed into irrigation channels. We identified lower economic status of households (OR = 4.3), poor hand washing practices after work (OR = 3.4) and close contact with animals in the household (OR = 5.9) as major risk factors for *E. histolytica* infection. None of the factors measuring exposure to human and animal excreta such as composting excreta in the household or using excreta as fertilisers in the field resulted in an increased risk. On the contrary, those who reported handling animal excreta during field work had a substantial risk reduction (OR = 0.2). In addition, close and frequent exposure to Nhue River water reduced the risk (OR = 0.4).

*E. histolytica* developing in humans is transmitted directly following faecal-oral transmission routes. The risk pattern identified in our study follows this logic. In particular, the transmission routes via contaminated hands play a major role, documented in our study with a more than three-fold risk increase if hands are not washed properly. In contrast, the transmission routes via contaminated food are not of relevance. We did not find any association between an *E. histolytica* infection and consumption of raw vegetables, leftover food from previous days and different types of drinking water. Similar observations were made by Nyarango and colleagues in Kenya [174]. In addition, we observed in our study area that vegetables were grown usually in a garden, very close to the house where wastewater and human excreta were not likely to be used often for irrigation and as fertilisers, probably due to the smell of human excreta. Furthermore, it was frequently seen that vegetables are properly washed before they are consumed. Indeed, a study in Iran indicated that no parasitic contamination was found on any of the washed samples of vegetables [175, 176].

Interestingly, close contact with domestic animals was associated with an important risk increase. This finding is somehow difficult to explain. But it is well possible that cysts of *Entamoeba* deposited on the surface (fur) of the animals during close contact with humans and then later transmitted to a next person. In order to support this

hypothesis, the presence of *Entamoeba* cysts in fur must be documented. Unfortunately, we could not conduct this verification during our field work.

Our study showed that agricultural field practices which involve handling of excreta of humans and animals are not relevant for the transmission although a considerable Entamoeba infection prevalence was documented in the faeces. Although E. histolytica cysts are quite resistant, they perish in human excreta within a short time period of storage or composting. Protozoan cysts, including those of G. lamblia and E. histolytica, are unlikely to survive more than 10 days in soil as they are susceptible to desiccation [30]. On the contrary, we found that those handling animal excreta in the field had a significantly lower risk for an *E. histolytica* infection than those who have no contact with animal excreta. Several points are important with regard to this result. First, animals do not harbour *E. histolytica* infections, it is rarely found in domestic animals, including dog and cat [177, 178] and therefore, it is unlikely that cysts are present in the stool. Secondly, all excreta are stored before being utilised in agriculture. The time period and conditions of the storage often do not meet full safety regulations [179]. However, they are sufficient to eliminate an important portion of the infectious agents, including E. histolytica cysts [20, 30]. Thirdly, those handling animal excreta are more likely to use personal protective measure and wash their hands with soap after work, i.e. in our study area; the Nhue River is an excellent opportunity for that as it is situated next to the agricultural land. Indeed, 96.4% of those handling animal excreta washed their hands after work compared to 61.0% of those who did not handle animal excreta.

The agricultural area of our study borders the Nhue River. Water from the Nhue River is used intensively for irrigation of fields and personal hygiene of farmers during field work. We found that intensive contact with Nhue river water during field work reduced the risk. This finding is to some degree in contradiction to the results of the study in Hanoi where diarrhoea episodes were significantly associated with contact with river water [61, 171]. However, it must be noted that our study area is at a considerable distance to Hanoi and important agglomerations (60 km) where substantial contamination takes place. Hence, the concentration of infectious agents are diluted to a much higher degree [180].

Our study has some limitations. First, we had a relative small number of cases which resulted in a relative small overall sample size. Changes of exposure in a few cases may result in a risk change which is statistically not significant. For example, we found a statistical significant increased risk for households with average compared with good socio-economic status. However, those participants with a poor SES had an increased risk which was not statistically significant. Also, the risk increase observed for those who use Nhue River water to irrigate field was not statistically significant. The small sample size could be a reason for this statistically non-significant observation. Other studies could show an increased risk of protozoan infection associated with Nhue River water [63]. Secondly, in our dataset the variables describing practices and habits of personal hygiene were highly correlated. Therefore, we could retain only one variable for the multivariable analysis. As a consequence, we could not perform a fine tuned multivariable analysis in which the effects of the different hygiene practices could be directly compared.

The association between infection and households' SES indicated that the participants living in households with an average SES presented a more than four fold risk increase (OR = 4.3, 95% CI: 1.3-14.0) compared to those living in households with a good SES. This finding is similar to that found in previous epidemiological studies indicating that unsanitary conditions and low SES were significant risk factors for *E. histolytica* infection [181-184].

However, in our study, there was no significant link between *E. histolytica* infection and participants' level of education. Our study population was relatively well educated. Two-third of our study participants finished secondary or high school and were generally very knowledgeable. A similar observation was made in Pakistan [185].

The fact that the households' water source was not a risk factor for *E. histolytica* infection is not surprising. Indeed, it was commonly observed that boiled rainwater was used for drinking in almost all study households. Nevertheless, a study from central Vietnam showed that river water may be an important source of *E. histolytica* infection [186]. An other study in Thailand found that the lack of regular water-treatment practices was also a risk factor [187].

The diagnostic method we used (FECT) does not allow the distinction between pathogenic *E. histolytica* from non-pathogenic *E. dispar* [188] which can be made by by isoenzyme analysis and molecular technique [189]. Therefore, whenever *E. histolytica* is named in this article, it can not be excluded that it is *E. dispar*. *E. histolytica* infection, and resulting intestinal disease and liver abscesses are a public health concern in many tropical areas, including Vietnam. In our study we diagnosed among 794 randomly selected individuals 46 (5.8%) infected persons. Virtually all of them were asymptomatic but contribute to transmission. Even higher prevalence rates were observed in different parts of Vietnam, e.g. in a suburb of Hanoi and in Hue where 10.0% and 11.2% were infected [61, 186].

# 6.6 Conclusion

Our study documents that agricultural practice in which human and animal excreta and household waste water are used as fertiliser and for irrigation are not relevant for the transmission of *E. histolytica*. It confirms that in these settings other transmission routes such as contaminated hand are of importance and provides further arguments that basic personal hygiene measures such as hand washing with soap must be further promoted.

# 6.7 Conflict of interest

All authors declare no conflicts of interest

# **6.8** Acknowledgments

We thank the staff of the health stations of Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes as well as community members for their kind cooperation and participation in the study. Thanks are also given to Dr. Nguyen Van De and the staff of the Faculty of Parasitology at the Hanoi Medical University who performed the stool examinations for protozoan parasites. This work has been supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation (SNSF) and the Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation (SDC) through the program of the National Centre for Competences in Research (NCCR) North-South.

# 6.9 Authors' contributions

PPD, HNV, JZ and PO planned the study and designed the protocols. PPD, HNV and PDC conducted the field study and supervised the study programme, including the collections of stool samples and data from the questionnaire interviews, as well as the management of collected data. PPD and HNV supervised all the laboratory work. PPD, JH, PO and HNV carried out the data analysis and interpretation. PPD, HNV and PO prepared the first draft of the manuscript and all authors revised the manuscript critically. All authors read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

# 7. DIARRHOEAL DISEASES IN ADULTS IN AN AGRICULTURAL COMMUNITY, WHERE WASTEWATER AND EXCRETA WAS USED IN HANAM PROVINCE, VIETNAM

Phuc Pham Duc\*<sup>1,2,3,5</sup>, Hung Nguyen-Viet<sup>1,2,4,5</sup>, Jan Hattendorf<sup>1,2</sup>, Jakob Zinsstag<sup>1,2</sup>, Phung Dac Cam<sup>3</sup>, Christian Zurbrügg<sup>5</sup>, Peter Odermatt<sup>1,2</sup>

# Authors and affiliations:

<sup>1</sup> Department of Epidemiology and Public Health, Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute, P.O. Box, CH-4002 Basel, Switzerland

<sup>2</sup> University of Basel, P.O. Box, CH-4003 Basel, Switzerland

<sup>3</sup> National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology (NIHE), 1 Yersin, Hanoi, Vietnam

<sup>4</sup> Department of Environmental Health, Hanoi School of Public Health (HSPH), 138 Giang Vo, Hanoi, Vietnam

<sup>5</sup> Swiss Federal Institute of Aquatic Science and Technology (EAWAG), Sandec -Department of Water and Sanitation in Developing Countries, P. O. Box, CH-8600 Dübendorf, Switzerland

\* Corresponding author

This manuscript is prepared for Transactions of The Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene

# 7.1 Abstract

**Objectives**: This study was carried out to determine the diarrhoeal incidence and associated risk factors among adult population exposed to wastewater and excreta used in agriculture in Hanam province, Northern Vietnam.

**Methods**: An open cohort of 867 adults, aged 16-65 years, was followed weekly for 12 months to determine the incidence of diarrhoea. A nested case-control study was used to assess the risk of diarrhoeal diseases. Two hundred and thirty-two pairs of cases and controls were identified and exposure information related to wastewater, human and animal excreta, personal hygiene practices, and food and water consumption were collected.

**Results**: The diarrhoeal incidence rate was 0.28 episodes per person-years at risk. This rate in the dry season was lower than in the rainy season (risk ratio [RR] = 0.77, 95% confidence interval [CI] 0.60-0.99). The risk factors for diarrhoeal diseases included direct contact with the Nhue River water (odds ratio [OR] = 2.4, 95% CI 1.2-4.7, attributable fraction [AF] 27%), local pond water (OR = 2.3, 95% CI 1.2-4.3, AF 14%), composting of human excreta for a duration less than 3 months (OR = 2.4, 95% CI 1.4-4-3, AF 51%), handling human excreta in field work (OR = 5.4, 95% CI 1.4-21.1, AF 7%), handling animal excreta in field work (OR = 3.3, 95% CI 1.8-6.0, AF 36%), lack of protective measures while working (OR = 6.9, 95% CI 3.5-13.9, AF 78%), never or rarely washing hands with soap (OR = 3.3, 95% CI 1.8-6.3, AF 51%), use of rainwater for drinking (OR = 5.4, AF 77%) and eating raw vegetables the day before (OR = 2.4, 95% CI 1.2-4.6, AF 12%).

**Conclusions**: Our study shows that the direct contact with polluted water from the Nhue River and local ponds, handling practices of human and excreta as fertilisers, poor personal hygiene practices, and unsafe food and water consumption were associated with the risk of diarrhoeal diseases in adults. In the agricultural settings, the wastewater and excreta are commonly used. It is important to find the ways to reduce public health risks in these settings, such as use of protective measures while doing field work and safe composting of human excreta should be promoted. The health and hygiene education program should also give more intensions to improve hygiene behaviours.

Keywords: Diarrhoeal disease, wastewater, excreta, agriculture, Vietnam

# 7.2 Introduction

In developing countries, including Vietnam, wastewater has been used as a source of crop nutrients and reliable irrigation source for many decades [2, 3, 5, 15, 190]. In some Asian countries, the use of excreta for increasing crop yields and fish production is indeed most common [14]. Despite the potential health risks of excreta use as fertiliser in agriculture, it is still a widespread Northern and central Vietnam [21, 22]. Health hazards associated with the use of wastewater and excreta in agriculture and aquaculture is one the most significant concerns in developing countries [14, 20, 31]. Amongst these health hazards, diarrhoeal diseases remain one of the most important environmental health problems in developing countries [20, 31]. Diarrhoeal diseases was the third leading cause of death in low-income countries, killing an estimated 1.8 million people every year, most of which occur in children under the age of five [191]. The occurrence of gastrointestinal diseases, including diarrhoea, has been associated with the consumption of wastewater-irrigated vegetables [34]. The high-risk groups of people for these diseases are farmers with prolonged wastewater contact, their families, and nearby communities exposed to wastewater irrigation[31]. Indeed, diarrhoeal diseases were observed with significantly higher prevalence in wastewater exposed people in Pakistan [48]. A study in Mexico found a higher prevalence of diarrhoeal diseases in children under 5 years of age exposed to untreated wastewater than those who were exposed to wastewater retained in a single reservoir or no irrigated wastewater [51]. In Vietnam, an epidemiological study showed that close contact with wastewater was associated with the risk of diarrhoeal diseases in adults [61]. However, in Vietnam, the awareness of the importance of handling practices of human and animal excreta as a cause of diarrhoeal diseases is still lacking. To our knowledge, very few studies have assessed the risk of diarrhoeal diseases associated with combined the exposures to both excreta and wastewater use in agriculture and aquaculture. The importance of our study is to identify which factor is the most important for risk of diarrhoeal diseases. The study results could useful proposes a potential intervention to prevent the health impacts of such exposures.

In the concept towards an integrated approach combining assessment of the health status and the status of the physical, social, cultural and economic environment was developed

by Nguyen-Viet and colleagues [77]. For this concept the epidemiology is proposed as the key methodology to assess health and identify the determinants of disease burdens. The present study is part of a large research project aiming at validating the integrated framework and assessing the environmental and health risks associated with wastewater and excreta reuse in agriculture Hanam province in Northern Vietnam [77, 192, 193]. Using a consecutive outcome of the follow-up study was served as a sampling frame for the selections of cases and controls in a nested case-control study; we assessed the incidence of diarrhoeal disease among adults living and working in a agricultural community, where the human and animal excreta and wastewater to irrigate field and fish feeding are intensively used. The study also assessed the other potential risks factors, including sanitary condition, drinking water, food consumption, and personal hygiene practices.

# 7.3 Methods

# 7.3.1 Study sites

The study was carried out in Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes in King Bang district, Hanam province (20.32° N, 105.54° E), Northern Vietnam, situated about 60 km south of Hanoi (Figure 3.1). The number of inhabitants was about 10,500 (2,700 households) and 5,700 (1,600 households) in Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes, respectively. Most households raise livestock in their compounds (e.g., chickens, ducks, and pigs). The residential areas are in the vicinity of fields used for rice cultivation, vegetable planting, and fish breeding. The rice fields and local ponds cover about 50% of the residential areas. The two communes border on the Nhue River. Hanoi's wastewater originating from households, industry, and other sources such as hospitals, is directly discharged untreated into the river [194]. The Nhue River water is used for crop irrigation and to feed into fish ponds. Several pumping stations are located along the river and a system of open and closed canals distribute the water to the local fields and fish ponds. Wastewater from households (grey water from kitchens and bathrooms and effluent from septic tanks and sanitation facilities) is directly discharged into the small irrigation canals. The area has two main rice production cycles per year, one called "spring season" from January to

June and the other "autumn season" from July to October. Human and animal excreta are used as fertiliser in Hanam, as in many other places in Northern and central Vietnam. In general, excreta from double or single vault latrines are not or only partially composted. Personal protective measures to prevent contamination are often lacking.

## 7.3.2 Study design

#### a) Cohort study

The recruited study subjects were adults of both sexes, aged 16-65 years from the 405 selected households, who participated in the baseline surveys in 2008 and 2009 [193]. A total 867 subjects participated in a cohort study and were followed from August 2009 to July 2010. It was an open cohort where people could join or withdraw from the study at any time during the study period. The participants were followed from enrolment to the end of the cohort study or until their withdrawals due to various reasons (e.g., deaths, mobility, or unwillingness to continue). Each participant was assigned an identification number carrying all related household characteristics (i.e., socio-economic status [SES] and sanitary condition; type of water source; latrine type in the household; and animal husbandry); and personal characteristics (i.e., age, sex, education, occupation) collected in the baseline surveys and these were maintained throughout the study. The participants were visited weekly by trained village health workers who collected the past week information of diarrhoea status.

An episode of acute diarrhoea was defined as: (i) at least three or more loose (or watery) stools within 24 hours, regardless of other gastrointestinal symptoms; or (ii) two or more loose stools associated with at least one other symptom of gastrointestinal infection (abdominal pain, cramping, nausea, vomiting, and fever); or (iii) passage of a single loose stool with grossly evident blood/mucous [195, 196]. Two independent diarrhoea episodes were separated by at least three days without diarrhoea, and an episode of diarrhoea with duration of 14 days or more was regarded as an episode of persistent diarrhoea [197]. An individual self-reporting sheet to monitoring the subject's exposure to wastewater and excreta was used. The total time of exposure to wastewater and excreta was recorded daily for each study subject; other potential risk factors (e.g., use of protective measures,

hand-washing with soap, drinking raw water, and eating raw vegetables) were also recorded. Table 7.1 is described the characteristics of the study households, which were obtained from the two cross sectional surveys.

Characteristics	N (%)
Household had a poor socio-economic status	134 (33)
Household had a poor sanitary condition	143 (35)
Household had tap water	180 (44)
Household had drilled tube well water	255 (63)
Household had rainwater	351 (87)
Household had single vault latrine	225 (56)
Household had septic tank	129 (32)
Household composted of human excreta $> 3$ months before use	131 (32)
Household use of human excreta as fertiliser in agriculture	208 (51)
Households raise animals	341 (84)
Household use of animal excreta as fertiliser in agriculture	175 (43)
Household use of Nhue River water to irrigate field	375 (93)

# Table 7.1 Characteristics of the study households (N = 405) in Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes, Hanam province, Vietnam, 2009-2010

# b) Nested case-control

A case-control study was also conducted as part of prospective monitoring of diarrhoeal disease among all cohort subjects in order to assess the relationship between diarrhoea and exposure to excreta and wastewater (i.e., direct contact with human and animal excreta, Nhue River and local pond water). Other potential risk factor (e.g., personal

hygiene aspects, drinking water, food consumption, etc.) determinants of diarrhoeal disease were also obtained. The history of exposure was defined as one week prior to the day of diarrhoeal occurrence or the day of control interviews. For diarrhoeal cases, information was collected on the characteristics of diarrhoea (e.g., duration of episodes, number of stools per day, characteristics of stool, diarrhoeal symptoms, and any related treatment).

Variables on the personal characteristics as well as the household's SES, sanitary conditions, water source and type of latrine use in the household, and animal husbandry obtained from the cross-sectional surveys were also included in the analyses. The assumption that these variables remained unchanged during the study period.

Cases were detected and selected from the active surveillance system (weekly morbidity interview) as well as passive surveillance (self-reporting by a cohort member). We used an incidence-density sampling of cases and controls [111], which means that controls were sampled concurrently among the cohort. Under the incidence-density sampling scheme, a case could end up as a control later on or vice versa, and the control might be selected by chance for more than one case during the follow-up period. When a case was ascertained, a control (the ratio of cases to controls is 1:1) was randomly selected in the population at risk, e.g. who did not experience diarrhoea in the previous two weeks, living in the community and from a different household that reported a case.

A questionnaire interview was administrated to all cases and controls. The questionnaire was developed in English, translated to Vietnamese, backs-translated for confirmation and pre-tested in villages close to Hanoi. After adaptation the questionnaire was used in face-to-face interview by five trained and experienced research assistants to all cases and controls. Principal researchers accompanied each assistant to three individual interviewees for quality control (e.g., utilization of same procedures were used and for quality as being precisely followed). Each interview lasted approximately 45 minutes.

# 7.3.3 Data management and analysis

Data was entered into a Microsoft Access data-base, and analyzed using STATA 10.1 Software (STATA-Corporation, College Station, TX, USA).

The diarrhoeal disease incidence was calculated for the cohort study over one year of the follow-up period. The days under surveillance for each participant were recorded, allowing the calculation of an exact number of days at risk between episodes of diarrhoeal disease (person-time at risk). The negative binomial regression model was employed to estimate the relative rate (RR) from the incidence data. In studies where clustering was observed in individuals (e.g. repetitive observations on the same individuals or households), the generalized estimating equations (GEE) were used to account for intra-correlation within a household [143]. For the risk factor analysis, the conditional logistic regression providing odds ratio (OR) was used in both univariable and multivariable analyses from the nested case-control study. First, a univariable conditional logistic regression analysis was carried out to associate potential risk factors with disease outcome (i.e., diarrhoeal disease) for which matched OR and its 95% confidence interval (CI) and P-value were calculated. Then, variables with P < 0.2 in the univariable analysis were included in the multivariable conditional logistic regression analysis. Multivariable analyses were performed to evaluate the effect of the explanatory variables, controlling for the effect of other risk factors [144]. The attributable fraction (AF) in the population with an assumption that the exposed proportion in the control group (Pe) is that of the whole population. AF was calculated for the OR of each significant variable in the multivariable model using Levin's formula (AF = Pe(OR-1)/[1+(OR-1)]) [198] for assessing the importance of exposure to the population.

SES and sanitary conditions in the household were calculated according to an asset-based method [145, 173, 199]. In brief, indicator data were defined by principal component analysis (PCA), with missing values being replaced with the mean value of the respective asset; all assets had a dichotomous character. SES and sanitary conditions in the household were categorized into three levels as good, average, and poor according to their cumulative standardized asset scores.

#### 7.3.4 Ethical considerations

The Ethical Research Committee at the National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology (NIHE, number 149/QĐ-VSDTTU-QLKH, 22 April 2009), Vietnamese Ministry of Health and the Ethic Commission of the State of Basel (EKBB, number 139/09, 11 May 2009) approved the study. Before field work began, the authorities in the Provincial Health Office and the District Health Office were informed on study objectives and procedures and working authorization obtained. Written informed consent was obtained from each individual prior to enrolment.

# 7.4 Results

### 7.4.1 Incidence of diarrhoeal disease

A total of 867 people aged 16-65 years (mean 39 years, 53% females) from 384 households participated in the cohort study and were followed for 299,222 days. Diarrhoeal diseases were reported by 142 subjects (16%), with a total of 232 episodes of diarrhoeal disease. This yields an incidence of 0.28 episodes per person-year at risk (95% CI 0.25 -0.32).



**Figure 7.1** Age group- and sex-specific incidence of diarrhoea in 867 adult persons followed for 299,222 person-days at risk, Hanam province, Vietnam, 2009-2010.

Figure 7.1 shows the age- and sex-specific incidence. The lowest diarrhoeal incidence was in participants aged 36-55 years (0.25 episodes per person-year at risk, 95% CI 0.21-0.31); followed by aged 16-35 years (0.28 episodes per person-year at risk, 95% CI 0.23-0.35); and aged 56-65 years (0.40 episodes per person-year at risk, 95% CI 0.29-0.54). There was no difference in diarrhoeal incidence rates between males and females (RR = 0.83, 95% CI 0.54-1.26). There was a trend of seasonality in monthly incidence, with a difference in the rates of diarrhoeal diseases between the dry season (from October to March) and the rainy season (from April to September) (RR = 0.8, 95% CI 0.6-1.0). The peak of diarrhoeal incidence was observed in August, when our monitoring programme was started (Figure 7.2).



**Figure 7.2** Monthly incidence of diarrhoea in 867 adult persons followed for 299,222 person-days at risk, Hanam province, Vietnam, 2009-2010.

#### 7.4.2 Characteristics of diarrhoeal diseases

A total of 232 case/control pairs were recruited, of which 142 subjects were enrolled as cases. Forty-five cases experienced more than one diarrhoeal episode: one person was enrolled as a case ten times; two persons eight times; one person seven times; one person six times; four persons four times; eight persons thrice and 28 persons twice. Of the 167 subjects recruited as controls, seven persons four times, eight persons thrice and 28 persons thrice.

The mean duration of diarrhoeal episode was 2 days (interquartile range: 1-6 days). Of all episodes, 3 (1%) had duration of  $\geq$  7 days, and none of the 232 episodes was persistent. The mean number of stools per day was 3.3 (interquartile range: 2-5 stools). Eight stools (4%) from cases had grossly evident blood, 83 stools (36%) contained mucous and 181 stools (78%) were watery. Study cases reported the diarrhoeal symptoms: abdominal pain (197 cases, 85%); drink more water (82 cases, 79%); fatigue (107 cases, 46%); nausea (58 cases, 25%) and fever (26 cases, 11%). Self-treatment was most common when people have a diarrhoeal disease (104 cases, 45%), followed by pharmacists (74 cases, 32%), private doctor (29 cases, 13%), local health centre (23 cases, 10%) and hospital (2 cases, 1%).

## 7.4.3 Risk factors for diarrhoeal diseases

The results of univariable and multivariable conditional logistic regression analysis are presented in Table 7.2 and 7.3, respectively.

Among the indicators describing the household sanitary and hygiene conditions, the water sources used for drinking and having a member with diarrhoea in a family were associated with diarrhoeal disease. Participants who lived in household using rainwater to drink had a higher risk of diarrhoea than those living in households with tap water in univariable (OR = 3.9, 95% CI 2.0-7.4) and in multivariable analysis (OR = 5.4, 95% CI 2.4-12.1). However, the use of tube well water was not associated with greater risk of diarrhoea than the use of tap water in both uni- and multivariable analyses (OR = 2.8, 95% CI 0.7-10.9 and OR = 2.2, 95% CI 0.4-12.4, respectively). Contact with persons

with diarrhoea also increased the risk of diarrhoea in univariable (OR = 4.7, 95% CI 2.0-11.3) and in multivariable analysis (OR = 3.7, 95% CI 1.4-10.3). The use of dry latrines (single or double vault) and water-flushed latrines (septic tank or biogas) was not statistically significant associated with the risks of diarrhoea in comparison with the households without a latrine (OR = 1.4, 95% CI 0.5-3.7 and OR = 1.2, 95% CI 0.4-3.4, respectively). Close contact with domestic animals in househould increased risk of diarrhoeal diseases (OR = 1.0, 95% CI 0.7-1.5), but not statistically significant.

Composting of human excreta for less than 3 months was associated with the risk of diarrhoeal diseases in both uni- and multivariable analysis (OR = 1.8, 95% CI 1.2-2.8 and OR = 2.5, 95% CI 1.4-4.3, respectively). Household use of human excreta for application in the field was not associated with diarrhoeal diseases (OR = 1.1, 95% CI 0.7-1.6). However, higher risk of diarrhoeal diseases was observed in people who had been handling human excreta in field work than those who had not (OR = 5.1, 95% CI 1.7-15.3) in invariable and (OR = 5.4, 95% CI 1.4-21.1) in multivariable analysis. The risk of diarrhoeal diseases was statistically significant associated with the use of animal excreta as fertiliser for application in field in both uni- and multivariable analysis (OR = 1.9, 95% CI 1.3-2.7 and OR = 1.6, 95% CI 1.0-2.6, respectively). In both uni- and multivariable analyses, people who had been handling animal excreta in field work had greater risk of diarrhoeal diseases than those who had not (OR = 2.0, 95% CI 1.3-3.0 and OR = 3.3, 95% CI 1.8-6.0, respectively).

Direct contact with Nhue River water during field work resulted in an risk increasing of diarrhoea (OR = 1.7, 95% CI 1.1-2.6) and (OR = 2.4, 95% CI 1.2-4.7) in the uni- and multivariable analysis, respectively. Close contact with local pond water (i.e., washing clothes, fishing) was statistically significantly associated with an increased the risk of diarrhoea in both the uni- and multivariable analyses (OR = 2.4, 95% CI 1.5-4.0 and OR = 2.3, 95% CI 1.2-4.3, respectively). There was no risk change for a diarrhoea associated with the use of Nhue River water to irrigate fields in univariable (OR = 1.9, CI 0.9-3.8) and in multivariable analysis (OR = 1.0, 95% CI 0.4-2.5).

Risk changes were observed for variables related to personal hygiene. No use of personal protective measures during field work (i.e. gloves and boots), increased the risk of

diarrhoea (OR = 1.6, 95% CI 1.1-2.4) in univariable and (OR = 6.9, 95% CI 3.5-13.9) in multivariable analysis. Omitting to wash the hands was a significantly associated with risk of diarrhoea. E.g., People who rarely and sometimes washed their hands with soap had a large odds increase of diarrhoea (OR = 3.3, 95% CI 1.8-6.3 and OR = 2.5, 95% CI 1.3-4.9, respectively) compared to those who frequently washed their hands with soap. Eating raw vegetables the day before was statistically significantly associated with an increased risk of diarrhoea (OR = 2.4, 95% CI 1.2-4.6). Diarrhoea was also associated with the consumption of raw water and leftover foods from the day before (OR = 1.4, 95% CI 0.7-2.9 and OR = 1.1, 95% CI 0.7-1.8, respectively) but not statistically significant.

Household's SES was not associated with diarrhoeal disease in both uni- and multivariable analyses (Table 7.2 and 7.3). Cases and controls did not differ in educational levels. Furthermore, no statistically significantly difference was found in occupation (OR = 1.4, 95% CI 0.9-2.3). Approximately three quarters of both groups were farmers (81% of cases versus 75% of controls, P = 0.15). Diarrhoeal disease was not associated with the educational level (OR = 0.9, 95% CI 0.6-1.4).

Analysis of the attributable fractions in the population (Table 3) showed that the lack of protective measures at work was the principal risk factor and may explain about 78 % of diarrhoeal cases; followed the use of rainwater to drink (77%); composting human excreta less than 3 months (51%); never or rarely washing hands with soap (51%); handling animal excreta in field work (36%); direct contact with Nhue River water during field work (27%); close contact with local pond water (14%); eating raw vegetables (12%); close contact with person having a diarrhoea (8%); and handling human excreta in field work (7%).

# Table 7.2 Risk factors for adult diarrhoeal diseases in 232 cases and 232 controls in Hanam province, Vietnam (univariable conditional logistic regression analysis and adjusted for age groups and sex)

Risk factors	Case	Control	Matched	95% CI	Р-
MSK factors	N (%)	N (%)	OR	<i>)</i> 5 // CI	value
1. Demographic characteristics					
Sex adjusted for age groups					
Female	135 (58)	134 (58)	Reference		
Male	97 (42)	98 (42)	0.9	0.6-1.4	0.74
Age groups (in years) adjusted for se	ex				
16-35	100 (43)	101 (44)	Reference		
36-55	93 (40)	101 (44)	0.9	0.6-1.4	0.73
56-65	39 (17)	30 (13)	1.3	0.8-2.4	0.31
Educational level					
Pre-school & primary school	79 (34)	74 (32)	Reference		
Secondary & tertiary school	153 (66)	158 (68)	0.9	0.6-1.4	0.71
Occupation					
Non-agricultural work	45 (19)	58 (25)	Reference		
Agricultural work	187 (81)	174 (75)	1.4	0.9-2.3	0.13
Household's socio-economic status					
Poor	68 (29)	68 (29)	Reference		
Average	85 (37)	70 (30)	1.3	0.1-2.2	0.26
Good	79 (34)	94 (41)	0.9	0.6-1.5	0.76
2. Household sanitary and hygiene	e conditions				
Type of latrine in the household					
No latrine	7 (3)	9 (4)	Reference		
Dry latrine	144 (62)	134 (58)	1.4	0.5-3.7	0.57
Water-flushed latrine	81 (35)	89 (38)	1.2	0.4-3.4	0.74
Water source to drink					
Tap water	15 (7)	45 (19)	Reference		
Rainwater	212 (91)	181 (78)	3.9	2.0-7.4	< 0.01
Tube well water	5 (2)	6 (3)	2.8	0.7-10.9	0.14
Close contact with animals in house	hold				
No	113 (49)	114 (49)	Reference		
Yes	119 (51)	118 (51)	1.0	0.7-1.5	0.88
Contact with person with diarrhoea					
No	204 (88)	225 (97)	Reference		
Yes	28 (12)	7 (3)	4.7	2.0-11.3	< 0.01
3. Exposed to human and animal e	excreta				
Composting of human excreta in the	household				
Compost > 3 months	44 (19)	66 (29)	Reference		
$\leq$ 3 months or no compost	188 (81)	166 (72)	1.8	1.2-2.8	0.01

# Table 7.2 continued

Risk factors	Case N (%)	Control N (%)	Matched OR	95% CI	P- value				
Use of human excreta for application in	Use of human excreta for application in field								
No	131 (57)	137 (59)	Reference						
Yes	101 (43)	95 (41)	1.1	0.7-1.6	0.69				
Handling human excreta in field work									
No	214 (92)	228 (98)	Reference						
Yes	18 (8)	4 (2)	5.1	1.7-15.3	< 0.01				
Use of animal excreta as fertiliser in the	fields								
No	122 (53)	157 (68)	Reference						
Yes	110 (47)	75 (32)	1.9	1.3-2.7	< 0.01				
Handling animal excreta in field work									
No	145 (63)	175 (75)	Reference						
Yes	87 (38)	57 (25)	2.0	1.3-3.0	< 0.01				
4. Exposed to Nhue River water and	pond water								
Use Nhue River water to irrigate fields									
No	13 (6)	23 (10)	Reference						
Yes	219 (94)	209 (90)	1.9	0.9-3.8	0.08				
Direct contact with Nhue River water du	uring field wo	ork							
No	149 (64)	171 (74)	Reference						
Yes	83 (36)	61 (26)	1.7	1.1-2.6	0.02				
Close contact with local pond water (wa	ashing, fishin	g)							
No	173 (75)	202 (87)	Reference						
Yes	59 (25)	30 (12)	2.4	1.5-4.0	< 0.01				
5. Personal hygiene habits									
Not use of protective measures (gloves,	boots and fac	ce mask) at wo	ork						
No	67 (29)	90 (39)	Reference						
Yes	165 (71)	142 (61)	1.6	1.1-2.4	0.02				
Hand washing with soap in general									
Frequently	35 (15)	71 (30)	Reference						
Sometime	62 (27)	57 (25)	2.2	1.3-3.8	< 0.01				
Never or rarely	135 (58)	104 (45)	2.7	1.6-4.3	< 0.01				
Eating raw vegetables the day before		<b>``</b>							
No	185 (80)	208 (90)	Reference						
Yes	47 (20)	24 (10)	2.6	1.5-4.6	< 0.01				
Eating leftover foods from day before	× ,								
No	86 (37)	127 (55)	Reference						
Yes	146 (63)	105 (45)	2.1	1.5-3.1	< 0.01				
Drinking raw water the day before	× /	~ /							
No	194 (84)	202 (87)	Reference						
Yes	38 (16)	30 (13)	1.4	0.8-2.3	0.25				

Notes: OR: odds ratio; CI Confident Interval

Determinants	Matched OR	95% CI	AF*	% exposure among controls
Agricultural work				
Yes versus No	1.1	0.6-2.0	0.04	75
Water source to drink (versus tap water)				
Rainwater	5.4	2.4-12.1	0.77	78
Tube well water	2.2	0.4-12.4	0.03	3
Contact with person with diarrhoea				
Yes versus No	3.7	1.4-10.3	0.08	3
Composting of human excreta in the household				
$\leq$ 3 months <i>versus</i> > 3 months	2.4	1.4-4.3	0.51	72
Handling human excreta in field work				
Yes versus No	5.4	1.4-21.1	0.07	2
Use of animal excreta as fertiliser in the fields				
Yes versus No	1.6	1.0-2.6	0.16	32
Handling animal excreta in field work				
Yes versus No	3.3	1.8-6.0	0.36	25
Use Nhue River water to irrigate fields				
Yes versus No	1.0	0.4-2.5	0.00	90
Direct contact with Nhue River water during field	d work			
Yes versus No	2.4	1.2-4.7	0.27	26
Close contact with local pond water				
Yes versus No	2.3	1.2-4.3	0.14	13
Not use of protective measures at work				
Yes versus No	6.9	3.5-13.9	0.78	61
Eating raw vegetables the day before				
Yes versus No	2.4	1.2-4.6	0.12	10
Eating leftover foods from day before				
Yes versus No	1.1	0.7-1.8	0.06	45
Handwashing with soap in general (versus freque	ently)			
Sometime	2.5	1.3-4.9	0.27	25
Never or rarely	3.3	1.8-6.3	0.51	45

Table 7.3 Risk factors for adult diarrhoeal diseases in 232 cases and 232 controls in Hanam province, Vietnam (multivariable conditional logistic regression analysis and adjusted for age groups and sex)

Notes: \*AF: Attributable fraction in the population with an assumption that the exposed proportion in the control group is that of the whole population.
# 7. Diarrhoeal diseases

# 7.5 Discussion

In the rural agricultural communities in Northern Vietnam, we assessed the incidence of diarrhoeal diseases, and their risks using a nested case-control approach. We found that the diarrhoeal incidence in adults was lower than the global estimate for developing regions. The handling practices of wastewater, human and animal excreta in agriculture, as well as poor personal hygiene practices, such as the lack of protective measures, infrequent handwashing with soap, consumption of unsafe water or raw vegetables were associated with a high risk of diarrhoeal diseases.

Participants, who were in direct contact with water from Nhue River and local ponds during field work, had 2.4- and 2.3-fold, respectively, greater risk of diarrhoeal diseases than those who were not. Our result was similar to that found from the other studies in Hanoi and Mexico, where the farmers and their families exposed to wastewater had an excess risk of diarrhoeal diseases [49, 51, 61]. In our study, 27% of diarrhoeal cases could be explained by exposure to Nhue River water; this finding was the same as the study results by Blumenthal et al [51]. However, a study in Hanoi indicated that wastewater exposure to be the principal risk factor for diarrhoeal diseases, as it accounted for 35% of the cases [61]. It could be explained that the frequency of exposure to wastewater may be affected to diarrhoeal diseases incidence, because of the farmers exposed to wastewater was often associated with different agricultural activities (e.g. soil preparation, planting, fertilising, irrigating, excreta application, harvesting, fish feeding and catching) and they also wore protective measures while doing field work.

In the present study, the risk of diarrhoeal diseases was substantially associated with the handling practices of excreta in agricultrue. Human excreta composted less than 3 months before fertilising was associated with a risk of diarrhoeal diseases (OR = 2.4, 95% CI 1.4-4.3) and 51% of the cases could be explained by that factor. It seems that the composting procedure does not fully comply with the composting guidelines set by the Vietnamese Ministry of Health which imposes a minimum of 6 months [74]. Many intervention studies demostrated that impoving the disposal of human excreta has been effective in reducing risks of diarrhoeal diseases up to 36% [200-202]. This finding indicated that the safe composting of excreta should be intensively promoted. As indicated by Jensen et al.,

# 7. Diarrhoeal diseases

[158] approximate compost duration 4 months under the conditions of high pH and temperature and low moisture could provide a safe compost product to be used for agricultural application. Such length of compost could allow for destroying of enteric pathogens, thereby reducing the risk of diarrhoea. People handling human and animal excreta in field work had 5.4- and 3.3-fold, respectively, higher risk of diarrhoeal diseases than those who did not have contact. Handling human excreta in agricultural work, as it accounted only 7% of diarrhoeal cases, whereas handling animal excreta could be explained 36% of the cases. This corresponds with a larger number of farmers handling animal excreta in field work (25%) in comparison with human excreta (2%) in the communities. The occurrence of diarrhoeal diseases was not associated with type of latrine used in the household. A similar observation was made in Ethiopia [203].

Our study shows the risk of diarrhoeal diseases was significantly associated with the use of rainwater for drinking in the household, and as it accounted 77% of diarrhoeal cases. Our results contradict with previous studies in Kenya and Vietnam, which reported that use of rainwater reduced diarrhoeal risks [204, 205]; and also consumption of rainwater did not increase the risk of gastroenteritis among children in South Australia [206]. The most probable explanation for that would be associated with most of households in the communities (87%) using rainwater to drink, whereas the proportion of the household use of tap water and tube well water for drinking is low (6% and 8%, respectively). Furthermore, we observed during households visited that the roofs and gutters collected rainwater with sludge layer, which may be favorable conditions for the growth of micoorganisms. Otherwise, the rainwater may be contaminated with dirt, leaves, and the feaces from domestic animals (e.g. chicken and birds) that travel on the roofs. In addition, the rainwater stored by container which above the ground did not have a lid or this was not frequently closed. As indicated by Daoud and colleagues [207], stored rainwater was significantly contaminated with bacteria (67% of rainwater samples were contaminated with feacal coliforms) resulting in significant human health risk from infectious diseases.

The lack of protective measures (i.e. gloves, boots and face mask) while doing field work and the lack of frequent handwashing with soap had a substantial increase in risk of diarrheoal diseases. These factors are common faecal oral routes in the transmission of common enteric pathogens [208]. When there is a lack of washes the hands before eating,

# 7. Diarrhoeal diseases

after defecation, especially contact with person has diarrhoea, the pathogens can easily transmitted from person to person within the households [209]. Indeed, personal hygiene practices have been proven to be an important factor in reducing the transmission of infectious diseases; and also it can reduce diarrhoeal diseases by 42-47% [61, 160]. Our study results are in line with a study in Hanoi, which showed that having a family member with diarrhoea also increased the risk of diarrhoeal dieases [61]. The diarrhoea odds ratio was higher in people who ate raw vegetables the day before. This is consistent with observations made by Kaindi and colleagues [210], which found that consumption of vegetables pose the greater risks for symptoms of food-borne gastrointestinal diseases. It may be interpreted that the vegetables were grown in fields irrigated with wastewater highly contaminated with feaces, as indicated by high concentrations of thermotolerant coliform and the presence of protozoan parasites [211]. Regarding the consumption of foods, it has been found that the improperly storage of food for later consumption is a risk factor for diarrhoeal diseases [61, 112, 197]. However, our results shows the risk of diarrhoeal diseases did not differ between people who ate leftover foods and those who not. This could be explained through our observation, that people in the study sites usually reheated leftover food before eating.

In the present study, there was no significant link between diarrhoeal diseases and participants' level of education. Our study population was relatively well educated. Two-third of our study participants attended secondary or high school and were generally very knowledgeable. A similar observation were made in Saudi Arabia, Vietnam and Uganda [61, 212, 213]. Our result in line with the previous study in Hanoi that showed no association between diarrhoeal diseases and household's SES [61]. This finding in constrast to the other studies, which found that people had diarrhoea came from lower SES group [214, 215]. This study results were similar to that found by Trang and colleagues [61] conducted in Hanoi where the different age groups and sex were not associated with the risk of diarrhoeal diseases.

In our study, the diarrhoeal incidence in adults was low (0.28 episodes per persons per year), which was similar to that found as an investigation in Hanoi [61]. However, it is much lower than the global estimated incidence of diarrhoeal diseases for age above 5 years in developing regions, which ranged between 0.40 - 0.60 episodes per persons per

year [216]. Our results may have been affected by the under-reporting of diarrheoal episodes because of the unwillingness of some subjects to participate in the study. We also observed that people usually self-treatment by experience from family members or neighbours at home when they had diarrhoea (45%). Moreover, for diarrhoeal disease, local people perceived it as a private issue which was not to be shared to others, especially strangers. Therefore the study may have underestimated the true rate of diarrhoeal incidence.

The incidence of diarrhoeal disease was lower in the dry season than in the rainy season. This is in contrast to the other studies, which found that the diarrhoeal incidence did not differ much between two seasons, although the diarrhoeal episodes were more frequent in the dry and cool season [61]. Furthermore, Blumenthal and colleagues reported that the untreated wastewater in dry season was a greater risk of enteric infection than in the rainy season [51]. In our study, the peak of diarrhoeal incidence was in August (which is during the rainy season). This finding could be explained by the fact that in the study sites, this is the period during which people usually empty and compost human excreta as fertilisers for the next crop. It is noted that, excreta contains variety of different pathogens, particularly enteric bacteria such as *E. coli*, *Shigella spp.*, *Salmonella* and *V. cholera* [30]. Therefore, people may have been exposed to the excreted-organisms causing diarrhoeal diseases.

## 7.6 Conclusion

In an agricultural community of Hanam province, Northern Vietnam, the incidence of diarrhoeal diseases in adults was associated with the handling of human and animal excreta, contact with water from Nhue River and local ponds during field work, the lack of use of protective measures, as well as consumption of unsafe water sources and raw vegetables. In the rural areas of Vietnam, the appropriate treatment of wastewater remains limited, and human and animal excreta are widely used. Therefore, to reduce the public health risks related to the use of wastewater and excreta, the safe composting of excreta process and use of protective measures while doing field work should be

promoted. In addition, improved personal hygiene practices as well as safe water and food consumption should also be promoted.

# 7.7 Conflict of interest

All authors declare no conflicts of interest

# 7.8 Acknowledgments

We thank the staff of the health stations of Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, as well as community members for their kind cooperation and participation in the study. This work has been supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation (SNSF) and the Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation (SDC) through the program of the National Centre for Competences in Research (NCCR) North-South.

## 7.9 Authors' contributions

PPD, HNV, JZ, PDC, CZ and PO planned and designed the study. PPD, HNV and PDC conducted and supervised field work. PPD, JH, PO and HNV analysed and interpreted data together with JZ, PDC and CZ. PPD, HNV and PO prepared the first draft of the manuscript and all authors revised the manuscript critically. All authors read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

# 8. ASSESSMENT OF INFECTION RISKS OF DIARRHOEA ASSOCIATED WITH WASTEWATER AND EXCRETA USE IN AGRICULTURE IN HANAM PROVINCE, NORTHERN VIETNAM

Phuc Pham-Duc<sup>\*1,2,3,5</sup>, Hung Nguyen-Viet<sup>1,4,5</sup>, Peter Odermatt<sup>1,2</sup>, Christian Zurbrügg<sup>5</sup>, Jakob Zinsstag<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Epidemiology and Public Health, Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute, P.O. Box, CH-4002 Basel, Switzerland;

<sup>2</sup> University of Basel, P.O. Box, CH-4003 Basel, Switzerland;

<sup>3</sup> National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology (NIHE), 1 Yersin, Hanoi, Vietnam;

<sup>4</sup> Department of Environmental Health, Hanoi School of Public Health (HSPH), 138 Giang Vo, Hanoi, Vietnam;

<sup>5</sup> Swiss Federal Institute of Aquatic Science and Technology (EAWAG), Sandec -Department of Water and Sanitation in Developing Countries, P. O. Box, CH-8600 Dübendorf, Switzerland.

\* Corresponding author

This manuscript is prepared for Journal of Water and Health

# 8.1 Abstract

When untreated wastewater and excreta are used for agricultural production, enteric pathogens may be a primary hazard to human health through different routes of exposure, as in direct contact with wastewater and excreta while doing field work. A quantitative microbial risk assessment of Escherichia coli, *Giardia lamblia* and Cryptosporidium parvum infection was conducted using multi-trial Monte Carlo simulations (10,000 iterations) to predict the risk of diarrhoea related to the use of wastewater and excreta for agricultural production in Hanam province, Northern Vietnam. A total of 173 wastewater and excreta samples were collected from 5 critical sampling points. Three pathogens were analyzed quantitatively: E. coli by the Most Probable Number method and the protozoan parasites G. lamblia and C. parvum by immunofluorescent antibodies and microscopy. A survey with 235 households was conducted using a structured-questionnaire to assess people's exposure to wastewater and excreta. The most hazardous exposures included direct contact with the Nhue River and pond water, field water and composted excreta during field work. The highest mean concentration of diarrheagenic E. coli (DEC) (6.3 x 10<sup>8</sup> MPN/100 ml) and C. parvum (30 oocysts/100 ml) was in household sewage; whereas G. lamblia was highest in composted excreta (119 cysts/gram). Estimated annual infection risks in all the exposures were much higher than the commonly proposed thresholds of  $10^{-4}$  (< 1 infection per 10,000 individuals); the estimated annual risks of diarrhea values were at least 3-fold greater than maximal risk of 10<sup>-3</sup> per person per year (pppy); and the annual burden of diarrhoeal disease was extremely greater than the health target of  $10^{-6}$  DALYs ( $\leq 1$  DALY/million persons) recommended by WHO. The assessment indicated exceeded risks for G. lamblia, C. parvum and DEC infections among people exposed to wastewater and excreta. Study results are useful in developing an integrated strategy for pathogen management and public health control in the agricultural settings where wastewater and excreta are intensively used as irrigation water sources and fertilisers and where household wastewater is freely discharged into irrigation channels.

Keywords: pathogens, risk assessment, wastewater, excreta, agriculture, Vietnam.

# 8.2 Introduction

The use of treated or partially diluted or untreated wastewater is a widespread practice in many countries around the world [28]. In Vietnam, the irrigation water sources vary from fresh water and wastewater to groundwater [63]. The use of excreta in both agriculture and aquaculture has been practised for centuries in Asia [20], in particular in China [217] and Vietnam [21, 179]. Wastewater and excreta provides many benefits for agricultural users such as reliable water resources, valuable nutrients, increased crop yields and reduces use of inorganic fertilisers, but these practices may pose potential health risks [15, 190]. The most common diseases associated with wastewater and excreta are the diarrhoeal diseases [20, 31]. Diseases are linked to the nature of the pathogen concentrations and distributions in the wastewater and excreta, and the risks can be observed in agricultural workers, their families and consumers [31, 218]. However, in developing countries, there are various pathways of disease exposure and the comparative risk contribution from excreta and wastewater irrigation has ever been comprehensively studied [28].

In the third edition of its guidelines for the safe use of wastewater, grey water and excreta in agriculture and aquaculture [14, 20, 31], the WHO promotes the use of a risk-based approach to estimate the required reductions of viral, bacterial and protozoan pathogens in wastewater-irrigated, with the goal of achieving a certain health protection level in an exposed population. Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment (QMRA) is a technique that has been developed for calculating the risk of infection and disease from a particular pathogen [37, 97]. The approach has been applied to assess the health risks for farmers using wastewater and faecal sludge under different irrigation and technology regimes in Mexico, Thailand and Ghana [95, 96, 219]. QMRA has been used to establish the health risk associated with consuming wastewater-irrigated food crops and vegetables [92, 220-222]. Schönning and colleagues [94] have also applied QMRA to evaluate the transmission risk of infectious disease related to the use of faeces as fertiliser within private households in Denmark. Nguyen-Viet and colleagues, have extended QMRA concept towards an integrated approach combining it with material flow analysis and social, cultural and economic environment assessments [77]. This study is part of a large

research project aiming at validating the integrated framework and assessing the environmental and health risks associated with wastewater and excreta reuse in agriculture Hanam province in Northern Vietnam [77, 192, 193]. We presents here is one of the first studies using QMRA in Vietnam to assess the microbial infection risks of diarrhoeal diseases related to the use of wastewater and excreta in agriculture. We have also attempted to identify the major exposure points and plausible disease transmission pathways and mitigate public health risks in the agricultural settings where wastewater and excreta are intensively used for irrigation and as fertilisers.

## 8.3 Materials and methods

#### 8.3.1 Study sites

The study was carried out in Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes, Kim Bang district, Hanam province (20.32° N, 105.54° E), Northern Vietnam, situated about 60 km south of Hanoi (Figure 3.1). Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes count 10,500 (2,700 households) and 5,700 (1,600 households) inhabitants, respectively. In Figure 2 we presented a flowchart of the principal material flow investigated in this study. Most households raise livestock in their compounds (e.g., chickens, ducks, and pigs). The residential areas are in the vicinity of fields used for rice cultivation, vegetable planting, and fish breeding. The rice fields and local ponds cover about 50% of the surface. The two communes border the Nhue River. Hanoi City's wastewater from households, industry and other sources, such as hospitals, is directly discharged untreated into the river [101]. The Nhue River water is used for crop irrigation and to feed fish ponds. Several pumping stations are located along the river and a system of open and closed canals distribute the water to fields and fish ponds. Wastewater from households (grey water from kitchens and bathrooms, and effluent from septic tanks and sanitation facilities) is directly discharged into the small irrigation canals. The area has two main rice production cycles per year, one called "spring season" from January to June and the other "autumn season" from July to October. In general, un-composted or partially composted human and animal excreta are used as fertiliser in Hanam, as in many other

places in Northern and Central Vietnam. Personal protective measures to prevent contamination are often lacking.

#### 8.3.2 Selection of pathogens

Three reference pathogens were selected for this study: *Escherichia coli, Giardia lamblia* and *Cryptosporidium parvum*. All of these have been causes of waterborne disease, are known to occur in Vietnam, and have been detected in wastewater and vegetables grown in wastewater-irrigated fields [211].

Several pathogenic strains of *E. coli* have been identified [97]. Enterotoxigenic *E. coli* is a well-known waterborne pathogen in developed countries and has been the cause of high-profile outbreaks of disease, such as that at Walkerton, Ontario [37]. In our study areas pigs play a more important role in the agricultural system, especially integrated pigfish farms. Pigs are also a source of *E. coli* [223, 224]. In undertaking the QMRA, the risk from all pathogenic *E. coli* was calculated based on the impact expected from pathogenic *E. coli*. Thermotolerant coliforms were used as a surrogate for pathogenic *E. coli*. We have assumed that 95% of thermotolerant coliforms were *E. coli* [225] and that 8% of *E. coli* were pathogenic [97].

Infections of *Cryptosporidium* in humans are caused by *C. parvum* [226, 227]. *C. parvum* is very common among newborn calves that can excrete oocysts in high numbers, but is also frequently found in adult livestock and other ruminants. The oocysts are extremely resistant to chlorination and have been involved in many waterborne outbreaks [228]. Water is a significant route of infection in developing countries [229].

The prevalence of giardiasis typically ranges between 2 and 5 % of people in industrialised nations [230]. In developing countries, giardiasis prevalence can be as high as 20 - 30 % [231] and few studies have been performed to quantify its risks. *G. lamblia* is the most common intestinal protozoan in United States; it also is frequently reported in association with waterborne diseases [40, 97, 122]. Cysts may be found in water as a result of faecal contamination from both humans and animals; it has also been found to be resistant to the disinfectants commonly used in drinking water treatment [228, 232].

## 8.3.3 Sampling sites

The environmental sanitation and agricultural systems presented in Figure 3.2. The system indicates the high-risk location, from where samples were collected.

From August 2009 to July 2010, a total of 173 wastewater and excreta samples were collected monthly from 5 typical sampling points (Figure 2): (i) the Nhue River (36), (ii) household sewage (36), (iii) local ponds (36), (iv) irrigation system (60), and excreta composts (5). Water samples were directly collected 20 cm from the surface and at midpoints of the river, canal and sewage. A separate 1 litre water sample to test for *E. coli* was collected by a sterile glass bottle with wide-mount and screw-cap; and the other separate 5 litre water sample to test *G. lamblia* and *C. parvum* was collected by a sterile steel container. The samples were stored on ice (4-8° C) during transport to the laboratory of the Microbiological Department at the National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology, Hanoi, Vietnam for further processing within 6 hours.

## 8.3.4 Laboratory examinations

Detecting and enumerating thermotolerant coliforms in wastewater samples was based on lactose fermentation, gas production and indole production from tryptophane at 44° C within 24h. Numbers of thermotolerant coliforms on multiple tubes of different dilutions were enumerated by using the most probable number (MPN) table, according to the American Public Health Association (APHA) [117].

Detection of *C. parvum* and *G. lamblia* in water samples was achieved by immunofluorescent antibodies (IFA) and microscopy [75]. Briefly, the collected water samples have been sediment in 24 hours, then the supernatant was carefully removed with a vacuum suction pump and approximately 100 ml of sediment was left and poured into two 50 ml centrifuge tubes. Sediment water was concentrated by centrifugation followed by a flotation step, where 10 ml of sample volume was underlaid with 5 ml of flotation fluid (saturated NaCl solution with 500 g of glucose added per liter, diluted 1:1

with sterile distilled water to a final density of 1.13 and centrifuged for 1 min at 100 *G* to clean off larger debris). The sample was subsequently washed with sterile distilled water to remove remains of the flotation fluid before the sample was concentrated to volume of 2 ml. Approximately 200  $\mu$ l of the final sample volume was air-dried on a Teflon printed diagnostic slide fixed with methanol and stained with fluorescent monoclonal antibodies to *Giardia* and *Cryptosporidium* according to the manufacturer's protocol (*Crypto/Giardia* CEL; Cellabs Pty Ltd, Australia). Each was read at x400 magnification with a standard fluorescence microscope equipped with a UV-filter block (500 nm excitation, 630 nm emission). All cysts and oocysts in a well were counted, and their numbers were estimated for 100 ml sample.

# 8.3.5 Exposure assessment

A field survey was carried out from April to August 2009 in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes. There were 235 adults from both sexes, ranging from 16 to 65 in age, randomly selected from the household list provided by the Communal People's Committee. A structured questionnaire was used to obtain information to assess people's exposure to the Nhue River water, local ponds, and irrigation water, as well as exposure to human and animal excreta at home and in the fields. This was developed in English, translated into Vietnamese and pre-tested in a village close to Hanoi. After revisions, the questionnaire was used in face-to-face interviews conducted by five trained and experienced research assistants.

## **8.3.6 Exposure scenarios**

Five exposure points (scenarios) were modelled in the assessment for the accidental ingestion of Nhue River water, household sewage, local ponds, irrigation system, and composted excreta, based on the authors' observation and individual interview, as shown in Table 8.1. The accidental ingestion dose associated with each scenario was assumed in reference to Haas et al., 1999 [97] and Mara et al., 2007 [95]. The exposure scenarios involved (i) an accidental ingestion of 10 ml of Nhue river water while harvesting

vegetables for single-exposure, and the field survey revealed that farmers were exposed 132 times over a year; (ii) an involuntarily ingestion of 10 ml households' wastewater by individual cleaning the households' sewage 8 times per year; (iii) an involutarily ingestion of 100 ml local pond water by individual fishing 72 times per year; (iv) an accidental ingestion of 10 ml irrigation system water through farmers growing rice 12 times over a year; and (v) an involuntarily ingestion of 10 mg composted excreta by farmers applying fertiliser in the fields 6 times per year.

Table 8.1 Accidental ingestion at each exposure point (scenario) and dose assumptions in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam

Exposure points	Events	Ingestion dose of water
(i) Nhue River water	Harvesting vegetable in Nhue River	10 ml/event
		132 events/year
(ii) Household sewage	Cleaning household sewage	10 ml/event
		8 events/year
(iii) Local pond	Fishing in the local ponds	100 ml/event
		72 events/year
(iv) Canal/field	Growing rice	10 ml/event
		12 events/year
(v) Composted excreta	Application of excreta in the fields	10 mg/event
		6 events/year

#### **8.3.7** Dose response assessment

The  $\beta$ -Poisson dose response model was used to estimate the risk of DEC infection [97] while the exponential model was used for *G. lamblia* and *C. parvum* [121, 122]. The risk of infection for single exposure models and formulae employed were as follows:

- (i)  $\beta$ -Poisson dose response model for *E. coli*,  $P_{inf(d)} = 1 [1 + (d/ID_{50})(2^{1/\alpha} 1)]^{-\alpha}$ , where  $\alpha = 0.1778$  and  $ID_{50} = 8.60 \times 10^7$
- (ii) Exponential model for *G. lamblia*,  $P_{inf(d)} = 1 exp(-rd)$ , where r = 0.0198
- (iii) Exponential model for *C. parvum*,  $P_{inf(d)} = 1 exp(-rd)$ , where r = 0.00467; and  $P_{inf(d)}$  is the probability of infection;  $\alpha$ , ID<sub>50</sub> and r are pathogen infectivity constants; d is the dose level (number of organisms).

## 8.3.8 Risk characterisation

Given the above infection per single exposure, the annual risk of infection ( $P_{inf/y}$ ) was calculated for each scenario using the following equation [97]:  $P_{inf/y} = 1 - [1 - P_{inf(d)}]^n$ , where n was the number of exposures over one year to a pathogen dose (d). Also the annual risk of diarrhoea disease ( $P_{ill}$ ) was calculated using the following equation [84]:  $P_{ill} = P_{inf/y} \times P_{ill/inf}$ , where  $P_{ill/inf}$  was risk of illness per infection by diarrhegenic *E. coli* (0.25) [84]; *Giardia* (0.67) [122]; and *Cryptosporidium* (0.39) [97] were constants.

Having estimated annual risks of infection from each of the exposure scenarios; it is tempting to calculate the combined from these exposure scenarios. Assuming that the annual risks of infection from all the exposure scenarios are independent, combined annual risk of infection ( $P_{comb}$ ) was estimated by using the following default [40, 97]:  $P_{comb} = 1 - (1 - P_{inf/y1})(1 - P_{inf/y2})(1 - P_{inf/y3})(1 - P_{inf/y4})(1 - P_{inf/y5})$ . Where,  $P_{inf/y1}$ ,  $P_{inf/y2}$ ,  $P_{inf/y3}$ ,  $P_{inf/y4}$ ,  $P_{inf/y5}$  are the annual risks of infection from the exposure scenario of harvesting vegetables in Nhue River, cleaning household sewage, fishing in the local ponds, growing rice and application of excreta in the fields, respectively. For plausibility, we compared the combined annual risk of diarrhoea by each pathogen with the overall reported diarrhoea incidence, which was found from an epidemiological study in the same study area (Chapter 7).

For all the different exposure categories and consumptions, diarrhea infection risks were calculated using estimated probability distribution functions (PDF) randomly sampled by Monte Carlo simulation (10,000 iterations). The models were run using @Risk sofware (student version 5.7, Palisade Corpo., Newfield, NY) added on to Microsoft Excel. The

mean single and annual risks of infections were reported for each scenario. The 5<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles were also expressed to account for variability in the estimated risks. The estimated annual risk of infection in all the exposure scenarios were compared with the acceptable risk commonly proposed thresholds of  $10^{-4}$  (i.e.,  $\leq 1$  infection/10,000 individuals), this criterion has been suggested for drinking water assuming 2 litres daily exposure for 365 days, as defined by the United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) [233]. Risk of diarrhoea was reported as the number of cases per 10,000 people, and compared with the tolerable risk of waterborne disease from drinking fully treated dringking water set by the WHO is  $10^{-3}$  per person per year (pppy) [83]. This mean that either the occurrence of disease is one individual per 1,000 year or 0.1% of individuals in a community are diseased within a year as a result of drinking fully treated drinking water that is unduly stringent [121].

Disability Adjusted Life Years (DALYs) is used as a metric for translating the risk of disease burden a general health burden per diarrhoea case [83]. DALY accounts for the years lived with a disability (YLD) plus the years of life lost (YLL) due to the hazard. DALY is calculated as the produce of the probability of diarrhoea for each pathogen with a severity factor and duration (in years), based primarily on the Global Burden of Disease project have been presented and reviewed by Havelaar and colleagues [114, 234]. However for this risk assessment the equation for calculating the DALY contributation per infection, with the maximum burden of diarrhoea (MBD) for DEC (0.32), *G. lamblia* and *C. parvum* (0.15) was taken from Howard et al., 2006 [84]. The equation is: **DALY =**  $P_{ill} \times MBD \times SF$ , where  $P_{ill}$  is the risk of diarrhoeal disease, MBD is the maximum disease burden, and SF is the susceptible fraction. The SF is the proportion of population in the communities involved in the specific agricultural activities (exposure scenarios). The SF was obtained from the field survey.

## 8.4 Results

# 8.4.1 Microbiological contamination

The measured concentrations of diarrhegenic *E. coli* (DEC), *G. lamblia* and *C. parvum* are presented in Table 8.2. There highest mean concentration of *E. coli* (6.3 x  $10^8$  MPN/100 ml) and *C. parvum* (30 oocysts/100 ml) was in the household sewage; whereas it was *G. lamblia* in composted excreta (119 cysts/gram). The lowest concentration of DEC (2.1 x  $10^5$  MPN/gram) was in composted excreta; *G. lamblia* (3 cysts/100 ml) in local ponds; whereas *C. parvum* oocysts was not observed in composted excreta samples.

The human exposure survey revealed that exposure was high during the rice growing seasons (62%), followed by application of excreta in the fields (17%), fishing in the local ponds (7%), harvesting vegetables in the Nhue river (3%), and cleaning the households' sewage (2%). Whereas the number of events over a year was high while harvesting vegetables in the Nhue River (132), this was followed by fishing in the local ponds (72); rice growing (12); cleaning household sewage (8); and application of excreta in the field (6).

Exposure points	Pathogens /	(	Concentrations	
(Scenarios)	100 mL	Mean	Min	Max
Nhue River water	G. lamblia	6	0	76
	C. parvum	5	0	61
	DEC <sup>a</sup>	$1.1 \ge 10^6$	78	$1.1 \ge 10^7$
Household sewage	G. lamblia	28	0	310
	C. parvum	30	0	295
	DEC <sup>a</sup>	$6.3 \times 10^8$	$5.1 \times 10^4$	$2.1 \times 10^9$
Local pond water	G. lamblia	3	0	43
	C. parvum	2	0	32
	DEC <sup>a</sup>	$4.1 \ge 10^6$	23	$4.0 \ge 10^7$
Irrigation system	G. lamblia	9	0	125
	C. parvum	1	0	17
	DEC <sup>a</sup>	$1.9 \ge 10^6$	180	$2.1 \times 10^7$
Composted excreta	G. lamblia	119	0	1561
	C. parvum	0	0	0
	$DEC^{a}$	$2.1 \times 10^5$	14	$2.1 \times 10^6$

Table 8.2 Mean concentrations of pathogens in the exposure points in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam (expressed in probability density functions - PDF)

<sup>a</sup> Diarrhegenic *E. coli* is usually 8% of the measured *E. coli* concentration; and *E. coli* is assumed 95% of the Thermotolerant cofiforms (Haas et al., 1999; Howard et al., 2006)

## 8.4.2 Risks of infections and diarrhoeal diseases

The mean single risks of *G. lamblia, C. parvum* and DEC infections (including the 5th and 95th percentile range) associated with the accidental ingestion of the different exposure points is presented in Table 8.3. The mean single risk of *G. lamblia* infection per individual in all the exposure scenarios ranged between  $1.4 \times 10^{-2}$  and  $1.9 \times 10^{-1}$ , with a highest infection risk in the scenario of application of excreta in the fields. For *C. parvum*, the single risk of infection was highest in the exposure scenario of cleaning household sewage ( $1.4 \times 10^{-2}$ ) and was not found in the application of excreta in the fields' scenario. The single risk of DEC infection fluctuated between  $2 \times 10^{-3}$  and  $4.1 \times 10^{-1}$ , with maximised risk of infection in the scenario of cleaning household sewage.

Evnogung goononiog	Dathagang	Single risks of infection				
Exposure scenarios	Pathogens	Mean	5th	95th		
Harvesting vegetables in	G. lamblia	1.4 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	0.0	4.3 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>		
	C. parvum	$2.7 \times 10^{-3}$	0.0	8.4 x 10 <sup>-3</sup>		
	DEC	$1.0 \ge 10^{-2}$	5.4 x 10 <sup>-4</sup>	2.9 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>		
Cleaning household	G. lamblia	5.4 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	2.0 x 10 <sup>-3</sup>	1.6 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>		
	C. parvum	1.4 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	4.7 x 10 <sup>-4</sup>	4.3 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>		
	DEC	<b>4.1</b> x 10 <sup>-1</sup>	1.7 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>	5.6 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>		
Fishing in the local ponds	G. lamblia	$7.1 \times 10^{-2}$	0.0	2.3 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>		
	C. parvum	$1.0 \ge 10^{-2}$	0.0	3.7 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>		
	DEC	1.6 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>	1.9 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	$3.1 \ge 10^{-1}$		
Growing rice	G. lamblia	1.9 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	0.0	5.8 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>		
	C. parvum	4.7 x 10 <sup>-4</sup>	0.0	1.9 x 10 <sup>-3</sup>		
	DEC	$1.6 \ge 10^{-2}$	9.4 x 10 <sup>-4</sup>	4.7 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>		
Application of excreta in	G. lamblia	1.9 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>	1.2 x 10 <sup>-2</sup>	5.1 x 10 <sup>-1</sup>		
	C. parvum	0.0	0.0	0.0		
	DEC	$2.0 \ge 10^{-3}$	1.1 x 10 <sup>-4</sup>	6.1 x 10 <sup>-3</sup>		

Table 8.3 Single infection risks in the different exposure scenarios estimated by10,000-trial Monte Carlo simulations in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes,Hanam province, Northern Vietnam

Figure 8.1 shows the highest mean annual risk of *G. lamblia* infection per farmer for the accidental ingestion of local pond water while fishing was 0.75; followed by harvesting vegetables in the Nhue River (0.62); application of excreta in the fields (0.59); cleaning the households' sewage (0.31); and growing rice (0.19). For *C. parvum*, the highest mean annual risks due to the accidental ingestion of water while fishing in the local ponds was 0.39; whereas the annual risk of *C. parvum* infection was not found for the exposed to composted excreta. The mean annual risk of DEC infection was 0.96 for the accidental ingestion of water while fishing the households' sewage (0.95); harvesting vegetables in local ponds (0.58); growing rice (0.17); and composting excreta (0.01).



Figure 8.1 Annual infection risks in the different exposure scenarios estimated by 10,000-trial Monte Carlo simulations in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam

Figure 8.2 shows the annual risks of diarrhoeal disease by pathogen and exposure. *G. lamblia* caused higher risk of diarrhea than DEC and *C. parvum*, particularly through fishing in local ponds (0.50), harvesting vegetables in the Nhue River (0.42), and application of excreta in the fields (0.40). The annual risk of diarrhoea by DEC for the involutarily ingestion of water during harvesting vegetables in the Nhue river was 0.15; fishing in the local ponds was the same for cleaning the households' sewage (0.24); growing rice (0.04). The risk of diarrhoeal disease due to DEC was not found in the exposure scenario of human excrete application in the fields. The highest annual risk of diarrhoea by *C. parvum* was 0.15 for the involutarily ingestion of water while fishing in the local ponds; followed by harvesting vegetables in Nhue River (0.10); and cleaning household sewage (0.04). The application of excrete in the fields and growing rice were not a diarrhoea tisk of *C. parvum*. In case of combination of all exposure scenarios, the annual risk of diarrhoea due to *G. lamblia* was 0.66, DEC (0.25) and *C. parvum* (0.23).

8. Quantitative microbial risk assessment



Figure 8.2 Annual risks of diarrhoeal diseases in the different exposure scenarios in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam

# 8.4.3 The burden of diarrhoeal disease

The DALY contribution per infection and exposure is presented in Figure 8.3. The burden of diarrhoeal disease contributed by DEC highest in the exposure scenario of growing rice (8,000 x  $10^{-6}$ ), followed by fishing in the local ponds (5,200 x  $10^{-6}$ ), cleaning household sewage (1,600 x  $10^{-6}$ ), and harvesting vegetables in Nhue River (1,400 x  $10^{-6}$ ). The diarrhoea burden for DEC was not associated with the scenario of application of excreta in the fields. For *G. lamblia*, the highest burden of diarrhoeal disease also in the growing rice exposure scenario (12,000 x  $10^{-6}$ ), application of excreta in the fields (10,200 x  $10^{-6}$ ), fishing in the local ponds (5,100 x  $10^{-6}$ ), harvesting vegetables in Nhue River (1,900 x  $10^{-6}$ ) and cleaning household sawage (660 x  $10^{-6}$ ). The scenarios of application of excreta in the fields and growing rice were not a burden of diarrhoeal disease for *C. parvum*, whereas the burden of diarrhoea for *C. parvum* in the scenarios of fishing in the local ponds (1,500 x  $10^{-6}$ ), cleaning househol sewage (126 x  $10^{-6}$ ), and harvesting vegetables in Nhue River (45 x  $10^{-6}$ ).



Figure 8.3 Annual burden of diarrhoeal diseases in the different exposure scenarios in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Northern Vietnam

## **8.5 Discussion**

Health risks related to the different practices of using wastewater and excreta were assessed in an agricultural community in Northern Vietnam. Based on the QMRA, the calculated annual infection risks in all the exposures in the present study were much higher than the commonly proposed thresholds of  $10^{-4}$  (i.e.,  $\leq 1$  infection per 10,000 individuals) [233]. The estimated annual risks of infection by DEC was at least 100-fold greater than the acceptable risk, with the maximum in the exposure scenarios of fishing in the local ponds (9,600-fold) and cleaning household sewage (9,500-fold). Infection risk calculated for *G. lamblia* was 1,900-fold higher in all the exposure scenarios in comparison with the acceptable risk, with a maximum in the scenario of fishing in the local ponds (7,500-fold). For *C. parvum*, with an exception of the exposure scenario of application of excreta in the fields that was inapplicable, the annual risk of infection estimated was at least 100-fold greater than the acceptable risk, and a greatest in the scenario of fishing in the local ponds (3,900-fold). In most cases, variation of the pathogen concentrations in the different water sources had a significant impact on the uncertainty of the estimated annual risk of infections. Overall, the combined annual risk

of infection by *G. lamblia* and DEC from all the exposure scenarios were higher than the annual infection risk by *C. parvum* (Figure 3). In comparison with a study in Thailand, which assessed the risk of diarrhoea infection related to exposure to canal water, the infection risk for DEC, *C. parvum*, and *G. lamblia* were higher than the estimated risk of infection in our study [235]. Furthermore, a case of restricted irrigation with an exposure of 150 days per year in Mexico, the risk of *Cryptosporidium* infection is 1,000-fold higher than the acceptable risk [95].

The annual risk of diarrhoeal diseases were greater than threshold risks of waterborne disease from drinking water set by the WHO [83] at 10<sup>-3</sup> pppy. For DEC, the risks of diarrhoeal diseases were greater than the tolerable risk, ranging between 3-fold and 240fold, with the highest in the exposure scenario of fishing in the local ponds and the cleaning the household sewage (0.24 pppy), and lowest in the scenario of application of excreta in the fields (0.003 pppy). Whereas, the risk of diarrhoea due to G. lamblia was at least 130-fold higher than the tolerable risk, with the maximum in the scenario of fishing in the local ponds (0.50 pppy), and lowest in the scenario of growing rice (0.13 pppy). Our findings was lower than in comparison with the study result in Thailand which showed that the risk of diarrhoea for G. lamblia, fluctuated between 0.54 and 0.67 pppy [235]. The study shows the risk of diarrhoeal disease due to C. parvum was much lower than for G. lamblia and DEC. Indeed, the highest risk of diarrhoea for C. parvum (0.15 pppy) was found in the scenario of fishing in the local ponds, and lowest in the scenario of growing rice (0.004 pppy). For all the scenario of exposures to wastewater, the risk of diarrhoeal diseases for pathogens was highest in the scenario of fishing in the local ponds. This finding could be interpreted that we assumed quantity of water involuntarily ingested by people who are fishing in the local ponds was higher than in compared to other exposure scenarios.

In combination of all the exposure scenarios, we calculated the combined annual risks of diarrhoea for *G. lamblia* was 0.66 pppy, DEC (0.25 pppy) and *C. parvum* (0.23 pppy) (Figure 8.2), and the annual risks of diarrhoea due to all of three pathogens estimated was 0.80 pppy. This is in comparable with the overall incidence of diarrhoeal disease in the study area of 0.28 pppy (Phuc et al., 2011). The estimated risk of diarrhoeal disease due to *G. lamblia* appeared to be up to 2.4-fold greater as compared to the reported cases of

diarrhoeal incidence from our epidemiological study. While the estimated risk for DEC and C. parvum were lower than those according to the reported cases of diarrhoea in the study area. It may be possible that DEC is the main etiological agent of diarrhoea in Vietnam. This is in close agreement with Trang and colleagues found more bacterial pathogens, especially DEC, in people exposed to watewater than in unexposed people [61]. Otherwise we simply put that assumptions in our study might have most accurately modeled DEC. In addition, the estimated annual risk of diarrhoea for G. lamblia was higher than reported cases of diarrhoea. It is important to note that the reported incidence cases of diarrhoea present only in adults with aged 16-65 years, who are mainly working related to agriculture. This could be explained that farmers working associated with wastewater and excreta, even carrying pathogens, may be protected because of the repeated exposure and their immunity levels were high to common enteropathogens [10]. Moreover, for diarrhoeal disease, local people perceived it as a private issue which was not to be shared to others, especially strangers. We also observed that people usually selftreatment by experience from family members or neighbours at home when they had diarrhoea (45%), implying a safe estimate of 55% of underestimated cases.

Overall, the burden of diarrhoeal diseases distributed by pathogens in all the exposure scenarios in our study was extremely exceeded compared to the reference level of health target of  $10^{-6}$  DALYs loss pppy recommended by WHO [83]. Especially, in the scenario of growing rice, the burden of diarrhoeal disease was a greater than the reference level for DEC (7,900-fold), *G. lamblia* (12,000-fold) and *C. parvum* (280-fold). We observed that 62% people in the study sites involved agricultural activities as growing rice. This result suggests the important in reducing concentrations of pathogens in wastewater before use for irrigation to the fields as a means of mitigating public health. In the scenario of fishing in the local ponds, the burden of diarrhoeal diseases contributed by pathogens were higher than the WHO reference level of risk at  $10^{-6}$ , for DEC (5,200-fold), *G. lamblia* (5,100-fold) and *C. parvum* (1,500-fold). DEC contribution to the diarrhoeal diseases burden was a higher than contributed by *G. lamblia* and *C. parvum* in the scenario of cleaning household sewage. In fact, we observed in the study areas animal manure and wastewater from on-site sanitation is directly dumped into ponds to feed fish. It is known that main source of pathogenic *E. coli* is from animals such as cattle, pigs,

chickens, goats [83, 97]. In the scenario of application of excreta in the fields, the burden of diarrhoeal disease contributed by *G. lamblia* was over 47 orders of magnitude higher than for DEC. It should be noted that the handling excreta in the field was found to be associated with protozoa infections, because of the survival time of protozoan cysts is more longer than bacteria in the excreta composts and environment [30].

# 8.6 Conclusions

The assessment indicated exceeded risks for *G. lamblia*, *C. parvum* and diarrhegenic *E. coli* infections among people exposed to wastewater and excreta. In particular, the most hazardous exposures identified, included fishing in the local pond, harvesting vegetables in Nhue River and application of excreta in the field. These could be controlled by an improved proper composting process of human excreta and use of protective measures while doing field work. Our study revealed that the applied method can be used for comparison between the various routes of exposures and also between the different exposed populations. Study results are useful in developing an integrated strategy for pathogen management and public health control measured in the agricultural settings where wastewater and excreta are intensively used as irrigation water sources and fertilisers; and where household wastewater is freely discharged into irrigation systems.

# 8.7 Conflicts of interest

All authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest.

# 8.8 Acknowledgements

We thank the staff of the health stations of Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes as well as community members for their kind cooperation and participation in the study. Thanks are also given to the technicians of the Division of Enteric Infections, Microbiological Department at the National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology, Hanoi who examined the wastewater and excreta samples for bacteria and protozoan parasite detection. This work was carried out with financial support from the Swiss National Science Foundation (SNSF) and the Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation (SDC) through the program of the National Centre for Competences in Research (NCCR) North-South.

# 8.9 Authors' contributions

PPD, HNV, JZ, CZ and PO planned the study and designed the protocols. PPD, HNV conducted the field study and supervised the study programme, including the collections of stool samples and data from the questionnaire interviews, as well as the management of collected data. PPD and HNV supervised all the laboratory work. PPD, PO, JZ and HNV carried out the data analysis and interpretation. PPD, HNV and JZ prepared the first draft of the manuscript and all authors revised the manuscript critically. All authors read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

# 9. ASSESSING NUTRIENT FLUXES IN A VIETNAMESE RURAL AREA DESPITE LIMITED AND HIGHLY UNCERTAINTY DATA

Nga Do-Thu<sup>a,b</sup>, Antoine Morel<sup>d</sup>, Hung Nguyen-Viet<sup>c,d,e</sup>, Phuc Pham-Duc<sup>c</sup>,

Kei Nishida<sup>a</sup>, Thammarat Kootattep<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Interdisciplinary Graduate School of Medicine and Engineering, University of Yamanashi, Japan

<sup>b</sup> School of Environment, Resources and Management (SERD), Asian Institute of Technology, Thailand

<sup>c</sup> Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute & University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland

<sup>d</sup> Swiss Federal Institute of Aquatic Science and Technology (EAWAG), Sandec -Department of Water and Sanitation in Developing Countries, Dübendorf, Switzerland

<sup>e</sup> Hanoi School of Public Health, Hanoi, Vietnam.

This paper has been published in *Resources, Conservation, Recycling* 2011 (55): 849-856.

# 9.1 Abstract

Material Flow Analysis is a useful methodology to describe and quantify complex systems based on the law of mass conservation. It was further adapted to suit the specific conditions in developing countries where data scarcity and uncertainty. The "adapted MFA" methodology optimises the number of parameters, describes these parameters as probability distributions, and assesses the accuracy and uncertainty of model values by Monte Carlo simulation.

This study illustrates the first successful application of the "adapted MFA" methodology in a small and low-income area including two neighbouring communes in rural Northern Vietnam, where environmental sanitation and traditional agricultural practices are strongly interlinked and impact on the surrounding environment. Moreover, data on these two practices is typically scarce and uncertain. The obtained results reveal that the agricultural system was a significant source of nutrients (nitrogen [N] and phosphorus [P]), which affect the surrounding environment mainly due to the overuse of chemical fertilisers. Every year, there were  $103 \pm 39$  tonnes N released into the atmosphere,  $25 \pm 3$ tonnes of N leached to the surface water and  $14 \pm 2$  tonnes of P accumulated in the soil, all originating from applied chemical fertilisers. In addition, the sanitation system was also a critical source of nutrients that enter the surface water.  $69 \pm 6$  tonnes of N and  $23 \pm 10^{-10}$ 4 tonnes of P came from households through effluents of on-site sanitation systems (such as latrines and septic tanks) and were directly discharged to surface water every year. Moreover, the whole system annually generated a large nutrient source  $(214 \pm 56 \text{ tonnes})$ of N; 58 ± 16 tonnes of P) in the form of wastewater, faecal sludge, animal manure and organic solid wastes.

The validated MFA was used to model different scenarios for the study site. The first scenario was demonstrated that if nutrient management is not improved, wastewater as well as faecal sludge and organic solid waste are expected to double in the year 2020 as compared to that in 2008. The second and third scenario revealed possible strategies to significantly reduce environmental pollution and reuse nutrient sources predicted to be available in the year 2010.

*Keywords*: Material Flow Analysis (MFA); Monte Carlo simulation; environmental sanitation; Vietnam; developing countries; data uncertainty and scarcity.

# 9.2 Introduction

The methodology of Material Flow Analysis (MFA) was first applied to quantify the industrial process in the 1990s [236, 237]. It has also been proved to be a suitable instrument for early recognition of environmental problems in developed countries by quantifying material flows in the system and then forecasting the impact of possible interventions on the environment [123, 238-241]. In recent years, this method has been modified to consider the uncertainty in input data sources [242]. As a result, the modified MFA method has also been successfully applied in developing countries that typically face considerable data scarcity and uncertainty problems.

The Pak Kret municipality, Nonthaburi province, Thailand applied MFA in order to assess mitigating measures to maximize nutrient recovery and minimize environmental pollution [243]. Results revealed that creating a wastewater treatment plant and composting solid wastes could reduce nitrogen loading to the environment by 45% and optimize nutrient recovery. Therefore, MFA might be effectively applied during environmental sanitation planning in developing countries.

The city of Kumasi, Ghana was another example of MFA application [244]. The data obtained revealed that private households were a key contributor to the organic material fluxes of nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P). MFA results confirmed that measures taken at the household level such as appropriate household waste management greatly enhanced resource recovery and environmental protection in Kumasi.

Furthermore, MFA was also useful in quantifying N and P flows in urban areas of Hai Phong city, Vietnam, including five urban districts. The aim was to identify weaknesses related to nutrient management in this region [245].

MFA results demonstrated that appropriate management of human excreta and wastewater from households was needed to mitigate the environmental impacts of these nutrients.

In particular, this MFA methodology was profitably adapted once more by introducing innovative methods to fill data gaps and reduce data inaccuracy. The first test of this 'adapted MFA' was in Hanoi, the capital of Vietnam, studying the environmental

sanitation system in terms of N and P [246]. Initially, the sensitivity analysis methodology identified parameters that had the biggest impact on model outcomes, which were then needed to be reassessed more accurately using the expert judgment method [247, 248]. The number of primary data required was reduced by using approximate values first (secondary data and assumptions).

In addition, MFA was coupled with quantitative microbial risk assessment and stakeholder analysis to implement the Household-Centred Environmental Sanitation approach, and was used to assess an existing environmental sanitation system and evaluate potential future systems with regard to resource management, water pollution control and microbial health risks. These methods could also be used to identify and involve stakeholders in order to plan demand-responsive environmental sanitation systems. Relationships between the various tools and between the planning approach and the tools were discussed as a basis for their integration [249].

The above 'adapted MFA' was also successfully applied in a multi-provincial area like Thachin River Basin, Thailand, including six provinces and a part of Bangkok. This study provided an overview of the origins and flow paths of the various point- and non-point pollution sources of the entire area in terms of N and P [250-252]. The results showed that aquaculture (as a point source) and rice farming (as a non-point source) was the key nutrient (N and P) sources in this river basin. When simulated and measured nutrient concentrations were compared, retention in the river system appeared to be significant.

While the 'adapted MFA' methodology has been successfully applied in the urban context of Vietnam, its applicability in the rural context has not yet been demonstrated. In addition, environmental sanitation coverage in rural areas of Vietnam is far lower than in cities, resulting in an alarming increase in the level of environmental pollution [253]. The uniqueness of Vietnam rural areas is the close link between environmental sanitation systems and agricultural activities including rice production, husbandry and fish farming. Though the number of rural households with sanitary latrines increased from 52% in 2004 to 67% in 2010, there is still 8% open defecation [254]. In addition, because of the in situ recycling processes, manure waste from pigs, cows and buffaloes has not been estimated thus far. Runoff from paddy fields or vegetable and fruit gardens carries with it

a great amount of chemical fertiliser rich in ammonium, nitrate and phosphate, causing the eutrophication of lakes and ponds [76]. This kind of runoff is one of the major pollution sources of the Nhue River [255]. From a reuse perspective, it would be interesting to reclaim nutrients from the above sources for agricultural activities. This would not only reduce river pollution but also improve the cost-benefit ratio for poor farmers.

As can be seen, MFA methodology could serve as a profitable assessment and planning tool for nutrient resource management. This paper is the first investigation of 'adapted MFA' applicability in a typical rural context of Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, Vietnam where data sources are scarce and highly inaccurate though environmental and health risk status is alarming. This research focuses on assessing the suitability of the methodology for illustrating interconnections between the environmental sanitation system and the agricultural system, their impact on the surrounding environment in terms of nutrients N and P and identifying relevant nutrient sources. The current study is part of a large research project designed to assess the environmental and health risks related to wastewater and excreta reuse in the Hanam province in Northern Vietnam [77].

# 9.3 Methodology

## 9.3.1 Description of study area

The target site, covering around 8 km<sup>2</sup>, includes two neighbouring communes of Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan in the Hanam province, and is located about 60 km south of Hanoi, Northern Vietnam (Figure 3.1). In the year 2008, the population of this site was 16,200, among a total of 4,100 households [256]. These two low-income communes represent typical land use pattern in Northern Vietnam, where residents' houses and water sources are very close to barns and within a limited space.

Residential areas are surrounded by aquaculture and agriculture. Households mostly rely on very rudimentary forms of on-site sanitation facilities, for instance, pit latrines, pourflush latrines and septic tanks. In addition, human and animal faeces are used as fertiliser for paddy fields, and in some cases, are directly dumped into ponds to feed fish. Greywater is released without treatment into drainage networks, and is then passed into canals or the Nhue River together with the onsite sanitation system effluent. It is important to note that the Nhue River is one of the three most polluted rivers in Vietnam because it receives wastewater from domestic activities, industries and hospitals in high density urban areas such as the Hanoi Capital [253]. However, the Nhue River is still the main water source for irrigation and fish ponds. As for solid waste, it is not totally uncontrolled but it is poorly controlled.

# 9.3.2 Methodology

Based on the 'adapted MFA' framework [98], a research flowchart for this study was simplified and represented in three main steps, as shown in Figure 9.1.



Figure 9.1 Simplified MFA framework (adapted from Montagero, 2006)

## **Model development**

## (a) MFA system development

Based on the literature review, information available on the internet, published reports and previous researches, the MFA system used in this study generally describes all local human activities and surrounding environments as processes and describes interlinks among these in terms of indicator (N and P) flows in 2008.

# (b) MFA equation development

There are two types of equations in a MFA model [123]. One is the balance equation formulated for each process within the system border on the basis of the law of mass conservation.

$$dM_{i}^{j}/dt = \sum_{r} A_{i,r-j} - \sum_{s} A_{i,j-s}$$
 (1)

Where:

 $\frac{dM_{i}^{j}}{dt}$ : Stock change rate of substance *i* within process *j* through time *t*.  $\sum_{s} A_{i,r-j}$ : Total of substance *i* from different processes r go into process *j*.  $\sum_{s}^{r} A_{i,j-s}$ : Total of substance *i* go out of process *j* through different processes s.

The second is the model equation, which was developed using information from the literature review and short interviews with experts.

$$\sum_{r} A_{i,r-j} = f(p_1, p_2 ... p_n)$$
(2)

Where  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ ,... $p_n$ : parameters represent the variables in the system. These parameters were described as probability distributions and could be replaced by other parameters that are easily estimated or measured (see list of parameters and MFA equations shown in Table 9.1).

Symbol	Description of data	Unit	Statistical distribution	Mean	±	Standard Deviation
n	Number of inhabitants in target site	inhabitants	normal	16,293	±	1,600
rgrey_ST	Ratio greywater to septic tank	%	lognormal	0.1	±	0.10
rgrey_AC	Ratio greywater to aquaculture	%	lognormal	0.5	±	0.10
aHH_RW	Household rainwater consumption	l/cap x day	normal	50	±	10.00
aHH_GW	Household groundwater consumption	l/cap x day	normal	70	±	10.00
CN,RW	N content rainwater	mg/l	lognormal	2.5	±	0.50
CN,GW	N content groundwater	mg/l	lognormal	6.3	±	0.80
aN, kitc_wastes	N load in kitchen waste	gN/cap x day	lognormal	0.8	±	0.20
aN,food	N load food	g/cap x day	normal	6.5	±	0.70
aN_excreta	N load excreta	gN/cap x day	normal	6.1	±	0.60
aN_grey	N load greywater	gN/cap x day	normal	0.4	±	0.05
rN_body_loss	N losses from human body to the air	-	lognormal	0.04	±	0.01

Table 9.1 List of necessary data	a (Hoang	Tay an	d Nhat	: Tan	offices,	2000-2008;	Montangero,	2006) a	nd detailed	equations	in
Household (1) process of MFA ca	libration	·					C ,			-	

	<b>Description of flow</b> (tonnes N/	
	year)	Equation
	Amount of N storage in the system every year (Stock	(AN6-1 + AN16-1 + AN17-1)
dMN(1)/dt	change rate of Household process)	- (AN1-2 + AN1-3 + AN1-4 + AN1-13 + AN1-17)
AN6-1	N flow from Market process to household process	n x aN,food x 365 x $10^{-6}$
AN16-1	N flow from groundwater to household	n x aHH_GW x CN,GW x 365 x 10 <sup>-9</sup>
AN17-1	N flow from rain to household	n x aHH_RW x CN,RW x 365 x 10 <sup>-9</sup>
		n x (aN_excreta x $10^{-6}$ + aN_grey x rgrey_ST x $10^{-9}$ ) x
AN1-2	N flow from household process to on-site sanitation	365
AN1-3	N flow from household process to drainage system	n x aN_grey x (1- rgrey_ST - rgrey_AC) x 365 x 10 <sup>-9</sup>
	N flow from household process to "solid wastes	$10^{-6}$
AN1-4	collection"	n x an, kitc_wastes x 303 x 10
AN1-13	N flow from household process to aquaculture	n x aN_grey x rgrey_AC x 365 x 10 <sup>-9</sup>
AN1-17	N flow from household process to atmosphere	rN_body_loss x AN6-1

# **Model calibration**

The MFA model was adapted on the basis of both primary and secondary data. Primary data included field observations, questionnaire surveys for local households, interviews with key informants and experts in local, provincial and national governmental agencies, and secondary data included statistics and reports from local offices collected during the field survey. This MFA model was calibrated consequently. Both collected data and estimated results from the model were used in subsequent uncertainty analyses, sensitivity analysis and plausibility assessment.

## (a) Sensitivity analysis

Sensitivity analysis was performed to quantify the effect of a 10% increase in each parameter on the simulation result according to the Hanoi case study [247, 248]. This quantification identified the parameters that had a more significant influence than the others. The list of sensitive parameters was then taken into account when, if necessary, conducting further field surveys in designing effective scenarios.

(b) Plausibility assessment

Plausibility assessment was conducted to evaluate the accuracy of simulated MFA results using a list of plausibility criteria that were successfully utilized in many previous studies [257]. One thousand iterations were set to run Monte Carlo simulation using Visual Basic for Applications (VBA, Microsoft Excel, Microsoft Office®). A criterion would pass the assessment if at least 68% of the above generated values were in the corresponding plausibility range [247]. Moreover, for those plausibility criteria that did not pass, the respective sensitive parameters were reassessed by carrying out additional literature reviews or surveys. These steps were repeated until all plausibility criteria passed [247, 248].

# Scenario development

The validated MFA model was used to develop different scenarios for the target site. Since the development strategy for this area was under consideration, Scenario 1 was designed to visualize the local environment in the year 2020. The status of year 2020 was

## 9. Material flow analysis

regressed on the basis of the previous nine years of statistical data (2000–2008) [256], i.e. population increase would be 1.16% per year; the number of pigs, cattle and poultry would triple and agriculture farming area and sanitation systems would remain the same as in 2008. Scenario 2 was created as a mitigation measure for 2020, reducing the quantity and improving the quality of wastewater from onsite sanitation systems discharging to drainage systems in these two poor communes. This scenario was based on the recommendation of environmental sanitation experts during the field survey, which included replacing pit latrines and pour-flush latrines with septic tanks; pre-treating greywater using septic tanks and maintaining the same number of biogas latrines as in 2008. Scenario 3 was also developed as a solution for 2020, which included reusing huge available nutrient sources in drainage water instead of purchasing chemical fertilisers used in 2008 by half, and then directly connecting drainage to paddy fields to reuse the drainage water in the paddy fields.

# 9.4 Results and discussion

#### 9.4.1 Model development

There were twelve processes, divided into three focus groups: the environmental sanitation system (household, on-site sanitation system, drainage system, solid waste collection, landfill processes), agricultural activities (paddy field, aquaculture, livestock production) and the surrounding environment (Air, Surface water, Soil/groundwater). Moreover, the process 'Market' was also included in the MFA, acting as a 'platform' for the exchange of goods produced in the target area and distributed to the households in and outside communes, and where imported products such as food and agricultural input (fertilisers) were distributed to the households and agricultural processes [248]. Regarding target indicators N and P, interlinks among these processes were created as shown in Figure 9. 2 a & b.
# 9. Material flow analysis



Figure 9.2 a & b. MFA result in 2008 for nitrogen (a) and phosphorus (b) (unit: tonnes/year)

In Figure 9.2 a & b, Boxes and arrows represent processes and nutrient flows, respectively. The wider arrows represent the bigger nutrient flows among processes. The

small arrows indicate very little nutrient flows compared to the other. The number in each process box represents the amount of nutrients stocked in that process.

# 9.4.2 Model calibration

Table 9.1 provides the detailed data collected and model equations used for calibrating the Household (1) process, for instance. After all processes are calibrated, MFA calibration results are shown in Figure 9.2 a & b - the environmental status of the target site in 2008. Boxes and arrows represent processes and nutrient flows, respectively. The wider arrows represent the larger nutrient flows among processes. The black arrows indicate very small nutrient flows compared with the others. The number in each process box indicates the amount of nutrients stocked in that process.

Close interconnections between agricultural activities and the environmental sanitation system and their critical impact on the surrounding environment as well as on nutrient sources were quantified and visualized at this stage. As can be seen in Figure 9.2 a & b, nutrient sources of surface water (the Nhue River) were water runoff from the paddy field process and drainage system, including grey-water from the household process, wastewater after washing pig farms of the livestock process and black-water from the onsite sanitation system process. Moreover, the nutrient load on the atmosphere was estimated on the basis of nitrogen emissions from applied chemical fertilisers, commercial feed for fish or animal manure and urine coming from paddy field, aquaculture, livestock and on-site sanitation system processes, respectively. Nutrient sources to the soil/groundwater environment included leachate from chemical fertilisers used in paddy fields or water from aquaculture, drainage, on-site sanitation systems (pit latrines, pour-flush latrines and septic tanks) or landfills and uncollected cattle manure.

Figure 9.2 a & b illustrates the fact that the market process was the source as well as the destination of almost all large arrows in the system. The market process was considered to be the platform for nutrient supply of the target site as well as a nutrient exchange to other sites even outside the system. The main annual nutrient sources of the system through Market processes were chemical fertilisers for paddies and commercial food supplied for fish and animals (461±76 tonnes of N and 109±42 tonnes of P). In addition, products from aquaculture, livestock and paddy field process were nutrient sources which

were distributed inside or exported outside the area annually (149±52 tonnes of N and 24±7 tonnes of P).

On the other hand, there were significant nutrient sources generated by the whole system every year (214±56 tonnes of N and 58±16 tonnes of P) in the form of wastewater, organic solid wastes or faecal sludge. Fifty-three percent of all N and 50% of all P came from pig manure (112±23 tonnes of N and 42±5 tonnes of P). In addition, Figure 9.2 a & b also indicates the significant connections between Livestock and Paddy field were supplying manure for paddy fields (55±12 tonnes of N, 11±4 tonnes of P per year) and consuming residues (straw, vegetables, etc.) to feed pigs and poultries (46±16 tonnes of N, 5±1 of P per year). The pig manure (48±6 tonnes of N and 21±2 tonnes of P every year) represented 58% of all N and 75% of all P sources for the on-site sanitation system.

The impact of agricultural activities and the environmental sanitation system on the surrounding environment in terms of nutrients is also shown in Figure 9.2 a & b.

Regarding the atmosphere, agricultural activities were the main emission source. Agriculture annually contributed 147±54 tonnes of N, equal to 85% of all N emissions from the entire system, of which 64% was from applied chemical fertiliser and 21% was from animal manure. Nitrogen produced as a result of burning solid wastes in the solid wastes collections process or evaporation of water in the drainage system process was not included in the calculations.

Concerning the Nhue River surface water environment, the environmental sanitation system was the main nutrient source. The on-site sanitation system discharges  $69\pm6$  tonnes of N and  $23\pm4$  tonnes of P to the drainage system every year. This figure accounted for 93% of all N and 85% of all P in drainage water. In addition,  $42\pm7$  tonnes of N and  $14\pm5$  tonnes of P in drainage effluence reached the Nhue River each year. The other huge nutrient source of surface water was in runoff from paddy fields, which annually contributed  $25\pm3$  tonnes of N originating from applied chemical fertiliser.

Finally, with regard to the soil/ground water environment, key factors were P accumulated in sludge from the Aquaculture system  $(32\pm3 \text{ tonnes of N and } 13\pm2 \text{ tonnes of P})$  or P from applied chemical fertiliser accumulating in paddy fields  $(14\pm2 \text{ tonnes of P})$  every year. For that reason, soil/ground water received  $32\pm3$  tonnes of N and  $27\pm4$ 

tonnes of P yearly from agriculture systems alone. Thus, the impact of agricultural activities and the environmental sanitation system on the atmosphere and surface water were far greater than on soil/ground water.

# 9.4.3 Sensitivity analysis

Because of the considerable impact of agricultural activities and the environmental sanitation system on surface water and the complexity of the procedure used to quantify nutrient flows, sensitivity analysis was applied in surface water and drainage system simulation processes. Table 9.2 presents a list of sensitive parameters which have a significant impact on the quantity of nutrients entering the drainage system and surface water.

As can be seen in Table 9.2, the amount of chemical fertiliser applied and the area of paddy fields had the largest effect on nutrient flows to the surface water. With an increase of 10% in each parameter, the total quantities of N (or P) entering the surface water grew by 3.75% (or 8.95%) and 3.35% (or 7.10%), respectively.

Parameter	% of total nutrient to drainage system change		% of total nutrient to	
	N	P	N	P
Population	+ 5.92	+ 4.12	+ 0.48	+ 0.50
Area of paddy fields	na*	na	+ 3.35	+ 7.10
Number of pigs	na	na	+ 1.31	+ 6.00
Amount of applied	na	na	+ 3.75	+ 8.95
chemical fertiliser				
Ratio of households equipped with				
septic tank	+0.30	+ 2.13	+0.83	+ 3.25
pour-flush latrine	+0.10	+0.98	+0.48	+ 3.20
pit latrine	+ 0.09	+ 1.00	+0.78	+ 3.00
biogas	+ 6.85	+ 2.12	+ 1.25	+ 3.50
Faecal sludge emptying frequency factor for				
septic tank	- 3.98	- 10.00	- 2.12	- 8.23
pour-flush latrine	- 4.25	- 10.25	- 1.75	- 7.15
pit latrine	- 7.00	- 10.00	- 4.30	- 7.00
biogas	- 8.00	- 11.49	- 5.98	- 9.14

# Table 9.2 Effect of 10% parameter increase on nutrient flow to drainage system, surface water

*na<sup>\*</sup> : not available* 

In Table 9.2, Positive (+) or negative (-) in front of value represents increase or decrease, respectively of total nutrients to the drainage system or surface water when increasing each parameter by 10% while keeping other parameters constant.

Furthermore, Table 9.2 indicates that the ratio of households equipped with different types of latrines was also a critical parameter. Among four types of on-site sanitation equipment, biogas latrines had the greatest impact on nutrient flows to surface water and drainage systems. If the number of biogas latrines increased by 10%, then the total amount of N or P released to the surface increased by 1.25% or 3.50%, respectively, and to the drainage system increased by 6.85% or 2.12%, respectively. On the other hand, the faecal sludge emptying frequency factor of latrines played an important role in reducing nutrient quantities to surface water and drainage systems. When the emptying frequency factor of biogas latrines increased by 10%, there was a decrease in total nutrients released into the drainage systems (8.00% of N and 11.49% of P) or the surface water (5.98% of N and 9.14% of P).

#### 9.4.4 Plausibility assessment

Figure 9.3 shows the plausibility assessment results from Criterion 1, which was created on the basis of the assumption that there was no N stock within the Household process (1). However, the N stock change rate  $(dM^{(1)}_N/dt)$  should be in a range 0±15% of total N sources to this process [98]:  $dM^{(1)}_N/dt = 0 \pm 15\%$  (Criterion 1).

Given the collected criterion, the N stock change rate of the Household process  $(dM^{(1)}{}_N/dt)$  was calculated on the basis of the law of mass conservation (Table 9.1). After running the Monte Carlo simulation, the obtained values of this stock change rate were demonstrated in Figure 9.3. Values in the marked range represent values in the range 0±6.45 tonnes of N (equals to 15% of total N input to Households). Therefore, 86% of obtained values were in range of Criterion 1. Hence, the MFA model passed this criterion. The other eleven criteria used to assess plausibility of MFA simulation outcome also passed. As a result, the MFA model was considered to be validated.



Figure 9.3 Plausibility assessment results from Criterion 1

In Figure 9.3, Model outcomes are illustrated as frequency histogram. Eighty-six percent of these generated values within the plausible range of stock change rate in Household (1) process.

# 9.4.5 Scenario development

Figure 9.4 shows the different scenarios for nutrient flows releasing to drainage systems, surface water or nutrient quantities in the sludge and solid waste for the simulated year (2020) compared with the current status of 2008.

Scenario 1 demonstrates that nutrient flows releasing to drainage systems or surface water, nutrients in sludge and organic solid waste would almost double in 2020. Furthermore, the total wastewater to drainage systems and surface water in 2020 was estimated to contain  $374\pm45$  tonnes of N and  $118\pm15$  tonnes of P. The amount of N was twofold and that of P was fivefold compared to amounts of applied chemical fertiliser for 2008. Therefore, in 2020, with the same paddy field area of 2008, this wastewater would contain enough nutrients to fertilize rich paddies without adding more chemical fertilisers. Moreover, other large nutrient sources from sludge and organic solid wastes ( $25\pm4$  tonnes of N and  $14\pm5$  tonnes of P) should be considered as well.

Scenarios 2 and 3 are proposed solutions for the year 2020. Mitigation measures in scenario 2 would reduce the N and P discharged into drainage systems or surface water by nearly 50% and also decreased the N and P from sludge and organic solid waste by 32% and 43%, respectively. On the other hand, the load of N and P to drainage systems and surface water were still higher than the artificial fertiliser annually needed for paddy fertilisation. Therefore, even when the environmental sanitation system was improved as in scenario 2, nutrient sources would still be available for use in paddy fields. Based on assumptions in scenario 3, 50% of N and P in wastewater discharging to drainage systems would be reused as nutrient sources for paddy fields and chemical fertilisers applied would be reduced by half. Amount of nutrients releasing to surface water would accordingly decrease to 27% and 15% in terms of N and P, respectively.



Figure 9.4 Nitrogen (a) and phosphorus (b) flows in wastewater to the drainage system and to surface water and in sludge and organic solid waste to four processes.

In Figure 9.4, white bar represents status quo (2008); spotted bar represents forecasting situation of study site in year 2020 (Scenario 1); grey bar represents environmental sanitation solution for environmental status of year 2020 (Scenario 2); striped bar represents reduce and reuse solution for year 2020 (Scenario 3). Arterisk (\*) indicates that four process referred are on-site sanitation system, drainage system, solid waste collection and aquaculture.

# 9. Material flow analysis

## 9.5 Conclusions and recommendations

This research proves that the adapted MFA method is suitable to quantify nutrient flows in an area clearly faced with data uncertainty and scarcity. Because of the data specificity of developing countries, secondary data was used mainly as input data. By describing parameters as probability distributions instead of discrete data, the uncertainty of both parameters and outcome data could be assessed by its potential variation. Moreover, the developed mathematical model could be used to successfully quantify nutrient flows among environmental sanitation and agriculture systems and to assess the impact of these processes on the surrounding environment by conducting plausibility and sensitivity analyses.

This study is also the first fruitful investigation of 'adapted MFA' in a representative rural area in Vietnam. MFA simulation results pointed out critical control sources of nutrients in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province, with overuse of chemical fertilisers in paddy fields, uncontrolled solid waste such as faecal and fish pond sludge, organic solid wastes and on-site sanitation system effluents. Consequently, options for nutrient resource management could be proposed, such as waste materials could be reused as fertilisers in agriculture and on-site sanitation technologies could be further developed and greatly improved. On the other hand, sustainable sanitation must consider the potential health impact of applying wastes, particularly human wastes. Untreated sewage sludge in manually worked rice paddies is potentially serious health hazard. Therefore, pre-treating organic solid wastes, like composting, should be done carefully at the household level.

In short, applying MFA as a part of environmental sanitation planning allows decision makers to identify potential problems and simulate the impact of remediation measures on resource consumption and environmental pollution in an integrated way. Suitable environmental sanitation options may thus be chosen by taking into account nutrient supply on the one hand and nutrient demand for food production on the other.

# 9.6 Acknowledgements

This research was supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation (SNSF) and the Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation (SDC) through the program of the National Centre of Competence in Research (NCCR) North-South program and the Wetlands Alliance Program (WAP). The authors especially thank Prof. Nguyen Viet Anh and Prof. Nguyen Thi Kim Thai, from the Hanoi University of Civil Engineering, Vietnam, for their advice throughout the study. We also acknowledge fruitful support from the Global Centre of Excellence (GCOE) programme - University of Yamanashi, Japan.

# **10. DISCUSSION**

The use of waste water and animal and human excreta has a benefit in agricultural production in developing countries. However, it is well known that there are at the same time clear health and environmental risk associated with these practices. With the research conducted in this PhD thesis we wanted to assess in detail today's health and environmental impacts associated with these cultivation practices in order to develop and target intervention to mitigate these negative effects.

We used epidemiological approaches to quantify the extend of intestinal parasitic infections and incidence of diarrhoeal episodes and identify risk factors in particular those related to waster and excreta reuse in an agricultural community in Northern Vietnam, where wastewater and excreta are commonly used (Chapter 5, 6 & 7). Second, we applied QMRA methodology to quantify the infection risks of diarrhoea related to pathogens in wastewater and excreta use in agriculture (Chapter 8). Third, we employed a MFA approach to establish interconnections between the environmental sanitation and agricultural systems and by quantifying the discharge of nutrients N and P to the environment (Chapter 9). In this chapter the main findings of our investigations are summarised and discussed and we will draw links between methods used in this study to propose future integrative assessment of epidemiology, microbial risk assessment and material flow analysis.

# **10.1 Epidemiological studies**

# 10.1.1 Intestinal parasitic infections associated with wastewater and excreta reuse

The risk of transmission of helminth infection with wastewater and excreta reuse in agriculture is well known and has been described in many parts of the world. The practice, however, is particularly frequent in Asia in general and rural and peri-urban Vietnam in particular. The concrete transmission risk and routes of intestinal parasitic infection in today's high risk areas are insufficiently known.

# 10. Discussion

The results from two cross-sectional surveys indicated that helminth infections were highly prevalent: almost half of the studied individuals had a helminth infection (47%), 24% had *A. lumbricoides* and 40% *T. trichiura* infection. This result was higher than a finding of 39% in another study in peri-urban Hanoi [55], but lower than the estimates for the whole country, as well as the Red River Delta region [71] and other studies conducted in different areas of Northern Vietnam at 53-82% [131, 132, 135-137, 139, 147]. It is noted that our 2% hookworm infection rate is much lower than in other places in Vietnam, where it varied between 11 and 26% [55, 71, 139]. Thus, the prevalence of helminth infections varied widely in different study areas in Vietnam, perhaps due to the differences in geographical areas, environmental sanitation conditions or demographic differences in participants (i.e. sex, age groups, occupation, and education). Furthermore, climatic conditions, type of soil and crop, SES and human hygiene behaviour are important factors including the ant-helminthic treatment practices [148].

Our study demonstrated that increased risk for STHs, in particular *A. lumbricoides* and *T. trichiura* infections, was associated with use of human excreta as fertiliser in the fields and direct contact with Nhue River water. We confirm results from earlier studies on excreta [130] and waste water [34, 56, 153] use and infection risks. Widespread use of human excreta in the fields [21, 179], create favourable conditions for helminth transmission. However, wastewater use was not associated with increased helminth transmission in peri-urban Hanoi and Nam Dinh province [55, 139]. The concentration of helminth eggs in irrigation water, and the intensity and period of direct contact can explain the observed differences [152]. Furthermore, frequent contacts with irrigation water might increase the risk of helminth infection. Indeed, a study in Hanoi indicated that people who frequently had contact with irrigation water throughout the year rather than seasonally had a higher risk of infection with *T. trichiura* [55].

As mentioned above, STHs was associated with agricultural field practices involving contact with Nhue River or use of human excreta. However, these practices are not relevant for the transmission of *E. histolytica* (Chapter 6). Although *E. histolytica* cysts are resistant, they become nonviable in human excreta within a short time period of composting. Protozoan cysts, including those of *G. lamblia* and *E. histolytica*, are likely

to survive more than 10 days in soil as they are susceptible to desiccation [30]. It is noteworthy that in the study area, all animal and human excreta are stored or composted more or less before being brought to the fields, but the time period and conditions of storage and composting often do not fully conform with safety indications and regulations [179]. However, they are sufficient to eliminate an important portion of the infectious agents, including *E. histolytica* cysts [20, 30]. Moreover, people who handle excreta are more likely to use personal protective measures and wash their hands with soap after work. In our study area, the Nhue River provides a good opportunity being situated next to the agricultural land. Indeed, 96% of those handling animal excreta washed their hands after work, compared to 61% of those who did not handle animal excreta.

# 10.1.2 Diarrhoeal episodes associated with wastewater and excreta reuse

We assessed diarrhoeal diseases episodes in adult farmers and associated them with exposures to different risky agricultural practices. We identified an incidence rate of diarrhoea in adults of 0.28 episodes pppy, which is a similar magnitude incidence observed in Hanoi (0.28 episodes pppy) [61]. Our incidence was higher than what was reported for children in Northern Ghana (0.10 episodes pppy) and urban and suburban Malaysia (0.24 episodes pppy) [258, 259] however much lower than the global estimated incidence of diarrhoea for developing regions, ranging from 0.40 to 0.60 diarrhoea episodes pppy [216].

Our results may have been affected by under-reporting of diarrhoeal episodes because of the unwillingness and attitudes of some subjects to participate in the study. We also observed that people often self-treated for diarrhoea using traditional medicine at home (45%). Self-medication is very common in Vietnam. People avoid time and costs of health services visits [260]. Moreover, diarrhoeal disease episodes are perceived as a personal issue which is not easily shared with others, even in a study setting. Therefore, it is most likely that we underestimated the true incidence rate of diarrhoeal episodes in this setting.

The incidence rate of diarrhoea was lower in the dry season than in the rainy season (peak in August). This is in contrast to the other studies, which found that the diarrhoeal

# 10. Discussion

incidence did not differ much between two seasons, although the diarrhoeal episodes were more frequent in the dry and cool season [61]. We can explain our findings with the fact that in the rainy season in the study sites people usually handle human excreta and are therefore more potentially exposed to diarrhoeal causing pathogens.

Among the examined exposures we identified the direct contact with wastewater (Nhue River and local pond) and exposure to human and animal excreta (Chapter 7) as important risk factors for diarrhoeal episodes. Our results are in line with previous studies, which found that people who were exposed to wastewater had a higher risk of diarrhoeal disease [48, 50, 51, 61]. However, our study is one of the few studies to report a significant association between direct contact with wastewater and the risk of diarrhoea in adult farmers [48, 61]. In addition, we could attribute 27% and 14% of the episodes to exposure to Nhue River and local pond water, respectively. In a study in Hanoi 35% of diarrhoeal episodes were attributed to wastewater exposures [61]. The difference could be explained by the quality of the wastewater. It must be noted that our study area is at a considerable distance from Hanoi and important agglomerations (60 km) where substantial contamination takes place. Hence, the concentration of infectious agents is much lower to diluting effects [180].

An important result of our study was that adequate treatment of human excreta before use as fertiliser (i.e., composting time longer than 3 months) could decrease diarrhoeal episodes by 51%. This finding indicated that safe composting of human excreta should be intensively promoted in agricultural settings. As indicated by Jensen and colleagues [158], approximate compost duration of 3-4 months under the conditions of high pH and temperature and low moisture could provide a safe compost product for application in the fields. Such composting practices destroy enteric pathogens. Furthermore, direct contact with composted human excreta during application in the fields accounted for 7% of diarrhoeal episodes, whereas 36% were attributable to animal excreta handling. In our study area, pigs play an important role in the agricultural system, especially in integrated pig-fish farms [224]. Pig manure is discharged without treatment into the drainage system, which interconnects to the irrigation channels [192]. It is known that animals such as cattle and pigs are the major reservoir of pathogenic *Escherichia coli* [83, 97]. Therefore, the farmers with a higher exposure to animal excreta are at higher risk of infection. On-site sanitation systems, including facilities for treatment of human and animal excreta, could be an adequate and low cost intervention to reduce diarrhoeal risks associated with excreta use.

## 10.1.3 Other risk factors for intestinal parasitic infections and diarrhoea

Besides exposures to wastewater and excreta, other risk factors for intestinal parasitic infections and diarrhoeal diseases were identified (Chapter 5, 6 &7).

Firstly, the use of a tap water source in the household was an important protective factor against helminth infections. Other studies, e.g. from Ethiopia have also documented the protective importance of tap water [159]. We observed that boiled water was used for drinking in almost all households. Nevertheless, the use of rainwater as drinking water was significantly associated with increased diarrhoeal risk, and accounted for 77% of diarrhoeal episodes. Franklin and colleagues [261] made the same observation and noted that rainwater tanks may increase the risk of water-borne disease outbreaks, unless they are appropriate maintained. We observed during household visits that the roofs and gutters where rainwater was collected were covered with a sludge layer, which may be a favourable condition for the growth of mico-organisms. Furthermore, most rainwater tanks did not have lids or were frequently not covered, and dust, leaves, and faeces from domestic animals contaminate the tank water. The association between the quality of rainwater and the risk of diarrhoea should further be investigated.

Secondly, the consumption of raw vegetables was also associated with increased risk for diarrhoea. It may be interpreted that the vegetables were grown in fields irrigated with contaminated wastewater, as indicated by high concentrations of thermotolerant coliform and the presence of protozoan parasites [211]. Also in our study consumption leftover of food from the precedent day was not associated with diarrhoeal episodes which have been seen in some previous studies [112, 197]. In our households leftover food was typically heated before consumption, and thereby reduced health risks.

Thirdly, not using protective measures (e.g. gloves, boots and face mask) during field work was common in our study area. It was indeed associated with an increased diarrhoeal risk. The farmers felt that use of protective measures was uncomfortable and constrained work [133]. When working with wastewater, women used protective measures more often than men. Typically women spend more time in the fields than men and paid more attention to their health [106]. Our results suggest that wearing protective equipment (i.e., gloves, etc) while doing field work reduces 78% the risk of diarrhoea.

Finally, contaminated hands play a central major role in pathogen transmission. We could show a more than three-fold increase for an *E. histolytica* infection when hands were not washed properly. Personal hygiene practices, including washing hands with soap, has proven to be an important factor in reducing infectious disease transmission and can reduce diarrhoea by 42-47% [61, 160]. Our study indicated a reduction of 51% of diarrhoeal episodes in adults and once more provides sound evidence of the major importance of proper hand washing. Earlier studies have documented its benefits [209] [262-265]. Therefore, sound hand-washing promotion programs must be an essential public health activity in agricultural communities where wastewater and excreta are intensively used.

# **10.1.4 Methodological considerations**

We conducted observational studies and assessed outcomes, i.e., intestinal parasitic infections and diarrhoeal episodes, and various exposures at the individual, household and the field level. We employed a most rigorous diagnosis of intestinal parasitic infections and used a multiple stool samples (two stool samples per person) per person and multiple diagnostic tests (e.g. Kato-Katz, and FECT) per examined stool. This approach showed a high diagnostic sensitivity [266] taking into account variability of eggs and cyst shedding pattern between days and within a stool samples.

Interviews with questionnaires were used to measure exposures to wastewater, human and animal excreta and other potential risk factors. It is known that questionnaire assessments are associated with considerable recall and reporting bias. Therefore, there is a considerable uncertainty associated with these measures. We address these challenges by thoroughly validating the questionnaire prior to field use. Furthermore, we have extensively trained field workers to adhere to a standardized questioning procedure and monitored the interviews in order to keep the inter-observer variations as little as

# 10. Discussion

possible. Despite these efforts we can not exclude uncertainties associated with these measures.

A further challenge was the amount of exposures assessed during questionnaires. In order to keep the questionnaire on enrolled participants at an acceptable time limit, we used a household questionnaire to measure general characteristics. Clearly not every household member experiences exactly the same exposures. However, we restricted the household questionnaire to general characteristics which most likely possess a rather limited variation within a household. Nonetheless, we can not rule out some misclassifications of exposures, in particular for exposure to excreta. Therefore, the results of dose-response associations must be interpreted with caution. E.g. it is known that STHs tend to cluster in certain individuals within households and certain households within communities [209]. In our study, for addressing this issue, the GEE method was used in both uni- and multivariable models to adjust for intra-correlation within a household [143].

As a start we used cross-sectional surveys. They have a clear advantage of a relative quick and cheap study design [267]. However, in cross-sectional study the temporal sequence between exposure and disease can not be assessed which is a cause of frequent difficulties in the interpretation of the results [110]. We have addressed this issue by conducting a cohort study. Incident diarrhoeal episodes were our outcomes of interest. Therefore, all assessed exposures were prior disease onset [110].

The nested case-control study design has also other major advantages. Exposures, in particular those related to agricultural activities were highly seasonal. It is only this nested case-control on diarrhoeal disease which was able to address the changing exposures.

Nevertheless, for household information such as household SES, water source, latrine use and sanitary condition, general human and animal excreta use, it was not convenient to collect the information repetitively during the household visits, which was considered as a nuisance to a number of participants. Therefore the household information was only collected once during the baseline cross-sectional surveys and applied to all individuals living in the same families for the analysis of risk factors for the disease outcomes with

# 10. Discussion

the individual as the analysis unit. The household variables were used under the assumption that they remained unchanged throughout the cohort study period.

In the cohort study, a considerable number of participants were lost to follow-up or suspended their participations. Toward the end of the follow-up a number of participants were tired of weekly reporting and/or refused to report their health status. This might have resulted in an overall lower number of diarrhoeal episodes reported towards the end of the cohort period and might have also contributed to marked seasonal diarrhoeal peak in the rainy season, in which the study was started. In general did farmers not consider enteric diseases as a serious ill-health. Auto-medication is a common practice in this farmer community which might have additionally led to an underreporting of diarrhoeal episodes.

#### **10.2 Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment**

The QMRA provided complementary risk estimation for selected pathogen infection for specific exposure points in the environmental sanitation and agricultural systems (Chapter 8). The examined hazardous exposure points were harvesting vegetables in Nhue River, growing rice, fishing in the local ponds, cleaning the household sewage and application of excreta in the field. All exposure scenarios estimated annual infection risks at a much higher than the allowed thresholds of  $10^{-4}$  (< 1 infection per 10,000 individuals) [233]. The highest annual risks of infection by DEC, *G. lamblia* and *C. parvum* were observed for fishing in the local ponds exposures. The lowest annual risks of infection by DEC and *C. parvum* were at the scenario of application of excreta in the fields and for *G. lamblia* at the scenario of growing rice. In general, the annual risks of infection by DEC and *G. lamblia* were higher than those by *C. parvum* (Chapter 8). In most cases, variation of the concentrations of pathogens in the different exposure points had a significant impact on the uncertainty of the estimated annual risk of infections.

One of the original points of this study is that we integrated risk of considered exposure infection risk into the risk of disease. Thus QMRA annual risks of diarrhoea due to pathogens are higher than the allowed threshold of 0.001 pppy of waterborne disease set

by the WHO [83]. The annual risks of diarrhoea fluctuated for DEC between 0.003 and 0.24 pppy, for *G. lamblia* between 0.13 - 0.50 pppy and for *C. parvum* between 0.004 - 0.15 pppy. For all the exposures to wastewater, the risk of diarrhoeal diseases from pathogens was highest in the scenario of fishing in the local ponds. It seems that people exposed while harvesting fish in the local ponds had a greater risk of diarrhoea than the other exposure scenarios.

In combining all the exposure scenarios, the estimated annual risks of diarrhoea from G. lamblia was 0.66 pppy, DEC was 0.25 pppy, C. parvum was 0.23 pppy. The combined annual risk of diarrhoea due to all three pathogens was 0.80 pppy (Chapter 8). This finding is similar to the diarrhoeal disease incidence in developing regions (for all ages, 0.8 - 1.3 pppy) suggested by WHO [31]. The result is also comparable with the reported cases of diarrhoea in our study area of 0.28 pppy (Chapter 7). The estimated risk of diarrhoea for all three pathogens was approximately 3-fold, and due to G. lamblia 2.4fold, greater than the reported cases of diarrhoea. Whereas, the estimated risk for DEC and C. parvum were slightly lower than those of reported cases of diarrhoea. It may be possible that DEC is the main etiological agent of diarrhoea in Vietnam. As indicated by Trang and colleagues, more bacterial pathogens, especially DEC, caused diarrhoea in people exposed to wastewater than in unexposed people [61]. Alternatively, it may be that assumptions in our study have more accurately modelled DEC. The estimated annual risks of diarrhoea for G. lamblia and all pathogens were higher than reported cases of diarrhoea. Several points are important regarding this result. First, it is important to note that the reported incidence cases of diarrhoea present only in adults aged 16-65 years, who are mainly working in the area of agriculture. It could be that the farmers working with wastewater and excreta, possibly even carrying pathogens, may be protected because of the repeated exposure resulting in high immunity levels against common enteropathogens [10]. Second, as we mentioned in the above section, the epidemiological studies may under-report cases of diarrhoea. Third, the QMRA may overestimate the risks of infection. It is noted that although QMRA is being applied widely in different fields to assess health risk, this method still has several limitations. For instance the doseresponse models (e.g., Exponential and Beta-Poisson model) for almost all pathogens were developed and validated in developed countries, which may not be accurate when

# 10. Discussion

applying it in developing countries [268, 269]. Typically the QMRA model has been developed using data from healthy adults in developed countries who have been exposed to various doses of micro-organisms [268]. Moreover, the current status of the art of QMRA is that this risk assessment method does not yet account for other factors that could influence the infection such as degree of immunity of targeted people, or considering the distribution of infection over time due to the initial exposure [270]. Other issues with QMRA are related to the data availability on exposure assessment in developing countries. For instance, the assumptions on the volume of wastewater ingestions when exposed to water or quantity of food consumption are usually used from studies conducted in developed countries. For further application of QMRA in the developing world, local data on exposure need to be generated.

We observe a lack of agreement between the QMRA estimated diarrhoea incidence and reported episodes of diarrhoea in the cohort study. We conclude that the QMRA model needs to be adjusted developing countries. In particular research is needed to produce modified factors to incorporate the immunological differences between healthy adults in developed and undeveloped countries. In addition there is often a wide range of population groups with different immunity levels and contacts with the wastewater and excreta. This makes it impractical to integrate the varied health risks to produce an overall community level risk [219].

The first task in any health risk assessment is to establish the maximum tolerable additional disease burden (i.e. DALY loss pppy) [271]. In the 2006 WHO guidelines for the safe use of wastewater, grey-water and excreta in agriculture and aquaculture (third edition), the recommended reference level of health target was  $10^{-6}$  DALY loss ( $\leq 1$  DALY/million persons) [83]. Based on the QMRA results of this study, the estimated burden of diarrhoea fluctuated between 45 x  $10^{-6}$  and 12,000 x  $10^{-6}$  DALY loss from different exposure routes, and it was much greater than the tolerable level set by the WHO. The highest burden of diarrhoea was in the scenario of growing rice, followed by fishing in the local pond, application of excreta in the fields, harvesting vegetables in Nhue River and cleaning household sewage. As proposed by Mara 2011, the level of tolerable additional burden of disease is  $\leq 10^{-4}$  DALY loss pppy [271]. The burden of diarrhoea due to pathogens at different exposure scenarios in our study was still higher at

least 0.45-fold than the acceptable level proposed by Mara. This result suggests the importance of reducing concentrations of pathogens in wastewater and excreta before use in agriculture as a means of reducing the risk of diarrhoea.

# **10.3 Material flow analysis**

In our study we applied an adapted MFA methodology to the environmental sanitation and agricultural systems with the emphasis on nutrient flows of N and P. After understanding and describing the N and P nutrients fluxes in study area, the CCPs related to environmental pollution caused by nutrients were identified. The system was divided into nine processes including: agriculture, aquaculture, livestock, market, solid waste, landfill, on-site sanitation system, drainage system and household (Chapter 9). The main source of nutrient N and P inputs into the system are chemical fertiliser and commercial fodder for fish and animals. In addition, the major nutrient N and P source affecting the surface water, soil and groundwater originates from households through the discharge of effluents of on-site sanitation systems, faecal sludge, animal manure, solid waste and N and P leaching or accumulating into soil, ground and surface water.

Analysis of simulation results revealed that the critical control sources of nutrients in an agricultural community were identified as follow: First, nutrients N and P in fertiliser supplied to agriculture were high and the use of chemical fertiliser was predominant over organic fertiliser. The extended use of artificial fertiliser in agriculture causes nutrients' accumulation in soil and water, pollution of surface and ground water and others. Second, with poor household sanitation facilities and drainage systems in the study area, a large amount of nutrients delivered to the households in the form of food is ultimately discharged with the excreta, wastewater and solid waste into water bodies or directly on the soil, resulting in pollution of water and soil.

Agriculture is a key component of the system, representing a main income source for the farmers, but as we could show also an important nutrient discharge source. It is important to develop a strategy to control and mitigate environmental pollution caused by agricultural activities. The agricultural process can significantly contribute to

environmental protection though its sustainable development by reducing N and P discharge into the environment and through reusing of excreta, sludge and organic solid waste as fertilisers.

Related to on-site sanitation facilities, the replacement of poorly designed and managed pour-flush latrines and pit latrines by septic tanks in households could considerably reduce the amount of nutrients discharged to water bodies and soil. Another alternative would be to introduce urine diversion latrines in households and to promote the reuse of urine and faeces as fertiliser. On-site sanitation systems to reduce the discharge into the drainage system, and subsequently the water bodies, can also be considered. And improvement of the drainage system can also help to optimize nutrient management. Indeed, by redirecting drainage channels to agricultural areas rather the water bodies, nutrient loads to surface water could be significantly reduced, while chemical fertiliser needs for agricultural production could be substantially reduced.

The mitigation measure by 2020, for example, replacing pit latrines and pour flush latrines with septic tanks, pre-treating grey-water using septic tanks and reusing the drainage water in the paddy fields. This mitigation measure would reduce nearly 50% of the N and P discharged into drainage systems or surface water and also decrease 32% of the N and 43% of the P from sludge and organic solid wastes. The load of N and P to drainage systems and surface water were still higher than the artificial fertiliser annually needed for paddy fertilisation. Therefore, nutrient sources would still be available for use in paddy fields. Moreover, 50% N and P in wastewater discharging into drainage systems would be reused as nutrient source for paddy field and chemical fertilisers applied would be reduced by half.

The options for nutrient management could be proposed, such as waste materials could be reused as fertilisers in agriculture and on-site sanitation technologies could be further developed and improved. Treatment of organic solid wastes, like composting of human excreta should be done carefully at the household level. It is recommended to discuss adaptation in environmental sanitation and agricultural systems, contributing to a better balance between nutrient demand and supply and thus helping to close the nutrient cycle as well as mitigate public health risks.

# 10.4 Summary of the key findings of the work

- Prevalence rates of helminth infections among people living and working in the agricultural communities were high (i.e., any helminth infections 47%, *A. lumbricoides* 24%, and *T. trichiura* 40%), and were within the range of rates reported in previous studies in Vietnam.
- Helminth infections, especially *A. lumbricoides* and *T. trichiura* were significantly associated with exposure to wastewater (Nhue River water) and use of human excreta as fertiliser in agricultural fields. These factors were not associated with *E. histolytica* infection in the study area. *E. histolytica* infection was associated with close contact with domestic animals.
- Incidence rate of diarrhoeal disease in adults was 0.28 pppy, which is lower than the general estimates for age over five years in developing countries (0.4-0.6 pppy).
- The risks of diarrhoeal diseases were associated with wastewater and excreta use in agriculture, in particular direct contact with wastewater (Nhue River and local ponds) and human and animal excreta while doing work in the fields. The associated attributable fractions were considerable and worthy targets for public heath interventions.
- Personal hygiene practices such as use of protective measures (gloves, boots, face mask) during fieldwork and washing of hands with soap, as well as consumption of clean water for drinking and cleaning of vegetables were important protective factors against diarrhoeal diseases and intestinal protozoa infections. They should be intensively promoted in mitigating public health programs.
- In the environmental sanitation and agricultural systems the hazardous exposures identified were exposures to Nhue River water while harvesting vegetables and growing rice in the fields, fishing in the local ponds, cleaning household sewage and application of excreta in the fields.

# 10. Discussion

- QMRA simulation models predicted annual risks of infection for DEC, *G. lamblia* and *C. parvum* which were greater than the commonly proposed thresholds of  $10^{-4}$  (< 1 infection per 10,000 individuals).
- The predicted annual risks of diarrhoeal diseases from all the exposure scenarios for *G. lamblia* was 0.66 pppy, DEC (0.25 pppy), *C. parvum* (0.23 pppy) and all three pathogens combined (0.80 pppy).
- MFA simulation results indicated critical control nutrients sources in the study area, with uncontrolled on-site sanitation system effluents and faecal and sludge and chemical fertiliser overuse in paddy fields. If nutrient management is not improved, levels of nutrients due to wastewater, faecal sludge and organic solid waste will double by 2020.

# **11. PERSPECTIVE AND IDENTIFIED RESEARCH NEEDS**

# 11.1 Epidemiology vs. QMRA, and combination of Epidemiology, QMRA, and MFA

Whenever a risk model has been set up in enough detail to have some uncertainty estimates, it would be highly interesting to try and confront the estimated risks with epidemiological data. Although this involves many additional uncertainties that cannot always be easily quantified, it is the closest we can get to a validation with real data. By choosing a scenario and calculating incidences (or prevalence in a transmission model) by means of Monte Carlo procedures, the agreement between the risk model and observed outbreak data could be quantified [83]. QMRA is a method to estimate the health risk due to the exposure to specific pathogenic hazards and in specific scenarios. The health outcomes of QMRA are the infection or diseases risk and remain predictive with uncertainty. In our study the risk of diarrhea caused by pathogens were estimated along agricultural activities for a period of one year. Epidemiology provides actual incidence and the important risk factors for diseases. In this study, the aim of epidemiological studies was to identify cases of diarrhoeal diseases, the duration of diarrhoeal episodes among people engaged with wastewater and excreta reuse in agriculture. Epidemiology also identified risk factors associated with diarrhoeal cases, including direct exposure to wastewater and human and animal excreta.

As QMRA and epidemiological studies provide complementary information (health outcomes) then there is a potential combination of these two methods to be used together or in alternative way to provide better overall estimates of risk. Indeed QMRA is used to estimate the probability of becoming infected by a specific pathogen after an exposure. QMRA uses densities of particular pathogens, assumed rate of ingestion and appropriate dose-response models for the exposed population to estimate the level of risk [97]. The QMRA results could help to understand what pathogens cause diarrhoeal diseases in the epidemiological studies and with what attribution of diseases. Epidemiology in its turn can provide with information on the real risk of disease to improve the dose-response of the model and thus reduce the uncertainly of risk calculated by QMRA. Combined epidemiology and QMRA results provide the current status of health of the local population, especially diarrhoea-related pathogens in wastewater and excreta reuse in

agriculture. Finally, QMRA can be used to detect very low levels of infection or disease risk. In this case, epidemiology will need a large sample size which might imply important resource needed to be used and can complement epidemiological studies. Currently the concept of health based target of WHO to manage water quality relies very much on QMRA approach to set and ensure the quality of drinking water but also for the safe use of wastewater reuse [31, 83]. Some other discussion on the link between QMRA and Epidemiology attracted attention from litterature to show more complementary or alternative way of their use in assessing health risk [95]. From a developing country perspective, QMRA needs to be promoted because it does not require less resource than epidemiology althouht it might not provide the same level of precision on health risk.

The MFA result identifies the CCPs in terms of nutrient discharge in the environmental sanitation and agricultural systems. The health risks identified by epidemiology and in particular by QMRA showing also CCPs in terms of health risk in the same sytems. Thus we would see both MFA and QMRA could use the same platform, which is an environmental and agriculture system, to introduce a combined environmental and health risk. In this sense the MFA applied for environmental impact assessment will remain the same whereas the pathogens circulated the systems will be integrated into the MFA system so that we can examine "pathogen flows". The pathogen flows could provide data at CCPs (in terms of pathogen load) to apply QMRA which give health risks at CCPs. By combining environmental and health risks, we will be able to identify the combined CCPs for environmental and health risk then could propose more targeted intervention. Indeed this concept is discussed on the large framework proposed for combined health, environmental and socioeconomic assessment [77]. The first attempt of Narong Surinkul (2009) to use the pathogen flows of E. coli in an environmental system in Thailand showed that E. coli could be identified at different points of the system and consequencely health risk posed by E. coli was estimated by QMRA [272, 273]. Further development with integration of predictive microbiology in the pathogen flows and QMRA will be needed to estimate more accurately the health impacts in such an environmental sanitation system.

## **11.2** Wastewater and excreta treatment needs

It has been shown in the discussion chapter that the use of wastewater and excreta in agriculture in Hanam province can carry potential health risks, in particular diarrhoeal diseases and intestinal parasitic infections, for the exposed people. Furthermore, there are large nutrient N and P flows released to drainage systems or surface water. In this setting, Nhue River is a unique source of water for irrigation to the fields for large period of the year. On-site sanitation facilities in the household are rudimentary with single or double vault latrine, pour-flushed and semi-septic tanks. Greywater, together with the on-site sanitation system effluent, is discharged untreated into drainage networks and then passed into the irrigation system or the Nhue River. Additionally, human and animal excreta are still commonly used for agriculture.

It is important to find a relevant intervention to integrate the benefits of wastewater and excreta use and the protection of human health. The intervention option is to ensure that the wastewater and excreta are safe for use as nutrient and water sources for agricultural production, so that there is mitigation of public health risks for farmers, their families, nearby communities and consumers. Here we introduce some main proposals tailored to the local context to treat effectively wastewater and excreta. This is part of our recommendation from our policy brief [274].

As it is known that wastewater contains many pathogens and toxic chemicals, the hazard to public health can be reduced by limiting industrial effluents or toxic chemicals discharged into pond systems or removing the pathogenic agents. Moreover, aquatic food production systems can significantly reduce the level of pathogens in wastewater while reusing the nutrients it carries.

It is important to treat wastewater to reduce the health risks. Authorities need to monitor water quality from industrial zones regularly and to strengthen the regulation of wastewater treatment in factories and industrial zones that discharge wastewater into the sewage system or the environment. Monitoring contamination levels of pathogens and chemicals from wastewater needs to be done. The natural wastewater treatment systems should be recognized by policymakers and urban planners and should be sustainable when urbanisation is rapidly increased in Vietnam.

Wastewater treatment in designed plants or pond systems has long been considered the ultimate solution for reducing risks in wastewater-irrigated agriculture, and it is also widely studied and documented in both developed and developing countries [275-278]. Many European countries, the United States and several countries in North Africa and the Middle-East have recognised the importance of wastewater recycling through irrigation, developing national wastewater reuse programmes as part of their water resources management policy [62]. Most conventional systems (mechanical-biological wastewater treatment plants) have multiple treatment systems: primary treatment where suspended solids and organic matter are removed, secondary treatment for removing biodegradable organics and tertiary treatment for the removal of nutrients and toxic compounds [278]. The processes involved in several conventional treatment systems are difficult and costly to operate in developing countries like Vietnam, as they have high energy requirements, need skilled labour and have high installation, operation and maintenance costs [29]. At present, the use of partially treated wastewater in waste stabilisation ponds (a series of ponds to separate liquid and solid) for agriculture and aquaculture should be contemplated since this is considered a low-cost treatment facility and a feasible option for developing countries, especially those with warm climates [31, 63, 276]. The stabilization ponds are much as 80% lower than conventional activated sludge or trickling filtration systems, although they require a larger area. The third edition of WHO guidelines on the safe use of wastewater, excreta and grey water in agriculture and aquaculture [14, 20, 31], provide an excellent example of wastewater and excreta quality standards for use in agriculture and aquaculture that Vietnam can follow or adapt to incorporate into the existing national standards.

Wastewater treatment is an important measure to ensure the safe use of wastewater in agriculture and aquaculture. Moreover, at the household level, improved on-site sanitation systems, including treatment of wastewater using septic tanks and pre-treatment of organic solid wastes like composting of excreta, are also important measures to reduce nutrients and pathogens released into drainage systems and surface water, thereby mitigating the health risks for exposed population. In rural communities, farmers use human excreta as fertiliser and are likely to continue to apply this on their fields since this is seen as an important input to production and income generation. The guidelines for

safe composting of human excreta should be developed and promoted in accordance with prevailing farmer perception and practices in order to be effective. The guidelines could be developed through further experimental study to decrease the pathogen viability in the latrine vault and composting heap, where pH, temperature and moisture are among the most important determining parameters. In the Vietnamese rural context, kitchen ash and lime are available and cheap materials which could be used in the latrine daily and in the composting process for absorbing moisture and increasing pH, to create a safe product for use in fertilising the fields.

#### 11.3 Improvement of hygiene behaviour needs

It is important to recognize that in many situations where wastewater and excreta are used in agriculture, the treatment of wastewater and excreta are not feasible or appropriate or effective and may not be available for many years to come. To achieve the greatest benefits to health, the third edition of the WHO guidelines provides tools, methods and procedures to set health-based targets that can be achieved with different pathogen barriers from the wastewater and excreta sources to the consumption of wastewaterirrigated food. The guidelines highlight the importance of personal hygiene and use of protective measures in the protection of human health as and overall reduction of microbial targets. In Vietnam, while appropriate treatment of wastewater is not yet attained and composting of excreta is irrelevant, the improvement of personal hygiene, including washing of hands with soap and use of protective measures (e.g., gloves, boots and face mask), would be suitable alternatives to protect the health of the exposed population.

In agricultural communities, awareness is lacking at all levels for the role and risks of wastewater in food production. Farmers fail to recognize the health risks to themselves and to consumers, and they do not know how to reduce such risks. Consumers, traders and other actors in the value chain also have limited information about the health risks and how to prevent them. Policymakers lack information about the important role of rural and peri-urban agriculture and the value of nutrients in wastewater and excreta, although to some extent they are aware of health problems related to wastewater and excreta use. A study on farmers' perceptions and awareness of wastewater use in the study area

showed that people perceive wastewater as smelly and black, and thought that contact with the wastewater could cause skin problems (e.g. itching). Farmers felt that fish from the Nhue River and vegetables irrigated with wastewater were potential causes of diarrhoea [106]. While issues related to health promotion and specific intervention strategies were not part of the conceptual framework of the research presented in this thesis, some of the findings may serve as inspiration for future health promotional activities. Future programs should be directed primarily towards responsibilities of authorities and farmers and include a discussion of the potential health risks and nutrient values related to wastewater and excreta use for agricultural production.

Producers, traders and authorities should be aware of the dangers of contamination of vegetables and fish after harvesting, and clean water and sanitation facilities should be provided in markets. Consumers should be made more aware of the importance of safe food and ways to disinfect food through washing and cooking. Product quality should be monitored and product certification schemes should be implemented. Sampling and laboratory testing of products should be carried out regularly by regulators. Public health concerns about unsafe products must be announced in public media.

This multiple barrier approach should be implemented with other health measures such as health education, hygiene promotion and the provision of access to safe drinking water and adequate sanitation. Successful implementation of the above measures requires active participation and collaboration from different stakeholders, especially local authorities and community members. The mass communication facilities available in Vietnam and the outreach organized by the Department of Preventive Medicine, Ministry of Health, provide many opportunities for more targeted communication. Similarly, the Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development could play an important role in promoting sound practices from both an agricultural and hygienic perspective. Furthermore, the local drainage systems, appropriate waste disposal facilities and safe public water supply plants should further be invested in and improved in communities.

## **11.4 Identified research needs**

Most reuse of wastewater and excreta in developing countries like Vietnam has been informal. These reuse practises should not be abandoned or ignored, as they most likely represent culturally acceptable and financially viable options. However, to have a safe reuse and reduce its health impact, a better understanding of the fate of pathogens with current methods of informal reuse, and how the current practises could be modified to achieve increased pathogen reduction, needs to be developed. This information could then be used in risk assessment to determine the relevant barriers to achieve health-based targets. Therefore, a study could be investigated to understand removal of pathogens and cycling of nutrients with different on-site treatment technologies so that treatment outcomes can be reliably predicted and appropriate solutions implemented. Further research on human exposure to wastewater and excreta need to be done so that QMRA can refine the local context.

As demonstrated in the introduction chapter, the concept towards an integrated framework combines different approaches to assess health status, physical environment and social, cultural and economic impacts in the areas with reuse of wastewater and excreta in agriculture is developed and tested in this study [77]. However, in the present study did not deal with socio- economic and cultural assessment in relation to the use of wastewater and excreta in agriculture. The benefits and health risks associated with the use of wastewater and excreta in agriculture have been underestimated or inadequately dealt with. Therefore a social study that investigates the perception of local people and stakeholders and their willingness to modify behaviour related to excreta and wastewater management is recommended. Health risks posed by using wastewater and excreta in agriculture would be prevented if wastewater and excreta are properly treated and used and hygienic practices and risk perception and prevention are well implemented. In addition, an economic assessment aimed at analysing economic benefits of wastewater and excreta reuse in agriculture and existing and improved on-site sanitation facilities is suggested. Suitable wastewater and excreta reuse in agriculture may be chosen by the economic benefits of improved environmental sanitation. We are aware that several analyses on cost-benefit of sanitation have been done at global or nationa level [279-281].

However this kind of study at local level will be needed to have convincing empirical data.

The present study showed that consumption of rainwater for drinking accounted for 77% of diarrhoeal cases. Rainwater is a major drinking water source in the study area and also in many rural areas of Northern Vietnam. Therefore, a study could be conducted for assessing the infection risks of diarrhoea-related pathogens in rainwater. The study results may be useful for improving quality of rainwater, thereby improving human health.

# **12. REFERENCES**

- 1. Raschid-Sally L, Jayakody P: Drivers and characteristics of wasterwater agriculture in developing countries: results from a global assessment. In *IWMI Research Report 127*. Colombo, Sri Lanka: International Water Management Institute; 2008.
- 2. Jiménez B, Asano T: Water reclamation and reuse around the world in water reuse: an international survey of current practice, issues and needs *IWA Publishing, London* 2008:648.
- 3. Keraita B, Jim, nez B, Drechsel P: Extent and implications of agricultural reuse of untreated, partly treated and diluted wastewater in developing countries. *Agriculture, Veterinary Science, Nutrition and Natural Resources* 2008, **3:**15.
- 4. Asano T, Burton H, Tsuchihashi R, Tchobanoglous G: Water reuse: Issues, Technologies, and Applications. *McGraw-Hill Professional, New York* 2007:p1570.
- 5. AATSE: Water Recycling in Australia. In. Australia: Australian Academy of Technological Sciences ans Engineering, Victoria; 2004
- 6. Strauss M, Heinss U, Montangero A: **On-site sanitation: when the pits are fullplanning for resource protection in faecal sludge management.** *International conference on resolving conflicts between drinking water demand and pressures from society's waste* 2000.
- 7. Cross P: Health Aspects of Nightsoil and Sludge Use in Agriculture and Aquaculture-Part I: Existing Practices and Beliefs in the Utilisation of Human Excreta. International Reference Center for Waste Disposal (No04/85), Dübendorf, Switzerland 1985.
- 8. Timmer L, Visker C: Possibilities and Impossibilities of the use of human excreta as fertiliser in agriculture in sub-Saharan Africa. Royal Tropical Insitute and University of Amsterdam, The Netherlands 1998.
- 9. Ensink JHJ: Wastewater quality and the risk of hookworm infection in Pakistani and Indian sewage farmers. University of London, London, UK.; 2006.
- 10. Shuval HI, Wax Y, Yekutiel P, and Fattal B: **Transmission of enteric disease** associated with wastewater irrigation: A prospective epidemiological study. *Am J Public Health* 1989, **79:**850-852.
- 11. Fattal B, Wax Y, Davies M, and Shuval HI: Health risk associated with wastewater irrigation: An epidemiological study. *American Journal of Public Health* 1986, **76**:977-979.
- 12. Devaux I, Gerbud L, Planchon C, Bontoux J, and Glanddier PY: Infectious risk associated with wastewater reuse: an epidemiological approach applied to the case of Clermont-Ferrand, France. *Wat Sci Tech* 2001, **43** (12):53-60.
- 13. Asano T: Wastewater reclamation and reuse. In: Technomic Publishing Company Inc; 1998
- 14. WHO: Guidelines for the safe use of wastewater, excreta and greywater -Volume 3: Wastewater and excreta use in aquaculture. In. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2006
- 15. van der Hoek W, Hassan MU, Ensink JHJ, Feenstra S, Raschid-Sally L, Munir S, Aslam R, Ali N, Hussain R, and Matsuno Y: **Urban wastewater: A valuable**

resource for agriculture - A case study from Haroonabad, Pakistan. International Water Management Institute (IWMI), Colombo, Sri Lanka 2002, Report 63

- 16. Ensink JH, Mahmood T, Van der Hoek W, Raschid-Sally L, Amerasinghe FP: A national-wide assessment of watewater in Pakistan: an obscure activity or a vitally important one? *Water Policy* 2004, **6**:197-206.
- 17. Amoah P, Drechsel P, Abaidoo RC, Henseler M: Irrigated urban vegetable production in Ghana: Microbiological contamination in farms and markets and associated consumer risk group. J Water Health 2007, 5:455-466.
- 18. Buechler S, Devi G, Raschid-Sally L: Livelihoods and wastewater irrigated agriculture along the Musi River in Hyderabad City, Andhra Pradesh, India. Urban Agriculture Magazine 2002, 8:14-17.
- 19. Danso G, Drechsel P, Wiafe-Antwi T, Gyiele L: Income of farming systems around Kumasi. Urban Agriculture Magazine 2002, 7:5-6.
- 20. WHO: Guidelines for the safe use of wastewater, excreta and greywater Volume 4: Excreta and Greywater use in agriculture. In. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2006
- 21. Phuc PD, Konradsen F, Phuong PT, Cam PD, Dalsgaard A: **Practice of using human excreta as fertilizer and implications for health in Nghean Province, Vietnam.** *S E Asian J Trop Med Public Health* 2006, **37:**222-229.
- 22. Jensen PK, Phuc PD, Knudsen LG, Dalsgaard A, Konradsen F: Hygiene versus fertiliser: the use of human excreta in agriculture--a Vietnamese example. *Int J Hyg Environ Health* 2008, **211**:432-439.
- 23. Esrey SA, Rapaport J, Sawyer D, Simpson-Herbert T, Vargas M, Winblad U: *Ecological Sanitation*. SIDA, Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency, Stockholm; 1998.
- 24. Winblad U: Towards and ecological approach to sanitation.Publications on Water Resources No.5. Department for Natural Resources and the Environment, Swedish International Development Authority (SIDA), Birger Jarlgatan 61, S-10525 Stockholm, Sweden 1997.
- 25. Morgan P: Experiments using urine and humus derived from ecological toilets as a source of nutrients for growing crops. In *The 3rd World Water Forum; KYOTO, JAPAN.* 2003
- 26. Jensen PKM, Phuc PD, West LGK: How do we sell the hygiene message? with dollars, dong or excreta? *Environ Health* 2010, 9:27.
- 27. Rosemarin A: The precarious geopolitics of phosphorous. *Down to Earth* 2004, **30:**27-34.
- Drechsel P, Scott CA, Raschid-Sally L, Redwoodand AB: Wastewater irrigation and health - Assessing and mitigating risk in low-income countries. In. Sterling, VA, London: Earthscan; 2010
- 29. Carr R, Strauss M: Excreta-related infections and the role of sanitation in the control of transmission. In *Water quality: Guidelines, standards and health, assessment of risk and risk management of water-related infectious disease.* Edited by Fewtrell L, Bartram J. Lodon: International Water Association; 2001: 89-113

- 30. Feachem RG, Bradley DJ, Garelick H, and Mara DD: Sanitation and Disease: Health Aspects of Excreta and Wastewater Management. In. New York: John Wiley & Sons Editions; 1983
- 31. WHO: Guidelines for the safe use of wastewater, excreta and greywater Volume 2: Wastewater use in agriculture. In. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organisation; 2006
- 32. Tauxe RV, Cohen ML: **Epidemiology of diarrhoeal diseases in developed countries.** In *Infections of the gastrointestinal tract.* Edited by Blaser MJ, al. E. New York: Raven Press; 1995: 37-51
- 33. Svensson L: Diagnosis of foodborne viral infection in patients. *J Food Microbiol* 2000, **59(1--2):**117-126.
- 34. Blumenthal UJ, Peasey A: **Critical review of epidemiological evidence of the health effects of wastewater and excreta use in agriculture.** In. London: London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine; 2002
- 35. CDC: Diarrheagenic Escherichia coli.
- 36. Gupta SK, Keck J, Ram PK, Crump JA, Miller MA, Mintz ED: Analysis of data gaps pertaining to enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* infections in low and medium human development index countries, 1984-2005, part 3. *Epidemiol Infect* 2007:1-18.
- 37. Hunter PR: Drinking water and diarrhoeal disease due to *Escherichia coli*. J *Water Health* 2003, **1** (2):65-72.
- 38. WHO: Entamoeba taxonomy. Bull World Health Organ 1997, 75:291-294.
- 39. Stanley SLJ: Amoebiasis. Lancet 2003, 361:1025-1034.
- 40. Teunis P, Medema G, Kruidenier L, Havelaar A: Assessment of the risk of infection by *Cryptosporidium* or *Giardia* in drinking water from a surface water source. *Wat Res* 1997, **31**:1333-1346.
- 41. Yoder JS, Harral C, Beach MJ: Giardiasis surveillance United States, 2006-2008. *MMWR Surveill Summ* 2010, 59(6):15-25.
- 42. Chen XM, Keithly JS, Paya CV, LaRusso NF: Cryptosporidiosis. N Engl J Med 2002, 346(22).
- 43. Fayer R, Ungar BLP: *Cryptosporidium* spp, and cryptosporidiosis. *Microbiological Reviews* 1986, **50**:458-483.
- 44. Guerrant RL: Cryptosporidiosis: an emerging, highly infectious threat. *Emerg Infect Dis* 1997, **3**(1):51-57.
- 45. Gilles HM: Soil-transmitted helminths (geohelminths). In 'Manson's Tropical Diseases'. In. Edited by Cook GC, Zumla AI. Lodon, UK: Elsevier Science Limited; 2003: 1527-1553
- 46. Bouhoum K, Amahmid O: Health effect of wastewater reuse in agriculture. Schriftenr Ver Wasser Boden Lufthyg 2000, 105:241-247.
- 47. Habbari K, Tifnouti A, Bitton G, Mandil A: **Raw wastewater agricultural re-use** and risk of protozoal infection in Beni-Mellal, Morocco. *J Egypt Public Health Assoc* 1999, **74:**353-369.
- 48. Feenstra S, Hussain R, and van der Hoek W: Health risks of irrigation with untreated urban wastewater in the southern Punjab, Pakistan. *IWMI Pakistan Report 107* 2000.

- 49. Cifuentes E, Blumenthal U, Ruiz-Palacios G, Bennett S, Quigley M: Health risk in agricultural villages practicing wastewater irrigation in central Mexico: perspectives for protection. *Schriftenr Ver Wasser Boden Lufthyg* 2000, 105:249-256.
- 50. Cifuentes E: The epidemiology of enteric infections in agricultural communities exposed to wastewater irrigation: perspective for risk control. *Int J Env Health Res* 1998, **8**:203-213.
- 51. Blumenthal UJ, Cifuentes E, Bennett S, Quigley M, and Ruiz-Palacios G: The risk of enteric infections associated with wastewater reuse: the effect of season and degree of storage of wastewater. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2001, **95:**131-137.
- 52. Amahmid O, Bouhoum K: Assessment of the health hazards associated with wastewater reuse: transmission of geohelminthic infections (Marrakech, Morocco). *Int J Environ Health Res* 2005, **15**:127-133.
- 53. Bratton R, Nesse R: Ascariasis: An infection to watch for in immigrants. *Postgraduate Medicine* 1993, **93**:171-178.
- 54. Silva N, Chan M, Bundy A: Morbidity and mortality due to Ascariasis: reestimation and sensitivity analysis of global numbers at risk. *Trop Med Int Health* 1997, **2**:19-28.
- 55. Trang DT, Molbak K, Phung DC, Dalsgaard A: Helminth infections among people using wastewater and human excreta in peri-urban agriculture and aquaculture in Hanoi, Vietnam. *Trop Med Int Health* 2007, 12 Suppl 2:82-90.
- 56. Peasey A: Human exposure to Ascaris infection through wastewater reuse in irrigation and its public health significance. *PhD thesis*. University of London, UK, 2000.
- 57. Ensink JH, van der HW, Mukhtar M, Tahir Z, Amerasinghe FP: **High risk of** hookworm infection among wastewater farmers in Pakistan. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2005, **99:**809-818.
- 58. Ensink JH, van der HW, Amerasinghe FP: Giardia duodenalis infection and wastewater irrigation in Pakistan. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2006, 100:538-542.
- 59. WHO: Global water supply and sanitation assessment. World Health Organization, Geneva 2000.
- 60. Bhandari N, Bahl R, Dua T, Kumar R, Srivastava R: Role of protozoa as risk factors for persistent diarrhea. *Indian J Pediatr* 1999, 66:21-26.
- 61. Trang DT, Bui TT, Molbak K, Phung DC, Dalsgaard A: Epidemiology and aetiology of diarrhoeal diseases in adults engaged in wastewater-fed agriculture and aquaculture in Hanoi, Vietnam. *Trop Med Int Health* 2007, 12 Suppl 2:23-33.
- 62. Shuval HI, Adin A, Fattal B, Rawitz E, Yekutiel P: Wastewater irrigation in developing countries: Health effects and technical solutions. *World Bank Technical Paper Number 51The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/The World Bank* 1986.
- 63. Raschid-Sally L, Doan-Tuan D, and Abayawardana S: National assessment on wastewater use in agriculture and an emerging typology: Vietnam case study. Wastewater use in irrigated agriculture: confronting the livelihood and environmental realities. *Cabi Publishing, Wallingford* 2004.
- 64. Phuong NTD, Tuan PA: Current status of peri-urban aquatic production in Hanoi. Urban Agriculture Magazine 2005:11-12.
- 65. Thang VQ: Effects of sewage utilization on fishing farming and irrigation (Vietnam). Final technica report prepared for the International Development Research Center (IDRC). Centre of resources and environmental studies, Vietnam National University, Hanoi; 1996.
- 66. Hung LT: **Production and marketing systems of aquatic products in Ho Chi Minh city.** *Urban Agriculture Magazine* 2005, **16**.
- 67. Hoan VQ: Wastewater reuse through aquaculture in Hanoi: Status and Prospects. *Master degree thesis*. Asian Institute of Technology, Bangkok, 1996.
- 68. Dalsgaard A: Public health aspects of the reuse of wastewater in aquaculture in Vietnam. Department of Veterinary Microbiology, The Royal Veterinary and Agricultural University, Copenhagen, Denmark 1996, 1.
- 69. WSP-EAP: **Selling sanitation in Vietnam: what works?** (Evans B, Pollard R, Kolsky P eds.). Jakarta, Indonesia: Water and Sanitation Program East Asia and the Pacific; 2002.
- 70. Anh VT, van der Hoek W, Cam PD, and Anders D: Perceived health problems among users of wastewater for aquaculture in Southeast Asian cities. *Urban Water* 2007.
- 71. van der Hoek W, De NV, Konradsen F, Cam PD, Viet Hoa NT, Toan ND, Cong LD: Current status of soil-transmitted helminths in Vietnam. S E Asia J Trop Med Pub Health 2003, 34 (Supplement 1):1-11.
- 72. Stephenson LS, Latham MC, Ottensen EA: Malnutrition and parasitic helminth infections. *Parasitol* 2000, **121:**23-28.
- 73. Phiri K, Whitty CJ, Graham SM, and Ssembatya-Like G: Urban/rural differences in prevalence and risk factors for intestinal helminth infection in southern Malawi. Annals of tropical medicine and parasitology 2000, 94:381-387.
- 74. MOH: Regarding issuing of the sector standards. Hygiene standards of various type of latrines. Decision of the Ministry of Health N0. 08/2005/QD.BYT. *Vietnamese Ministry of Health* 2005.
- 75. Tonner-Klank L, Enermark HL, Cam PD, Anh VT, Tram NT, Tuan ND, Dalsgaard A: Protozoan parasites in Vietnam studies in wastewate-irrigated fields, vegetable market and hospitals. *Poster presentation at ICOPA XI, Glasgow, Scotland* 2006.
- 76. Cau LN: The existing urban environmental sanitation in Hanoi and problems related. In International forum on water environmental Governance in Asia; Bangkok. 2007
- 77. Nguyen-Viet H, Zinsstag J, Schertenleib R, Zurbrugg C, Obrist B, Montangero A, Surkinkul N, Kone D, Morel A, Cisse G, et al: Improving Environmental Sanitation, Health, and Well-Being: A Conceptual Framework for Integral Interventions. *EcoHealth* 2009, 6:180-191.
- 78. Beaglehole R, Bonita R, Kjellström T: *Basic epidemiology*. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2005.
- 79. Regli S, Rose JB, Haas CN, and Gerba CP: Modeling the risk for pathogens in drinking water J Am Wat Works Asso 1991, 83(11):76-84.

- 80. Shuval HI, Yekutiel P, Fattal B: Epidemiological evidence for helminth and cholera transmission by vegetables irrigated with wastewater: Jerusalem a case study. *Wat Sci Technol* 1985, **17**:433-442.
- Blumenthal UJ, Mara DD, Peasey A, Ruiz-Palacios G, and Stott R: Guidelines for the microbiological quality of treated wastewater used in agriculture: recommendations for revising WHO guidelines. *Bull World Health Org* 2000, 78 (9):1104-1116.
- 82. Cifuentes E, Gomez M, Blumenthal UJ, et al.: Risk factors for Giardia intestinalis infection in agricultural villages practicing wastewater irrigation in Mexico. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2000, **62**:388-392.
- 83. WHO: Guidelines for drinking water quality Volume 1: Recommendations. In. 3rd edition: World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland; 2004
- 84. Howard G, Pedley S, Tibatemwa S: Quantitative microbial risk assessment to estimate health risks attributable to water supply: can the technique be applied in developing countries with limited data? J Water Health 2006, 4:49-65.
- 85. van Lieverloo JH, Blokker EJ, Medema G: Quantitative microbial risk assessment of distributed drinking water using faecal indicator incidence and concentrations. *J Water Health* 2007, **5 Suppl 1:**131-149.
- 86. Westrell T, Schonning C, Stenstrom TA, Ashbolt NJ: QMRA (quantitative microbial risk assessment) and HACCP (hazard analysis and critical control points) for management of pathogens in wastewater and sewage sludge treatment and reuse. *Water Sci Technol* 2004, **50**:23-30.
- 87. Eisenberg JNS, Moore K, Soller JA, Eisenberg D, Colford JM: Microbial risk assessment framework for exposure to amended sludge projects. *Environ Health Perspect* 2008, **116**:727-733.
- 88. Teunis PFM, Havelaar AH: *Cryptosporidium* in drinking waters: Evaluation of the ILSI/RSI quantitative risk assessment framework. National Institute of Public Health and the Environment (RIVM); 1999.
- 89. Eisenberg JN, Seto EYW, Olivieri AW, and Spear RC: Quantifying water pathogens risk in an epidemiological framework. *Risk Anal* 1996, 16 (4):549-563.
- 90. Haas CN, Rose JB, Gerba CP, Regli S: Risk assessment of virus in drinking water. *Risk Analysis* 1993, 13:545-552.
- 91. Soller JA, Eisenberg JN, and Olivieri AW: Evaluation Pathogen Risk Assessment Framework. ILSI, Risk Science Institute, Washington, DC; 1999.
- 92. Tanaka H, Asano T, Schroeder ED, and Tchobanoglous G: Estimating the safety of wastewater reclamation and reuse using enteric virus monitoring data. *Water Environ Res* 1998, **70:**39-51.
- 93. Shuval HI, Lampert Y, Fattal B: Development of a risk assessment approach for evaluating wastewater reuse standards for agriculture. *Water Science and Technology* 1997, **35** (11-12):15-20.
- 94. Schonning C, Westell T, Stenstrom TA, Arnbjerg-Nielsen K, Hasling AB, Hoibey L, and Carlsen A: Microbial risk assessment of local handling and use of human faeces. *J Water Health* 2007, **5.1:**117-128.

- 95. Mara DD, Sleigh PA, Blumenthal UJ, Carr RM: Health risks in wastewater irrigation: comparing estimates from quantitative microbial risk analyses and epidemiological studies. *J Water Health* 2007, **5**:39-50.
- 96. Seidu R, Heistad A, Amoah P, Drechsel P, Jenssen PD, Stenström TA: Quantification of the health risk associated with wastewater reuse in Accra, Ghana: a contribution toward local guidelines. J Water Health 2008, 6.4:461-471.
- 97. Haas CN, Rose JB, Gerba CP: *Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment*. New York: John Wiley & Sons, INC.; 1999.
- 98. Montangero A: Material Flow Analysis for Environmental Sanitation Planning in Developing Countries - An approach to assess material flows with limited data availability. Innsbruck University, Faculty of Civil Engineering; 2006.
- 99. Montangero A, Nguyen TKT, Belevi H: Material Flow Analysis as a Tool for Environmental Saitation Planning in Viet Tri, Vietnam. In 30 th WEDC International Conference. Vientiane, Lao PDR; 2004.
- 100. Montangero A, Cau LN, Anh NV, Tuan VD, Nga PT, Belevi H: **Optimising water and phosphorus management in the urban environmental sanitation system of Hanoi, Vietnam.** *Science of the Total Environment* 2007.
- 101. MONRE: Improving Water Quality in the Day/Nhue River Basin: Capacity Building and Pollution Sources Inventory. Vietnamese Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment, ADB/MARD/MONRE/Project 3892-VIE 2007.
- 102. GSO: **Completed Results.** In *The 2009 Vietnam population and housing census.* Hanoi: Statistical Publishing House - General Statistics Office; 2009
- 103. CPC: Annual health statistics in Nhat Tan commune. Hanam, Vietnam: Communal People's Committee; 2008.
- 104. CPC: Annual helath statistics in Hoang Tay commune. Hanam, Vietnam: Communal People's Commitee; 2008.
- 105. DOH: Situation of environmental sanitation and health in Nhat Tan and Hoang Tay communes. Hanam: Provincial Department of Health; 2006.
- 106. Tu VV, Phuc PD, Huong NT, Tamas A, Zurbrügg C: Improving Farmers' Wastewater Handling Practice in Vietnam. In *Sandec News*, vol. 11. pp. 24; 2010:24.
- 107. Tuan LV, Binh NV: The de-worming for children primary school ages in the Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes. Hanam; 2007.
- 108. Katz N, Chaves A, Pellegrino J: A simple device for quantitative stool thicksmear technique in *Schistosomiasis mansoni*. *Rev Inst Trop Sao Paulo* 1972, 14:397-400.
- 109. Lynne SG, Isenberg HD: Clinical Microbiology Procedures Handbook. In. Washington, D.C.: ASM Press; 2007
- 110. Rothman KJ, Greenland S: *Modern Epidemiology* Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 1998.
- 111. Greenland S, Thomas DC: On the need for the rare disease assumption in casecontrol studies. *Am J Epidemiol* 1982, **116**:547-553.
- 112. Bukenya GB, Nwokolo N: **Transient risk factors for acute childhood diarrhoea** in an urban community of Papua New Guinea. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1990, 84:857-860.

- 113. Nakasone N, Hoang TH, Minh NB, Higa N, Toma C, Song T, Ichinose Y, Iwanaga M: Short report: isolation of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 from feacal samples of cow in Vietnam. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2005, 73(3):586-587.
- 114. Havelaar AH, Melse JM: Quantifying Public Health Risks in the WHO guidelines for Drinking-water Quality: A burden of disease approach. In. Bilthoven, Netherlands: RIVM; 2003
- 115. Danciger M, Lopez M: Number of *Giardia* in the feces of infected children. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 1975, **24(2):**237-242.
- 116. Dupont HL, Chappell CL, Sterling CR, Okhuysen PC, Rose JB, Jakubowski W: The infetivity of *Cryptosporidium parvum* in healthy volunteers. *N Engl J Med* 1995, **332(13):**855-859.
- 117. APHA: Standard methods for the examination of water and wastewater. In. Washington D.C: APHA/AWWA/WEF; 1998
- 118. Genthe B, Rodda N: Application of Health Risk Assessment Techniques to Microbial Monitoring Data. Pretoria, South Africa: Water Research Commission; 1999.
- 119. Medema GJ, Ketelaars HAM, Hoogenboezem W: *Cryptosporidium* and *Giardia*: Occurrence in Sewage, Manure and Surface water. pp. 171. Amsterdam: Association of River Waterworks RIWA; 2001:171.
- 120. Steyn M, Jagals P, Genthe B: Assessment of microbial infection risks posed by ingestion of water during domestic water use and full-contact recreation in a mid-southern African region. *Water Sci Technol* 2004, **50**:301-308.
- 121. Haas CN, Crokett C, Rose JB, Gerba CP, Fazil A: Infectivity of *Cryptosporidium* oocysts. *J AWWA* 1996, 88:131-136.
- 122. Rose JB, Haas CN, Regli S: Risk assessment and control of waterborne Giardiasis. *Am J Public Health* 1991, 81:709-713.
- 123. Brunner PH, Rechberger H: **Practical Handbook of Material Flow Analysis.** In *Advanced Methods in Resource and Waste Management*. Boca Raton: Lewis Publishers; 2004
- 124. WHO: Prevention and control of *Schistosomiasis* and soil-transmitted helminthiasis: report of a WHO expert committee. *WHO Tech Rep Ser* 2002, 912:1-57.
- 125. Bethony J, Brooker S, Albonico M, Geiger SM, Loukas A, Diemert D, Hotez PJ: Soil-transmitted helminth infections: Ascariasis, Trichuriasis and Hookworm. *The Lancet* 2006, **367**:1521-1532.
- 126. de Silva NR, Brooker S, Hotez PJ, Montresor A, Engels D, Savioli L: Soiltransmitted helminth infections: updating the global picture. *Trends Parasitol* 2003, 19:547-551.
- 127. WHO: Schistosomiasis and soil-transmitted helminth infections. Weekly Epidemiological Record 2006, 81:145-164.
- 128. WHO: Soil-transmitted helminthiasis. Number of children treated 2007-2008 update on the 2010 global target. Weekly Epidemiology Record 2010, 85:141-148.
- 129. WHO: Review on the epidemiological profile of Helminthiases and their Control in the Western Pacific Region, 1997-2008. In: MVP/WPRO; 2008: 56-62

- 130. Humphries DL, Stephan LS, Pearce EJ, The PH, Dan HT, Khanh LT: The use of human faeces for fertilizer is associated with increased intensity of hookworm infection in Vietnamese women. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1997, **91(5)**:518-520.
- 131. Verle P, Kongs A, De NV, Thieu NQ, Depraetere K, Kim HT, Dorny P: **Prevalence of intestinal parasitic infections in northern Vietnam.** *Trop Med Int Health* 2003, **8**:961-964.
- 132. Yajima A, Jouquet P, Do TD, Dang TC, Tran CD, Orange D, Montresor A: High latrine coverage is not reducing the prevalence of soil-transmitted helminthiasis in Hoa Binh province, Vietnam. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2008, 103:237-241.
- 133. Knudsen LG, Phuc PD, Hiep NT, Samuelsen H, Jensen PK, Dalsgaard A, Raschid-Sally L, and Konradsen F: The fear of awful smell: Risk perceptions among farmers in Vietnam using wastewate and human excreta in agriculture. S E Asia J Trop Med Pub Health 2008, 39 (2).
- 134. GSO: Household living standard survey 2008. Vietnamese General Statistics Office 2008.
- 135. Olsen A, Thuan LK, Murrell KD, Dalsgaard A, Johansen MV, De NV: Crosssectional parasitological survey for helminth infections among fish farmers in Nghe An province, Vietnam. *Acta Trop* 2006, **100**:199-204.
- 136. Nguyen PH, Nguyen KC, Nguyen TD, Le MB, Bern C, Flores R, Martorell R: Intestinal helminth infections among reproductive age women in Vietnam: prevalence, co-infection and risk factors. S E Asian J Trop Med Public Health 2006, 37:865-874.
- 137. Needham C, et al.: Epidemiology of soil-transmitted nematode infections in Ha Nam province, Vietnam. *Trop Med Int Health* 1998, **3:**904-912.
- 138. Hung LQ, de Vries PJ, Giao PT, Binh TQ, Nam NV, Kager PA: Intestinal helminth infection in an ethnic minority commune in southern Vietnam. *S E Asian J Trop Med Public Health* 2005, **36**:623-628.
- 139. Trang DT, van der HW, Cam PD, Vinh KT, Hoa NV, Dalsgaard A: Low risk for helminth infection in wastewater-fed rice cultivation in Vietnam. *J Water Health* 2006, **4**:321-331.
- 140. Goodman D, Haji HJ, Bickle QD, Stoltzfus RJ, Tielsch JM, Ramsan M, Savioli L, Albonico M: A comparison of methods for detecting the eggs of Ascaris, *Trichuris*, and hookworm in infant stool, and the epidemiology of infection in Zanzibari infants. Am J Trop Med Hyg 2007, 76/4):725-731.
- 141. WHO: **The control of schistosomiasis.** In *Technical Report Series 830.* pp. 1-85. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1993:1-85.
- 142. Montresor A, al. E: Helminth Control in school-age children: a guide for managers of control program. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2002.
- 143. Liang KY, Zeger SL: Longitudinal data analysis using generalized linear models. *Biometrika* 1986, **73:**13-22.
- 144. Hosmer Jr DW, Lemeshow S: **Applied Logistic Regression.** In. New York: John Wiley & Sons Editions; 1989
- 145. Gwatkin DR, Rutstein S, Johnson K, Suliman E, Wagstaff A, Amouzou A: Socioeconomic differences in health, nutrition, and population within developing countries: an overview. *Niger J Clin Pract* 2007, **10**:272-282.

- 146. Mihrshahi S, Casey GJ, Montresor A, Phuc TQ, Thach DT, Tien NT, Biggs BA: The effectiveness of 4 monthly albendazole treatment in the reduction of soiltransmitted helminth infections in women of reproductive age in Vietnam. Int J Parasitol 2009, 39:1037-1043.
- 147. Uga S, Hoa NT, Thuan LK, Noda S, Fujimaki Y: Intestinal parasitic infections in schoolchildren in a suburban area of Hanoi, Vietnam. S E Asian J Trop Med Public Health 2005, 36:1407-1411.
- 148. Olsen A, Samuelsen H, Onyango-Ouma W: A study of risk factors for intestinal helminth infections using epidemiological and anthropological approaches. J Bio Soc Sci 2001, 33:569-584.
- 149. Sithithaworn P, Andrews RH, De NV, Wongsaroj T, Sinuon M, Odermatt P, Nawa Y, Liang S, Brindley PJ, Sripa B: The current status of opisthorchiasis and clonorchiasis in the Mekong Basin. *Parasitol Int* 2011.
- 150. Forrer A, Sayasone S, Vounatsou P, Vonghachack V, Bouakhasith D, Vogt S, Glaser R, Utzinger J, Akkhavong K, Odermatt P: Spatial Distribution of, and Risk Factors for, *Opisthorchis viverrini* infection in Southern Lao PDR. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2011, in press.
- 151. Sayasone S, Mak TK, Vanmany M, Rasphone O, Vounatsou P, Utzinger J, Akkhavong K, Odermatt P: Helminth and Intestinal Protozoa Infections, Multiparasitism and Risk Factors in Champarack Province, Southern Lao PDR. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 2011, 5(4):e1037.
- 152. Ensink JH, Blumenthal UJ, Brooker S: Wastewater quality and the risk of intestinal nematode infection in sewage farming families in Hyderabad, India. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2008, **79:**561-567.
- 153. Habbari K, Tifnouti A, Bitton G, Mandil A: Helminthic infections associated with the use of raw wastewater for agricultural purposes in Beni Mellal, Morocco. *East Mediterr Health J* 1999, **5**:912-921.
- 154. Bouhoum K, Schwartzbrod J: Epidemiological study of intestinal helminthiasis in a Marrakech raw sewage spreading zone. Zentralbl Hyg Umwelt Med 1998, 200:553-561.
- 155. Pecson BM, Nelson KL: Inactivation of Ascaris suum eggs by Ammonia. Environ Sci Techno 2005, **39**:7909-7914.
- 156. Capizzi-Banas S, Deloge M, Remy M, Schwartzbrod J: Liming as an advanced treatment for sludge sanitation: helminth eggs elimination. *Water Research* 2004, **38**:3251-3258.
- 157. Chien BT, Phi DT, Chung BC, Stenstöm TA, Carlander A, Westrell T: **Biological** study on retention time of microorganisms in faecal material in urine-diverting eco-san latrines in Vietnam. In *First International Conference on Ecological Sanitation*; 1998; Naning, China. 1998: 120-124.
- 158. Jensen PK, Phuc PD, Konradsen F, Klank LT, Dalsgaard A: Survival of Ascaris eggs and hygienic quality of human excreta in Vietnamese composting latrines. *Environ Health* 2009, **8:**57.
- 159. Belyhun Y, Medhin G, Amberbir A, Erko B, Hanlon C, Alem A, Venn A, Britton J, Davey G: **Prevalence and risk factors for soil-transmitted helminth infection in mothers and their infants in Butajira, Ethiopia: a population based study.** *BMC Public Health* 2010.

- 160. Curtis V, Cairneross S: Effect of washing hands with soap on diarrhea risk in the community: a systematic review. *The Lancet Infect Dis* 2003, **3**:275-281.
- 161. Pitisuttithum P, Migasena S, Juntra A, Supeeranond L, Naksrissuk S: Socioeconomic status and prevalence of intestinal parasitic infection in Thai adults residing in and around Bangkok metropolis. J Med Assoc Thai 1990, 73:522-525.
- 162. Ostan I, Kilimcioqlu AA, Girqinkardesler N, Ozyurt BC, Limoncu ME, Ok UZ: Health inequities: lower socio-economic conditions and higher incidences of intestinal parasites. *BMC Public Health* 2007, **7:**342.
- 163. Nematian J, Nematian E, Gholomrezanezhad A, Asqari AA: Prevalence of intestinal parasitic infections and their relation with socio-economic factors and hygienic habits in Tehran primary school students. *Acta Trop* 2004, 92:179-186.
- 164. WHO: WHO/PAHO/UNESCO report. A consultation with experts on amoebiasis. Mexico City, Mexico 28-29 January, 1997. Epidemiol Bull 1997, 18:13-14.
- 165. Sebastiaan JvHJV, Stark DJ, Fotedar R, Marriott D, John TEJT, Harkness JL: Amoebiasis: current status in Australia. *M J A* 2007, **186**:412-416.
- 166. Haque R, Mondal D, Kirkpatrick BD, Akther S, Farr BM, Sack RB, Petri WA: Epidemiologic and clinical characteristics of acute diarrhea with emphasis on *Entamoeba histolytica* infections in preschool children in an urban slum of Dhaka, Bangladesh. Am J Trop Med Hyg 2003, 69:398-405.
- 167. Al-Harthi SA, Jamjoom MB: Diagnosis and Differentiation of *Entamoeba* infection in Makhah Al Mukarramah using microscopy and stool Antigen Detection Kits. *W J Med Sci* 2007, **2**:15-20.
- 168. Norhayati M, Fatmah MS, Yusof S, Edariah AB: Intestinal parasitic infections in man: a review. *Med J Malaysia* 2003, **58**:296-305.
- 169. Benetton ML, Goncalves AV, Meneghini ME, Silva EF, Carneiro M: Risk factors for infection by the *Entamoeba histolytica/E. dispar* complex: an epidemiological study conducted in outpatient clinics in the city of Manaus, Amazon Region, Brazil. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2005, **99:**532-540.
- 170. Lai T: Perspectives of peri-urban vegetable production in Hanoi. Action Planning Workshop of the CGIAR Strategic Initiativefor Urban and Peri-urban Agriculture (SIUPA), Hanoi, 6-9 June, convened byInternational Potato Center (CIP), Lima, Peru 2002.
- 171. Hien BTT, Trang DT, Schuetz F, Cam PD, Molbak K, Dalsgaard A: Diarrhoeagenic Escherichia coli and other causes of childhood diarrhoea: a case-control study in children living in a wastewater-use area in Hanoi, Vietnam. J Med Microbiol 2007, 56:1086-1096.
- 172. Schlesselman JJ: Case control studies, in Design, Conduct, Analysis. In. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 1982
- 173. Vyas S, Kumaranayake L: Constructing socio-economic status indices: how to use principal components analysis. In: Oxford University Press in association with The London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine; 2006: 459-468

- 174. Nyarango RM, Aloo PA, Kabiru EW, Nyanchongi BO: The risk of pathogenic intestinal parasite infections in Kisii Municipality, Kenya. *BMC Public Health* 2008, 8:237.
- 175. Shahnazi M, Jafari-Sabet M: Prevalence of parasitic contamination of raw vegetables in village of Qazvin province, Iran. *Foodborne Pathog Dis* 2010, 7:1025-1030.
- 176. Amoah P, Drechsel P, Abaidoo RC, Klutse A: Effectiveness of common and improved sanitary washing methods in selected cities of West Africa for the reduction of coliform bacteria and helminth eggs on vegetables. *Trop Med Int Health* 2007, **12 Suppl. 2:**40-50.
- 177. Wittnich C: *Entamoeba histolytica* Infection in a German shepherd dog. *Can Vet J* 1976, **17:**259-263.
- 178. Shimada S, Muraki Y, Awakura T, Umemura T, Sanekata T, Kuroki T, Ishihara M: Necrotic colitis associated with *Entamoeba histolytica* infection in a cat. *J Comp Pathol* 1992, **106**:195-199.
- 179. Jensen PK, Phuc PD, Dalsgaard A, and Konradsen F: Successful sanitation promotion must recognize the use of latrine wastes in agriculture the example of Vietnam. *Bull World Health Org* 2005, 83:273-274.
- 180. Khuong NC, Phuc PD, Bich TH, Hung N-V: Health Risks from Excreta and Wastewater to Vietnamese Farmers. *Sandec News* 2010, 11:7-7.
- 181. Fuchs G, Ruiz-Palacio G, Pickering LG, Ravdin JI: Amoebiasis in the pediatric population. In Amoebiasis: human infection by Entamoeba histolytica. New York: John Wiley and Sons; 1988: 594-613
- 182. Ravdin JI: Amebiasis. ClinInfectDis 1995, 20:1453-1464.
- 183. Tellez A, Morales W, Rivera T, Meyer E, Leiva B, Linder E: **Prevalence of** intestinal parasites in the human population of Leon, Nicaragua. *Acta Trop* 1997, 66:119-125.
- 184. Shakya B, Rai SK, Singh A, Shrestha A: Intestinal parasitosis among the elderly people in Kathmandu Valley. *Nepal Med Coll J* 2006, 8:243-247.
- 185. Siddiqui MI, Bilqees FM, Iliyas M, Perveen S: **Prevalence of parasitic infections** in a rural area of Karachi, Pakistan. J Pak Med Assoc 2002, **52:**315-320.
- 186. Blessmann J, Van LP, Nu PA, Thi HD, Muller-Myhsok B, Buss H, Tannich E: Epidemiology of amebiasis in a region of high incidence of amebic liver abscess in central Vietnam. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2002, **66**:578-583.
- 187. Rukmanee P, Wuthisen P, Thanyavanich N, Puangva-art S, Rukmanee N: Factors associated with intestinal parasites among households in Ratchaburi province, Thai-Myanmar border area. *J Trop Med Parasitol* 2008, **31:**85-94.
- 188. Haque R, Ali IK, Akther S, Petri WA: Comparison of PCR, isoenzyme analysis, and antigen detection for diagnosis of *Entamoeba histolytica* infection. J Clin Microbiol 1998, **36**:449-452.
- 189. Markell EK, John DT, Krotoshi WA: Lumen dwelling protozoa. In S Ozmat, Markell and Voge's Medical Parasitology. Volume 8th. Mexico: Saunders Company; 1999: 24-89
- 190. Raschid-Sally L, Carr RM, Buechler S: Managing wastewater agriculture to improve livelihoods and environmental quality in poor countries. *Irrigation and Drainage* 2005, **54:**11-22.

- 191. WHO: World Health Report 2005 make every mother and child count. In. Geneva, Switzerland: WHO Press; 2005
- 192. Nga DT, Morel A, Nguyen-Viet H, Phuc PD, Nishida K, Kootattep T: Assessing nutrient fluxes in a Vietnamese rural area despite limited and highly uncertain data. *Resour Conserv Recy* 2011.
- 193. Phuc PD, Nguyen-Viet H, Hattendorf J, Zinsstag J, Cam PD, Odermatt P: Risk factors for *Entamoeba histolytica* infection in an agricultural community in Hanam province, Vietnam. *Parasites & Vectors* 2011, **4**:102.
- 194. MONRE, ADB, GEF, UNEP: Vietnam national environmental performance assessment (EPA) report. Vietnamese Ministry of natural Resources and Environment, ADB TANo6069-REG 2006.
- 195. Isenbarger DW, Hien BTT, Ha HT: Prospective study of the incidence of diarrhoea and prevalence of bacterial pathogens in a cohort of vietnamese children along the red river delta. *J Epidemiol Infect* 2001, **127**:229-236.
- 196. Wright JA, Gundry SW, Conroy R, Wood D, Du Preez M, Ferro-Luzzi A, Genthe B, Kirimi M, Moyo S, Mutisi C, et al: Defining episodes of diarrhoea: results from a three-country study in Sub-Saharan Africa. J Health Popul Nutr 2006, 24:8-16.
- 197. Molbak K, Jensen H, Ingholt L, and Aaby B: Risk factor for diarrhoeal disease incidence in early childhood: a community cohort study from Guinea Bissau. *Am J Epidemiol* 1997, **146**:273-282.
- 198. Porta M: A Dictionary of Epidemiology. In *Volume* 5th. New York: Oxford University Press, Inc; 2008
- 199. Gwatkin DR, Rustein S, Johnson K, Pande R, Wagstaff A: Socio-economic differences in health, nutrition and population in Cote d' Ivoire. *HNP/Poverty Thematic Group of the World Bank, Washington DC* 2000:1-28.
- 200. Cairncross S, Hunt C, Boisson S, Bostoen K, Curtis V, Fung ICH, Schmidt WP: Water, sanitation and hygiene for the prevention of diarrhoea. Int J Epidemiol 2010, 39 Suppl 1:i193-205.
- 201. Clasen TF, Bostoen K, Schmidt WP, Boisson S, Fung ICH, Jenkins MW, Scott B, Sugden S, Cairneross S: Interventions to improve disposal of human excreta for preventing diarrhoea. In Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. John Wiley & Sons; 2010
- 202. Carr RM, Blumenthal UJ, Mara DD: Guidelines for the safe use of wastewater in agriculture: revisiting WHO guidelines. *Water Sci Technol* 2004, **50:**31-38.
- 203. Anteneh A, Humie A: Assessment of the impact of latrine utilisation on diarrhoeal diseases in the rural community of Hulet Ejju Enessie Woreda, East Gojjam Zone, Amhara Region. *Ethiop J Health Dev* 2010, **24(2):**110-118.
- 204. Nhi NTH, Toan NQ, Mai M, Q., Dalsgaard A: A study on the qualtiy of rainwater and the habits of its collections, storage, consumption in Yen So commune, Hanoi. In *The 2nd International Scientific Conference on Occupational and Environmental Health; Hanoi, Vietnam.* 2005
- 205. Garrett V, Ogutu P, Ombeki S, Mwaki A, Aluoch G, Phelan M, Quick RE: Diarrhoea prevention in ahigh-risk rural Kenyan population through point-ofuse chlorination, safe water storage, sanitation, and rainwater harvesting. *Epidemiol Infect* 2008, **136**:1463-1471.

- 206. Heyworth JS, Glonek G, Maynard EJ, Baghurt PA, Finlay-Jones J: Consumption of untreated tank rainwater and gastroenteritis among young children in South Australia. *Int J Epidemiol* 2006, **35**:1051-1058.
- 207. Daoud AK, Swaileh KM, Hussein RM, Matani M: Quality assessment of roofharvested rainwater in the West Bank, Palestinian Authority. J Wat Health 2011, 9(3):525-533.
- 208. Curtis V, Cairneross S, Yonli R: Domestic hygiene and diarrhoea-pinpointing the problem. *Trop Med Int Health* 2000, **5**:22-32.
- 209. Cairncross S, Blumenthal U, Kolsky P, Moraes L, Tayeh A: The public and domestic domains in the transmission of disease. *Trop Med Int Health* 1996, 1:27-34.
- 210. Kaindi DW, Schelling E, Wangoh JM, Imungi JK, Farah Z, Meile L: Risk factors for symptoms of gastrointestinal illness in rural town Isiolo, Kenya. *Zoonoses Public Health* 2011, doi: 10.1111/j.1863-2378.2011.01425.x.
- 211. Anh VT, Tram NT, Klank LT, Cam PD, Dalsgaard A: Faecal and protozoan parasite contamination of water spinach (Ipomoea aquatica) cultivated in urban wastewater in Phnom Penh, Combodia. *Trop Med Int Health* 2007, 12:73-81.
- 212. Al-Mazrou YY, Khan MU, Aziz KMS, Farag MK, Al-Jefry M: Role of social Factors in the Prevalence of Diarrhoeal Diseases in Under-five Saudi Children. *J Trop Pediatr* 1995, **41:**45-52.
- 213. Nakawesi JS, Wobudeya E, Ndeezi G, Mworozi EA, Tumwine JT: Prevalence and factors associated with rotavirus infection among children admitted with acute diarrhea in Uganda. *BMC Pediatr* 2010, **10**.
- 214. Woldemichael T: Diarrhoeal morbidity among young children in Eritrea: Environmental and Socioeconomic Determinants. J Health Popul Nutr 2001, 19(2):83-90.
- 215. Hashizume M, Wagatsuma Y, Faruque ASG, Hayashi T, Hunter PR, Armstrong B, Sack DA: Factors determining vulnerability to diarrhoea during and after severe floods in Bangladesh. *J Wat Health* 2008, 06.3:323-332.
- 216. Mathers CD, et al.: Version 2 methods and results. In *Global burden of disease* 2000. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organisation; 2002
- 217. UNHSP: Global Atlas of Excreta, Wastewater Sludge, and Biosolids Management: Moving Forward the Sustainable and Welcome Uses of a Global Resource. In. Edited by LeBlanc R, Matthews P, Roland P. Nairobi: UN-Habitat; 2008: p632
- 218. Jiménez B: Helminth ova removal from wastewater for agriculture and aquaculture reuse. *Water Sci Technol* 2007, **55**:485-493.
- 219. Yajima A, Kootattep K: Assessment of *E. coli* and *Sanmonella* spp. infection risks associated with different fecal sludge disposal practices in Thailand. *J* Water Health 2010, 8.2:355-364.
- 220. Petterson SR, Ashbolt NJ, Sharma A: Microbial risks from wastewater irrigation of salad crops: a screening-level risk assessment. Water Environ Res 2001, 73:667-672.

- 221. Hamilton AJ, Stagnitti F, Premier R, Boland AM, Hale G: Quantitative microbial risk assessment models for consumption of raw vegetables irrigated with reclaimed water. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 2006, **72**:3284-3290.
- 222. Mara D, Sleigh A: Estimation of Ascaris infection risks in children under 15 from the consumption of wastewater-irrigated carrots. J Water Health 2010, 8.1:35-38.
- 223. Thuy DN, Phu CH, Huyen NX, Tuan AX, Quy VN, Steve DJ, Kirsty TM, James CJC, Darren TJ: Pathotypes and serogroups of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* isolated from pre-weaning pigs in north Vietnam. *J Med Microbiol* 2006, 55:93-99.
- 224. Son DTT, Petersen A, Dung TV, Huong CTT, Dalsgaard A: Impact of Medicated Feed on the Development of Antimicrobial Resistance in Bacteria at Integrated pig-fish farms in Vietnam. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 2011, **77(13)**:4494-4498.
- 225. WHO: Guidelines for drinking-water quality Volume 2: Health and other supporting criteria. In: World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland; 1996
- 226. Carey CM, Lee H, Trevors JT: Biology, persistence and detection of *Cryptosporidium parvum* and *Cryptosporidium hominis* oocyst. *Wat Res* 2004, 38:818-862.
- 227. Xiao LH, Fayer R, Ryan U, Upton SJ: *Cryptosporidium taxonomy*: Recent advance and implications for public health. *Clin Mirobiol Rev* 2004, 17:72-97.
- 228. Finch GR: Ozone inactivation of *Cryptosporidium parvum* in demand-gree phosphate buffer determined by in vitro excystation and animal infectivity. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 1993, **59**:4203-4210.
- 229. Kelley P, Babooi KS, Nduban P, Nchito M, Okeowo NP, Luo NP, Feldman RA, Farthing MJ: Cryptosporidiosis in adults in Lusaka, Zambia, and its relationship to oocyst contamination of drinking water. J Infect Dis 1997, 176:1120-1123.
- 230. Farthing MJG: Diarrhoeal disease: Current concepts and future challenges, pathogenesis of giardiasis. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1993, 87.
- 231. Health M: <u>www.emedicinehealth.com/giardiasis/articles\_em.htm</u>. 2009.
- 232. Finch GR: Comparision of *Giardia lamblia* and *Giardia muris* cyst inactivation bay ozone. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 1993, **59:**3674-3680.
- 233. USEPA: National drinking water regulation: filtration, disinfection, turbidity: *Giardia lamblia*, viruses, *Legionella*, heterotrophic bacteria. In *Volume* part 141 & 142: US Environmental Protection Agency. Final rule 40 CFR; 1989: 496-541
- 234. Havelaar AH, M. HdAE, M. TPF, Evers EG, J. KvH, Versteegh FM, M. KvJE, Slob W: Balancing the risks and benefits of drinking-water disinfection: disability-adjusted life years on the scale. *Env Health Pers* 2000, **108**:315-321.
- 235. Diallo MB, Anceno AJ, Tawatsupa B, Houpt ER, Wangsuphachart V, Shipin OV: Infection risk assessment of diarrhea-related pathogens in a tropical canal network. *Sci Total Environ* 2008, **407:**223-232.
- 236. Erkman S: Industry ecology: a historical view. J Cleaner Production 1997, 2(1-2):1-10.
- 237. Jelinski LW, Graedel TE, Laudise RA, McCall DW, Patel CKN: Industry ecology: concepts and approaches. *Industry Ecology* 1992, **89**:793-797.

- 238. Zessner M, Fenz R, Kroiss H: Wastewater management in the Danube Basin. *Wat Sci Tech* 1998, **38(1):**41-49.
- 239. Zessner M, Kroiss H: Retention and losses of nutrients in the hydrosphere of Austria. *Wat Sci Tech* 1999, **40(10):5**9-66.
- 240. Zessner M, Gils JV: Nutrient fluxes from the Dunube basin to the Black sea. *Wat Sci Tech* 2002, **46(8):**9-17.
- 241. Drolc A, Konan JZ: Water quality modelling og the Sava, Slovenia. Wat Sci Techn 1996, 30(11):2587-2592.
- 242. Binder CR, Hofer C, Wiek A, Scholz RW: **Transition towards improved regional** wood flows by intergrating material flux analysis and agent analysis: the case of Appenzell Ausserhoden, Switzerland. *Ecological Economics* 2004, 49(1):1-17.
- 243. Sinsupan T, Kootattep K, Montangero A: A material flux analysis for planning of domestic solid waste and wastewater management: a case study in Pak Kret Municipality, Nonthaburi. Thailand; 2005.
- 244. Belevi H, Leitzinger C, Binder C, Montangero A, Strauss M, Zurbrugg C: Material flow analysis: a planing tool for organic waste management in Kumasi, Ghana. ZTH, Zürich: EAWAG/SANDEC; 2000.
- 245. Thuy NTT, Aramaki T: Material flow analysis of nitrogen and phosphorous for regional nutrient management: case study in Haiphong, Vietnam. In Sustainability in food and water (alliance for global sustainability). Volume 18; 2010: 391-399
- 246. Montangero A, Belevi H: An approach to optimise nutrient management in environmental sanitation system despite limited data. J Environ Management 2008, 88(4):1538-1551.
- 247. Montangero A, Belevi H: Assessing nutrient flows in septic tanks by eliciting expert judgement: a promising method in the context of developing countries. *Wat Res* 2007, **41**(7):1052-1064.
- 248. Montangero A, Cau LN, Viet-Anh N, Tuan VD, Nga PT, Belevi H: **Optimising** water and phosphorous management in the urban environmental sanitation system of Hanoi, Vietnam. *Sci Total Environ* 2007, **384(1-3):**55-66.
- 249. Montangero A, Kootattep K, Christoph L, Nguyen-Viet H, Schaffner M, Roland S: Innovative tools for environmental sanitation planning and river basin management. Global change and sustainable development: a synthesis of regional experiences from research partnerships. *Sandec News* 2010, 5.
- 250. Schaffner M, Bader HP, Scheidegger R: Modelling the contribution of pig farming to pollution of the Thachin River. Clean Techno Environ Policy 2009, 12(4):407-425.
- 251. Schaffner M, Bader HP, Scheidegger R: Modelling the contribution of point sources and non-point sources to Thachin River water pollution. *Sci Total Environ* 2009, **407(17):**4902-4915.
- 252. Schaffner M, Bader HP, Scheidegger R: Modelling non-point sources pollution from rice farming in the Thachin River Basin. Env Development and Sustainability 2010, 13(2):403-422.
- 253. MONRE: Environmental report of Vietnam Current state of water environment in 3 river basins of Cau, Day, Nhue and Dong Nai river systems. Hanoi, Vietnam: Ministry of Nature, Environment and Resources; 2006.

- 254. UNICEF, WHO: Estimates for the use of improved sanitation facility in Vietnam. In *Joint Monitoring Programme for Water Supply and Sanitation*. Hanoi; 2010.
- 255. ADB: Improving water quality in the Day/Nhue river basin: capacity building and pollution sources inventory. In *Red River Basin Sector Project: Water sources management*. Hanoi, Vietnam: Department of water sources management, MONRE; 2007.
- 256. CPC: Annual reports of Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Kim Bang district. Hanam; Vietnam; 2008.
- 257. Nga DT, Morel A, Kootattep K: Material flow analysis benefit sustainable management tool. pp. 148. Saarbrucken, Germany: Lambert Academic Publishing; 2011:148.
- 258. Binka FN, Anto FK, Oduro AR, al. E: Incidence and risk factors for paediatric rotavirus diarrhoea in northern Ghana. *Trop Med Int Health* 2003, 8:840-846.
- 259. Yap KL, Yasmin AM, wong YH, al. E: A one year community-based study on the incidence of diarrhoea and rotavirus infection in urban and suburban Malaysian children. *Med J Malaysia* 1992, **47:**303-308.
- 260. Le TH, Ottosson E, Nguyen TK, Kim BG, Allebeck P: Drug use and selfmedication among children with respiratory illness or diarrhoea in a rural district in Vietnam: a qualitative study. J Multidiscip Healthc 2011, 4:329-336.
- 261. Franklin LJ, Fielding JE, Gregory J, Gullan L, Lightfoot D, Poznanski SY, Vally H: An outbreak of Salmonella Typhimurium 9 at a school camp linked to contamination of rainwater tanks. *Epidemiol Infect* 2009, 137(3):434-440.
- 262. Van der Hoek W, Konradsen F, Ensink JH, Mudasser M, Jensen PK: Irrigation water as a source of drinking water: is safe use possible? *Trop Med Int Health* 2001, 6:46-54.
- 263. Tumwine JK, Thompson J, Katua-Katua M, al. E: Diarrhoea and effects of different water sources, sanitation and hygiene behaviour in East Africa. *Trop Med Int Health* 2002, **7**:750-756.
- 264. Plate DK, Strassmann BI, Vilson ML: Water sources are associated with childhood diarrhoea prevalence in rural east-central Mali. *Trop Med Int Health* 2004, **9:**416-425.
- 265. Checkley W, Gilman RH, Black RE, al. E: Effect of water and sanitation on childhood health in a poor Peruvian peri-urban community. *The Lancet* 2004, 363:112-118.
- 266. Tarafder MR, Carabin H, Joseph L, Balolong E, Jr., Olveda R, McGarvey ST: Estimating the sensitivity and specificity of Kato-Katz stool examination technique for detection of hookworms, Ascaris lumbricoides and Trichuris trichiura infections in humans in the absence of a 'gold standard'. Int J Parasitol 2010, 40:399-404.
- 267. Barros AJ, Hirakata VN: Alternatives for logistic regression in cross-sectional studies: an empirical comparison of models that directly estimate the prevalence ratio. *BMC Med Res Methodology* 2003, **3**.
- 268. Haas CN, Eisenberg JNS, Fewtrell L, Bartram J: *Risk assessment. In Water quality: Guideline, Standards and Health.* IWA Publishing, London; 2001.

- 269. Haas CR, JB. and Gerba, CP. : *Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment*. New York, USA.: John Wiley and Sons, Inc.; 1999.
- 270. Huang Y, Haas CN: Time-Dose-Response Models for Microbial Risk Assessment. *Risk Anal* 2009, **29:**648-661.
- 271. Mara D: Water- and wastewater-related disease and infection risks: what is an appropriate value for the maximum tolerable additional burden of disease? J Wat Health 2011, 9(2):217-224.
- 272. Surinkul N, Kootattep K: Advanced sanitation planning tool with health risk assessment: Case study of a peri-urban community in Thailand. *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment* 2009, **15**:1064-1077.
- 273. Surinkul N: Integrated pathogen flow analysis (PFA) and quantitative microbial risk assessment (QMRA) for health and environmental sanitation planning. Asian Institute of Technology Shool of Environment, Resources and Development, Environmental Engineering and Management; 2009.
- 274. Nguyen-Viet H, Tuan-Anh V, Phuc PD, Tu VV: Safe use of wastewater in agriculture and aquaculture. In *Evidence for Policy Series, Regional edition Southeast Asia, No 2.* Edited by Kootattep K. Pathumthani, Thailand: NCCR North-South; 2011
- 275. Hammer SMJ, Hammer JMJ: **Water and wastewater technology.** In. 6th edition. Prentice Hall of India, New Delhi: Eastern Economic Edition; 2008
- 276. Mara D: *Domestic wastewater treatment in developing countries*. Lodon: Earthscan; 2004.
- 277. Patwardhan AD: Industrial wastewater treatment. In. Prentice Hall of India; 2008
- 278. Metcalf, Eddy: Wastewater engineering: treatment and reuse. In. 4th edition. New Delhi: McGraw-Hill Science Engineering; 2002
- 279. Hutton G, Haller L (Eds.): Evaluation of the cost and benefits of water and sanitation improvement at the global level. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2004.
- 280. Minh HV, Nguyen-Viet H: Economic aspects of sanitation in developing countries. *Env Health Insights* 2011, **5**:63-70.
- 281. Hutton G, Haller L, Bartram J: Global costs-benefit analysis of water supply and sanitation interventions. *J Wat Health* 2007, **5**(4):481-502.

### ANNEX 1. INFORMED CONSENT FOR THE STUDY PARTICIPANTS

# Health risks related with the use of wastewater and excreta in agriculture and aquaculture in Northern Vietnam

This study is carried out by Dr. Pham Duc Phuc from National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology (NIHE), Hanoi, Vietnam and the Swiss Tropical Institute, Switzerland. The study is funded by both the NCCR North-South (Switzerland) and NIHE.

#### This informed consent form has two parts:

- Part I is the information sheet to share information about the research study with you, and
- Part II is the certificate for your consent for signature if you agree to take part.

You will be given a copy of the full Informed Consent Form

#### **PART I: INFORMATION SHEET**

#### Introduction

In Vietnam the use of wastewater and excreta in agriculture or aquaculture have a long tradition since centuries. While this practice has advantages it may have potential health risks if excreta and wastewater are not properly managed.

#### Purpose

The purpose of this project is to evaluate the health risks related to the use of wastewater and excreta among different groups of people in Hanam province, Vietnam. We are particularly interested to study a relationship with diarrhoeal diseases and worm infections.

#### Choice of participation: Why ask me and my household?

You and your household have been selected randomly from the households in the village.

#### Participation is voluntary: Do I have participate?

Your participation is entirely voluntary. You are entirely free to decide to participate or not, and you can withdraw at any moment.

#### **Procedures: What is going to happen to you?**

A health worker will ask you to provide two stool specimens. They will be examined in the laboratory for parasitic infections. In addition will be contacted and a questionnaire filled. The questions will relate your wastewater and excreta use, your exposure to them and your health condition.

#### Risk: With this be bad or dangerous for me?

All the working procedures and examinations during this study are routinely conducted by a health worker. They do not bear any risks.

#### **Discomfort: Will it hurt?**

None of the procedures will hurt as none of the procedures is entering the body. However, you might be annoyed that we want to have 2 stool specimens; you might need to wait until it is your turn to be asked questions might take some time.

#### Benefit: is there anything good that will happen to me?

We will inform you on all infections which we diagnose in your stool samples. In addition you will receive a free drug treatment for the infections. The medicine corresponds to the recommended treatment in Vietnam.

#### Incentives: Do I get anything for participation in the research?

Apart from the treatment of the infections you will not receive any additional compensation.

#### Confidentiality: Is everybody going to know about this?

Your study records will be kept strictly confidential. Your records will have a code. Your name in not available for the scientific analysis or reports. Only authorized people are allowed to view or inspect the record of this study and have access to your name.

#### Sharing findings: Will you tell me the results?

You will receive the results of all your study information. Nobody except you will obtain a feedback on your personal examination. We will also inform you and your village about the results of the study.

# **Right to refuse or withdraw: Do I have the right not to participate? Can I change my mind?**

You are absolutely free to participate and you are also free to change your mind any time.

#### **Contact: Who can I contact to ask questions?**

Dr. Pham Duc Phuc 84 4 38219074, National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology or local health worker knows to contact him.

#### PART II: CERTIFICATE OF CONSENT

Before signing the consent form, a member of the study team has explained the study to me in detail. I fully understand the nature and the main purpose of this study. The collected information will be kept confidential and will only be used for the study. The results of the stool examination will be given to me and I shall receive free medicine for the treatment of any parasitic infection with is diagnosed in the study. I understand that I will not receive any further compensation for participation in this study.

I have been given the opportunity to ask questions about this study. These questions were answered to my completed satisfaction. I am also aware that I can withdraw from the study at any time without giving any explanation and that I will not be victimized or disadvantaged as a result of my withdrawal. I have received a copy of the consent explanation or the explanation has been read to me.

I willingly participate in this study

Name, first name:	.Location:	•••••
Signature or thumb prints of informant	date	-2009
Signature of witness.	date	-2009
Signature of research interviewer:	date	.2009

# **ANNEX 2. QUESTIONNAIRES**

# 2.1 Questionnaire for household survey

(Interviewer will ask a head of household or adult people, who clearly know the information related with questions in this questionnaire)

I. General information			
Date of interview:/	/	( <i>dd/mm/yyyy</i> )	
Name of interviewer:			
Province:		District:	
Commune:	Village:		
Household ID: (it is communal people's committee	following a categor ee)	y number in list of household	which provided by the
Interview participation:	Yes	No	
If no, what are reasons?			
Absence (after 3	times visited) ecify)	Do not agreed	1
Name of head of household:			
Name of respondent:			
Respondent's position in hou	sehold:		

**II. Social - Demographic information Household Characteristics (HC)** HC1 How many people are in your household?.....

##	2. Household member (name)	3. Age	4. Sex	5. Living in household for whole year 0. No 1. Yes	6. Education 0. never attended school 1. kindergarten 2. primary school 3. secondary school 4. tertiary school 5. college	<ul> <li>7. Relation with head of household</li> <li>1. spouse</li> <li>2. son</li> <li>3. daughter</li> <li>4. son-in law</li> <li>5. daughter in law</li> <li>6. nephew</li> <li>7. other (specify)</li> </ul>	8. major occupation 1. rice 2. vegetable 3. breeding fish 4. commerce 5. service 6. officer 7.homework 8. none	9. Minor occupation 1. rice 2. vegetable 3. breeding fish 4. commerce 5. service 6. officer 7. homework 8. none	10. Estim per mont	ated income h (VND)
									Major	Minor
1										
2										
3										
4										
5										
6										
7										
8										
9										
10										

HC11. How much land does your family cultivate?								
1. Garden land:	m <sup>2</sup>	2. Fish j	oon	1:m <sup>2</sup>	3.	Vegetable land: m <sup>2</sup>		
4. Rice land:	m <sup>2</sup>	5. Other		$\dots m^2$		-		
HC12. How many animal	s do your	family has?						
1. Chicken2. Ducks3. Pig4. Cow5. Buffaloes         6.								
Dogs/cats7. Goats8. Others								
HC13. What is kind of ho	use's mate	erial?						
1. Roof's materia	ıl							
1. That	1. Thatches 2. Iron sheets 3			Tiles	4. Cements	5. Other		
2. Wall's materia	2. Wall's material							
1. Bricks 2. Woods 3.			3.	Mud	4. Other			
3. Floor's materi	al							
1. Earth		2. Tiles	3.	Cements	4. Woods	5. Other		
HC14. What is the commo	odity your	family has?						
	Items			1.Yes 0.No		Quantities		
1. Bicycles								
2. Motorcycle								
3. Telephone								
4. Television								
5. Radio								
6. Beds								
7. Refrigerator								
8. Other (specify	r)							

#### III. Information about the water source and use in the household (W)

W1. What water sources are used by the household in the rainy season and dry season?

	Water source	Season (1 yes; 0 No)				
		Rainy	Dry			
1	Tape water/pipe water/water plant					
2	Dug well					
3	Drilled well					
4	Rain water					
5	Lake/pond					
6	River					
7	Other (specify)					

W2. What is the water source usage for vary purposes in your family? (0 No; 1 Yes)

	Tape	water	Dug	well	Drilled		Rain La		Lake/pond		River		Other	
					well		wa	water						
	Wet	Dry	Wet	Dry	Wet	Dry	Wet	Dry	Wet	Dry	Wet	Dry	Wet	Dry
1.Drinking														
2.Cooking														
3.Handwashing														
4.Bathing														
5.Washing cloth														
6.Food prepare														

W3. How is treatment of water before drinking in your family?

0. No	1. Filtering	2. Added-chlorine	3. Boiling
4. Added-Alum	4. Other		
W4. In your family, do you have c	ontainers for drin	king water storage?	
0. No	1. Yes		
W5. If yes, how many liters?			
$1. < 1 \text{ m}^3$	2. $1-2 \text{ m}^3$	$3. > 2 \text{ m}^3$	
W6. In your family, do you have a	container for was	shing, bathing, cleaning	water storage?
0. No	1. Yes		
W7. If yes, how many liters?			
$1. < 1 m^3$	2. 1-2 $m^3$	$3. > 2 \text{ m}^3$	

#### IV. Information about the toilet and excreta (S)

S1. In your household, do you have a toilet?

0. No	1. Yes			
S2. If no, where do you defecate?				
1. in the garden	2. Neighbor'	s toilet	3. Public toile	4. Other (specify)
S3. If yes, what type of toilet?	2 6	14 2 D	1.1 1/	4. Constitution 1
1. Temporary pit	2. Single vau	It 3. Doi 7 Doi	ible vault	4. Septic tank
5. VIP tollet	0. Blogas	7. POU	ir Hush	8. Other
54. Distance between tonet and dr 1 < 5  m 2 5-10	m 3 1	$1_220 \text{ m}$	4 > 2	20 m
S5 What do you do with the hum	n excreta?	1-20 m	т. / 2	.0 111
1. Poured into the septic t	tank	2. Poured	into the local sev	werage system
3. Buried into the ground		4. Storage	e in a pile outside	the toilet
5. Poured into the animal	faces	6. Storage	e inside the vault	of toilet
7. Not treatment		7. Other (	specify)	
S6. If storage, do you add any mat	ters?			
0. No 1. Y	es			
S7. If yes, what are the added-mat	ters?	A 1 . T'	2	$O(1 ( \cdot \cdot$
I. Ash 2. L	ime 3.	Ash + Lim	e 3.	Other (specify)
So. If storage, now long time: 1 < 1 month $2 = 1$	3 months 3	> 3.6 mont	ha A	> 6 months
S9 Have your family use of excre	ta in agricultur	> 5-0 mon e and aquad	ns 4. rulture?	
0. No	1. Yes	e una aqua	culture.	
S10. If yes, how is your family usi	ing fresh huma	n excreta?		
1. Used of fresh human e	xcreta to apply	in the rice	fields	
2. Used of fresh human e	xcreta to apply	for vegetal	oles	
3. Used of fresh human e	xcreta to apply	for vegetal	oles and flowers	
4. Used of fresh human e	xcreta for fish	breeding		
S11. If yes, how is your family usi	ing composted	human exc	reta?	
1. Used of composted hum	man excreta to	apply in th	e rice fields	
2. Used of composied hui 3. Used of composied hui	man excreta to	apply for v	egetables and flo	wore
4. Used of composted hu	man excreta to	apply 101 v r fish breed	ing	weis
S12. How often does your family	use of excreta to	for the rice.	vegetable, flowe	r. fish pond?
1. Ricetime/year	r	2. Vegeta	ble	time/year
3. Flowertime/year	r	4. Fish po	nd	.time/year
V. Information about the wastev	water (WW)			
WW1. Where is domestic wastewa	ater discharged	?		
1. Discharge to the garder	n droine ao	2. Dischar	ge to the pond	
3. Discharge to the local of WW2 Have your family use of w	urainage	4. Dischar	ge to anywhere	
0  No 1  Ve	asie water in ag	incunture an	aquaculture:	
WW3. If yes, how is your family i	using it?			
1. Used of wastewater to	irrigate for the	rice field		
2. Used of wastewater to	irrigate for the	vegetable		
3. Used of wastewater to	irrigate for the	vegetable a	and flower	
4. Used of wastewater for	r fish breeding			
5. Other				
WW4. If yes, how often does your	family use of	wastewater	for rice, vegetab	le, flower, fish?
1. Ricetime/yea	ur ar	2. Vegeta	bletime/y	ear
WW5 What are the seasons your	ai family often us	4. FISH PU	water for the fiel	d and fish pond?
1 Dry season	2 Rainv se	ison	3 Roth	a and rish pond?
1. Dry season	2. Runny se	45011	5. Dour	
VI. Information about the animation	al husbandry	(AH)		
AH1. In your family has animal ke	eeping place?			
0. No 1. `	Yes			
AH2. If yes, distance between anin	mal keeping pl	ace and driv	nking water sourc	e?
1. < 5 m 2. 5-10	m 3.1	1-20 m	4. > 2	20 m
AH3. How is treatment of animal	wastes in your	tamily?		
1. Poured into the septic 1	lank	2. Poured	into the local sev	werage system
5. Mixed with the human	excreta	6 Not tre	atment 7	Ather (specify)
5. mixed with the hullidi	CACICIA	0. 1101 110	10 <i>6</i>	Guier (specify)
			186	

AH4. If storage, what are the added-matters?			
1. Ash 2. Lime	3. Ash $+$ Lim	e 3. Other.	
AH5. If storage, how long time?	2 > 2 6	-4h- 4 >	(
1. < 1 monun 2. 1-3 monuns	3. > 3-0 IIIO	uuis 4. >	· o monuns
0 No 1 Ves	agriculture and	aquaculture	
AH7 If yes how is your family using fresh anin	nal excreta?		
1 Used of fresh animal excreta to apply	v in the rice field	ls	
2. Used of fresh animal excreta to apply	y for vegetables	15	
3. Used of fresh animal excreta to apply	v for vegetables	and flowers	
4. Used of fresh animal excreta for fish	breeding		
AH8. If yes, how is your family using composte	d animal excreta	.?	
1. Used of composted animal excreta to	apply in the ric	e fields	
2. Used of composted animal excreta to	apply for veget	ables	
3. Used of composted animal excreta to	apply for veget	ables and flowers	
4. Used of composted animal excreta for	or fish breeding		
AH9. How often does your family use of animal	excreta for the	rice, vegetable, flow	er, fish pond?
1. Ricetime/year	2. Vegetable.	time/ye	ear
3. Flowertime/year	4. Fish pond	time/ye	ear
VII. Information about the hygiene benavior	(HB)		
0 No $1$ Vec	days?		
HB2 If yes, which are places do you eat?			
1 market 2 field	3 roadside inn	4 restaura	nt
HB3. When are you hand-washing?	5. Toudside IIII	1. Tostutiu	iit.
1. After working in the field	2. After defeca	tion	
3. After disposal children faces	4. Before eatin	g	
5. Before food preparing	6. Before brea	st feeding	
7. After handling animals	8. After handli	ng excreta	
HB4. How do you hand-washing?			
1. Water only 2. Water wit	h soap 3	Other	
HB5. How often do you hand-washing with soap	p		
1. Regularly 2. Sometime	3. Ra	rely 4. W	Vhen is hand-dirty
VIII Food bygiona (FH)			
FH1 Where do you store it's left over food?			
1 Refrigerator 2 Kitchen	3 Sleeping	room 4 Oth	ier:
FH2. Is the left over food covered when left in the	he room/kitchen	?	
0. No 1. Yes		•	
FH3. How do you handle your left over food?			
1. heat all 2. heat only soup	3. h	eat only rice	
4. boil only soup 5. boil rice	6. 0	her	
FH4. When does the household clean its utensils	after cooking a	nd eating?	
1. immediately 2. next day's mor	ning 3. an	day before cooking	g 4. other
IX. Information about the health problem (H	P)		
HP1. What is the main health problem are you g	etting it?		
1. Headache 2. Sore throat 3. F	lu 4. Diarrh	ea 5. Vomiting	6. Abdominal pain
7. Nausea 8. Itching 9. Back	k pain 10	Sore eyes 1	1. Other
HP2. How often are you getting a sick?	.1 4	NT.	
1. Regularly 2. Sometime 3. Rar	ely 4	. Never	
HP3. When you were sick, what did you do?	de stan 2 Ca	f transformer 2	Ca ta tha haarital
4. Traditional treatment 5. Other	ubctor 2. Se	i-ireatiment 3	. Go to the nospital
+. Haunonal meanneil J. Other.			
1  children < 5 2  children 5-15	3 women	4 men 5	i all
HP5. Do you know, what are the diseases related	d with use of exe	creta and wastewater	?
jest system and the discusses for and			

## X. Observational checklist

##	Observational	0 No; 1 Yes	Comments
		9 not available	
1	Household has a toilet facility		
2	HT1. the toilet appear to be used by the family		
3	HT2. other outside toilet appear to be in use		
4	HT3. the toilet door is broken or missing		
5	HT4. the toilet door is closed with key		
6	HT5. the toilet wall are clean		
7	HT6. the toilet floor is clean		
8	HT7. the toilet smells badly		
9	HT8. there are flies around the toilet		
10	HT9. the ground around the toilet is muddy		
11	HT10. there are hand washing facilities near the toilet		
12	HT11. there is soap provide for hand washing after toilet use		
13	WS1. there is a store of drinking water		
14	WS2. the stored water is covered		
15	WS3. the ground around the water storage facility is muddy		
16	WS4. Water storage facility is easily accessible to children		
17	WS5. the water storage facility looks dirty from outside		
18	YA1. there is grey/stagnant water in the yard		
19	YA2. there is domestic waste and litter in the yard		
20	YA3. there is animal/human faeces in the yard		
21	YA4. there is garbage in the yard		
22	FH1. household has a refrigerator for food storage		
23	FH2. some cooking utensils are left unwashed		
24	FH3. there are uncovered left over meals at the cooking area		
25	FH4. there are houseflies in the cooking area		
26	FH5. cooking area/kitchen is clean with no food debris		

Thank you very much for your time and information!

# 2.2 Laboratory forms

Kato-Katz thick smear results - Stool number...... Village

name: Commune: Province: Hanam Slide 2 (eggs per gram) Slide 1 (eggs per gram) ## PersonID Ascaris Hookworm Trichuris Other <u>Ascaris</u> Hookworm Trichuris Other Name 1 2 3 4

#### **Laboratory form SAF method** Village

Date: / /

name	<u>;</u>			Commune:				Province: Hanam			
			Stool 1 Stool 2								
##	PersonID	Name	Giardia	Entamoeba	Crypto	E. coli	Giardia	Entamoeba	Crypto	E. coli	
1											
2											
3											
4											

Date:\_\_\_/\_\_\_/\_\_\_\_

## 2.3 Questionnaires for diarrhoeal disease case and control study

Study ID: \_\_\_\_ \_\_\_ \_\_\_

Case (1)/Control (0): \_\_\_\_ \_\_\_ \_\_\_

#### CASE DEFINITION

- at least three or more loose (or watery) stools within 24 hours, regardless of other gastrointestinal symptoms;
- or two or more loose stools associated with at least one other symptom of gastrointestinal infection (abdominal pain, cramping, nausea, vomiting, and fever);
- or passage of a single loose stool with grossly evident blood/mucous.

\_\_\_\_

Two independent diarrhea episodes will be separated by at least three days without diarrhea, and an episode of diarrhea with duration of 14 days or more will be regarded as an episode of persistent diarrhea.

#### PART A. GENERAL INFORMATION

Date	of intervie	ew: /	/	(de	d/mm/yyyy)			
Name	e of field	worker:						
Name	e of study	subject:						
Study	/ ID:							
Sex (	circle one	e): 0 =	Female		1 =	Male		
Year	of birth: _		-					
PAR	T B.	CASE CHA	RACTER	IZATION				
1.	On wh 1	hat date did you	r diarrhea	begin?				
	9	Do not reme	mber					
2.	How	many days did y	our diarrh	ea last?				days
3.	What	symptoms did y	you have w	ith your diarrh	ea? (check	all that apply) Yes	No	DN/NS
	1	Fever		$^{0}C$ (if measure	4)			
	2	Abdominal p	 pain		u)			
	3	Nausea						
	4	Vomiting						
	5	Fatigue						
	6	Drinking mo	re than usu	ial				
	1	Other (specify)						
4.	Were	your stools: (cin	rcle all tha	t apply)				
	1	Bloody	2	Watery	3	Mucous		
5.	Frequ	ency of diarrhea	a (highest p	ber day):		sto	ols/day	
<u>Treat</u>	ment							
6.	Have	you consulted a	physician	or health care	for this illne	ess?		
6.1	If yes, v 1	what type of fac I. Health center I. Other physicia	ility have y an $(sp$	you visited? 2. 2	Local pharr	nacist 🗌	- 3.	Hospital 🗌

7.

Have	e you taken any treatment for your diarrhea?			
1 2	Y ORS Antibiotic treatment (please specify the names of the antibiotics that you have tak	es ken)	No	DN/NS
3	Herbal or traditional medicines (please specify the names of the antibiotics that you have tak	L ken)		
4	Other treatment (specify)			

#### PART C EXPOSURE HISTORY

#### I. Exposure with wastewater from Nhue River

Exposure to wastewater is defined as direct contact with wastewater, or getting wet by the wastewater. Definition of wastewater must be explained to interviewee.

B. Did you have contact with wastewater from Nhue River when doing your agricultural work during the last week?
 0 No
 1 Yes
 9 Don't know/Not sure

9. What type of work were you doing that involved contact with wastewater from Nhue River?

V 1	0			
Items		Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not know/not sure (9)

- 1. Fish harvest
- 2. Fish breeding
- 3. Watering gardens/fields
- 4. Rice sowing
- 5. Vegetable/rice harvest
- 6. Weeding/manuring
- 7. Spraying pesticides
- 8. Other (specify)\_\_\_\_\_

#### **10.** How long were you in contact with wastewater from Nhue River during the last week?

Days before the onset	Estimated contact hours with wastewater from Nhue river per day					
of diarrhea	No	Less than 1	1 - 2	3 - 4 hours	More than 4	Do not
	contact	hour	hours	(3)	hours	remember
	(0)	(1)	(2)		(4)	(9)
Onset of diarrhea (0)						
1						
2						
3						
4						
5						
6						
7						

11. Which parts of your body were mainly in contact with wastewater from Nhue river?

parts of your coup were manify in	i parto or jour ocuj were mannij in contact which water monificate more						
Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember (9)				
1. Hands							
2. Arms							
3. Feet (up to ankle)							
4. Legs (up to ankle)							
5. Legs (up to ankle)							
6. Whole body (up to the chest)							

- 12.Did you have contact with soil/land irrigated by wastewater from Nhue River during the last week?0No1Yes9Don't know/Not sure
- **13.** Were you on bare feet while working in the field during the last week? 0 No 1 Yes 9 Don't know/Not sure

**14.** Did you use any of the following protective measures when you were working in wastewater from Nhue River during the last week?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember (0)
1. Shoes			
2. Rubber boots			
3. Cloth gloves			
4. Rubber gloves			
5. Plastic clothing			
6. Face mask			
7. Hat/cap			
8. Glasses			

#### II. Exposure with wastewater from domestic pond

**15.** Did you have contact with wastewater from domestic pond during the last week?

16. What type of work were you doing that involved contact with wastewater from domestic pond?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not know/not sure (0)
1. Fish harvest			
2. Fish breeding			
3. Watering gardens			
4. Vegetable sowing			
5. Vegetable harvest			
6. Vegetable cleaning			
7. Pig pen/animal shed cleaning			
8. Wash your hand/foot			
9. Working equipments washing			
10. Washing/flushing toilet			
11. Washing clothes			
12. Other (specify)			

<sup>0.</sup> No 1. Yes 9. Do not know/not sure

17.	How long were	you in contact	with wastewate	r from domestic	pond during the last week?
-----	---------------	----------------	----------------	-----------------	----------------------------

Days before the onset of	Estimated contact hours with wastewater from domestic pond per day						
diarrhea	No	Less than 1	1 - 2 hours	3 - 4 hours	More than 4	Do not	
	contact	hour	(2)	(3)	hours	remember	
	(0)	(1)			(4)	(9)	
Onset of diarrhea (0)							
1							
2							
3							
4							
5							
6							
7							

18. Which parts of your body were mainly in contact with wastewater from domestic pond?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember (9)
1. Hands			
2. Arms			
3. Feet (up to ankle)			
4. Legs (up to ankle)			
5. Legs (up to ankle)			
6. Whole body (up to the			
chest)			

**19.** Did you use any of the following protective measures when you were working in wastewater from domestic pond during the last week?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember (9)
1. Shoes			
2. Rubber boots			
3. Cloth gloves			
4. Rubber gloves			
5. Plastic clothing			
6. Face mask			
7. Hat/cap			
8. Glasses			

#### III. Human excreta (HE) Exposure

Exposure to HE as a contact with HE (includes collecting, transporting, applying, and touching).

- **20.**Did you have contact with HE when doing your work during the last week?0. No1. Yes9. Do not know/not sure
- 21. What type of work /activity were you doing that involved contact with HE during the last week?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember (9)
1. Removing out HE from the toilet vault			
2. Preparing composting HE			
3. Collecting HE and bring it to the field/pond			
4. Applying HE in the field/pond			
5. Preparing the soil mixed with HE			
6. Planting rice and/or vegetable in the soil had mixed HE			
7. Fish breeding			
8. Fish harvest			
9. Rice/vegetable harvest			
10. Weeding			
11. Spraying pesticides			
12. Other ( <i>specify</i> )			

22. How long were in you contact with HE during the last week?

Days before the onset of	Estimated contact hours with HE per day						
diarrhea	No	Less than 1	1 - 2 hours	3 - 4	More than 4	Do not	
	contact	hour	(2)	hours	hours	remember	
	(0)	(1)		(3)	(4)	(9)	
Onset of diarrhea (0)							
1							
2							
3							
4							
5							
6							
7							

#### 23. What parts of your body were in contact with HE?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember (9)
1. Hands			
2. Arms			
3. Feet (up to ankle)			
4. Legs (up to ankle)			
5. Legs (up to ankle)			
6. Whole body (up to the			
chest)			

#### 24. Did you use any of the following protective measures when you were contact with HE during the last week?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember (9)
1. Shoes			
2. Rubber boots			
3. Cloth gloves			
4. Rubber gloves			
5. Plastic clothing			
6. Face mask			
7. Hat/cap			
8. Glasses			

# IV. <u>Animal excreta (AE) exposure</u>

Exposure to AE as a contact with AE (includes collecting, transporting, applying, cleaning, and touching).

**25.** Did you have contact with AE when doing your work during the last week?

0. No 1. Yes 9. Do not know/not sure

#### 26. What type of work / activity were you doing that involved contact with AE during the last week?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember
			(9)
1. Removing out AE from the animal sheds			
2. Preparing composting AE			
3. Collecting AE and bring it to the field/pond			
4. Applying AE in the field/pond			
5. Preparing the soil mixed with AE			
6. Planting rice and/or vegetable in the soil had mixed AE			
7. Fish breeding			
8. Fish harvest			
9. Rice/vegetable harvest			
10. Weeding			
11. Spraying pesticides			
12. Other ( <i>specify</i> )			

**27.** How long were in you contact with AE during the last week?

Days before the onset of		Estimated contact hours with AE per day						
diarrhea	No	Less than 1	1 - 2	3 - 4 hours	More than 4	Do not		
	contact	hour	hours	(3)	hours	remember		
	(0)	(1)	(2)		(4)	(9)		
Onset of diarrhea (0)								
1								
2								
3								
4								
5								
6								
7								

**28.** What parts of your body were in contact with AE?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember (9)
1. Hands			
2. Arms			
3. Feet (up to ankle)			
4. Legs (up to ankle)			
5. Legs (up to ankle)			
6. Whole body (up to the chest)			

**29.** Did you use any of the following protective measures when you were contact with AE during the last week?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember (9)
1. Shoes			
2. Rubber boots			
3. Cloth gloves			
4. Rubber gloves			
5. Plastic clothing			
6. Face mask			
7. Hat/cap			
8. Glasses			

# V. <u>Personal hygiene and habits</u>

30.	Do yo	u wash your bo	dy right af	ter finishing your	work?				
	1	Always	2	Sometimes	3	Rarely	4	Never	
31.	Did yo	ou wash your bo	ody with so	bap?					
	1	Always	2	Sometimes	3	Rarely	4	Never	
32.	Did yo	ou wash your ha	ands/feet at	fter finishing your	agricultu	ıral work enga	iged in waste	water/excre	eta?
	0. No	1.	Yes	9. Do	not know	v/not sure			
33.	How c	often did you wa	ash your ha	ands/feet right afte	r finishir	ng your work?			
	1	Always	2	Sometimes	3	Rarely	4	Never	
34.	Did yo	ou wash your ha	ands after o	lefecation?					
	0	No	1	Yes	9	Don't kno	w/Not sure		
35.	Did yo	ou wash your ha	ands with s	oap?					
	1	Always	2	Sometimes		3 H	Rarely	4	Never
VI.	Drink	ing water							
36.	During	g the last week.	what type	of water did you r	nainlv dr	rink:			

1	Rain water	2	Water from a supply plant	3	Tube well water
4	Dug well water	5	Others (specify)	9	Don't know/ Not sure

37.	Yesterd	ay, what type of v	water did	you mainly drink						_
	1	Rain water	2	Water from a su	upply plan	t	3	Tube w	ell water	
	4	Dug well water	5	Others (specify)	)		9	Don't k	now/ Not	sure
38	During	the last week did	you boil	the water before	vou drank	it?				
30.	During 1	Always	2 you bon	Sometimes	3	Rarely	4	Never	9	Don't know/Not sure
	1	1 ii ways	2	Sometimes	5	Rulefy	•	110101	,	Don't known tot sure
39.	Was the	e water container	from whi	ch you drank cov	ered?					
	0	No	1	Yes	9	Don't k	.now/Not	sure		
40.	Was the	e water that you d	rank used	l for washing frui	ts or veget	ables to l	be eaten a	as raw du	ring the la	ast week?
	0	No	1	Yes	9	Don't k	now/Not	sure	U	
<b>X711</b>	F.J.	· · · · ·								
VII.	<u>F000 C</u>	<u>onsumption</u>								
41.	Did you	eat any leftovers	in the w	eek before the on	set of diari	rhea?				
	0	No	1 Yes	9 Don't	know/Not	t sure				
42	<b>X</b> <i>V</i>	C 1 1	<b>c</b> ·							
42.	Was the	tood stored in th	e refrigei	ator?	Inot sure					
	0.110	1. 10	/0	J. Do not know	/not sure					
43.	Was the	e food reheated be	efore you	ate it?						
	0. No	1. Ye	es	9. Do not know	/not sure					
44.	Did you	eat any food that	t was raw	or undercooked	in the wee	k before	the onset	of diarrh	ea?	
	0. No	1. Ye	S	9. Do not k	now/not s	ure				
45.	Which o	of the following for	ood items	s did vou eat as ra	w or unde	rcooked?	?			
				· j		Ye	es	No	DN/	NS
	1	Fish							[	
	2	Other aquatic an	imals (sh	rimp/snails/muss	els)				[	
	3	Pork				Ļ	4		Ļ	
	4	Beet	11 11 1	1 • 1 >			4		ļ	4
	5	Poultry ( <i>chicken</i>	/duck/oth	ier birds)			4		Ļ	
	07	Lgg Animal internal	organs				4		L	=
	/	(liver/heart/inte	organs stines/oiz	zards/blood)		L			L	
	8	Water morning s	elorv	Lui usi biobuj		Г	7		Г	
	9	Coriander	<u> </u>			Г	1		ĺ	
	10	Salad				Ē	]		ĺ	
VIII.	Ill cont	acts and health <u>r</u>	problems	<u>i</u>						
46.	In the la	ast 3 days, had a n	nember o	of your family dia	rrhea?					
	0. No	1. Ye	es	9. Do not know	/not sure					
47.	Did the	ill person cook m	neals for t	he family during	the last we	eek?				
40	0. No	1. Ye	es 	9. Do not know	/not sure	1.0				
48.	Did you	i get any gastroint	lestinal p	roblems during th	le last wee	K ! • • • • •	20	No	עת	NS
	1	fever					7		/N/ط ]	
	2	nausea				F	ī	H	L L	Ħ
	3	vomiting				F	ī	H	L L	Ξ́
	4	abdominal pains				Γ	]		ſ	
	5	watery stools							ĺ	
	6	blood/mucus sto	ols				]		[	
	7	loose stools				Ļ	4	Ц	[	<u> </u>
	8	others ( <i>specify</i> )				L			l	

#### IX. <u>Contact with animals</u>

- **49.** Does your family have animals in the household?
  - 0 No ----- STOP THE INTERVIEW 1 Yes

#### **50.** During the last week, how did you come into contact with the animals?

Activities	Cattle (1)	Pigs (2)	Chicken (3)	Ducks (4)	Dogs/Cats (5)
0. No contact					
1. Washing animals					
2. Cleaning animal sheds					
3. Handling animal feces					
4. Feeding animals					
5. Other ( <i>specify</i> )					
6. Don't know/ Not sure					

#### 51. How long were in you contact with the animals during the last week?

Days before the onset of	Estimated contact hours with animal per day						
diarrhea	No	Less than 1	1 – 2	3 - 4	More than 4	Do not remember	
	contact	hour	hours	hours	hours	(9)	
	(0)	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)		
Onset of diarrhea (0)							
1							
2							
3							
4							
5							
6							
7							

#### **52.** What parts of your body were mainly in contact with the animals?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember (9)
1. Hands			
2. Arms			
3. Feet (up to ankle)			
4. Legs (up to ankle)			
5. Legs (up to ankle)			
6. Whole body (up to the chest)			

# **53.** Did you use any of the following protective measures when you were contact with the animals during the last week?

Items	Yes (1)	No (0)	Do not remember (9)
1. Shoes			
2. Rubber boots			
3. Cloth gloves			
4. Rubber gloves			
5. Plastic clothing			
6. Face mask			
7. Hat/cap			
8. Glasses			

#### THANK YOU VERY MUCH FOR YOUR TIME AND INFORMATION

#### **ANNEX 3. TERMS AND DEFINITIONS FOR MFA**

- *Substance:* A substance is any (chemical) element and compound composed of uniform units. All substances are characterized by unique and identical constitution and are thus homogeneous. Example of elements and compounds are carbon (C), nitrogen (N), phosphorus (P), and ammonium (NH3).
- Goods: this term is defined as economic entitlements of matter with a positive or negative economic value. Goods are made up of one or several substances. Examples of goods are drinking water, garbage, sewage, sludge, and others.
- *Material*: the term of material has already been explained by substance and goods. In MFA, material serves as an umbrella term for both substance and goods. So, carbon as well as wood can be addressed as a material.
- *Process*: a process is defined as the transformation, transport, or storage of material. Examples of transformation processes are: (i) the human body, where food, water, and air are transformed mainly into urine and faeces, (ii) the entirety of private households in a defined region, where countless inputs are converted to faecal sludge, sewage, waste, emissions, and some useful outputs.
- *Flow and flux*: for MFA, the term flows and fluxes have been often used in a random way. A flow is defined as a mass flow rate which is ratio of mass per time while, a flux is defined as a flow per cross section or is called specific flow. In MFA, commonly used cross sections are a person, a habitant and a region.
- *Transfer coefficient*: this term describes the partitioning of substance in a process which are defined for each output good or process. It is a substance-specific value that stands for the characteristics of a process.
- *System and system boundaries*: a system is defined by a group of elements, the interaction between these elements, and the boundaries between these and other elements in space and time. Temporal boundaries are commonly 1 h, 1 day or 1 year and spatial system boundary is usually fixed by the geographical area in which the processes are located.

- *Activities*: this term is defined as comprising all relevant processes flow, and stocks of goods and substances that are necessary to carry out and maintain a certain human need. The most important activities can be defined as to treat, clean, reside and work, transport and communicate and also adding with health and sports.
- *Material accounting*: the art of materials accounting is to find those key parameters that yield maximum information at minimum cost. Materials accounting can be applied to all sizes of systems, form single companies to national economies.

# ANNEX 4. CURRICULUM VITAE

PROFILE			
	Phuc Pham-Duc, MD, MIH		
	Born February 13, 1971; Married since 2001;		
	Address in Switzerland : Friedensgasse 69, CH-4056 Basel		
	Tel: ++84 438 33 64 74 Mobile: ++84 904 04 99 69		
	Email: phucnihe@gmail.com; phuc.pham-duc@unibas.ch		
EDUCATION	1		
1989-1995	Medical Doctor, Hanoi Medical University, Vietnam.		
1996-1999	Bachelor of economic, National Economic University, Hanoi, Vietnam		
2002-2003	Master of International Health, University of Copenhagen, Denmark		
2008-2011	PhD student, University of Basel, Switzerland. Field works in Vietnam		
PRESENT APPOINTMENTS			
	Work at the National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology, Hanoi, Vietnam.		
2008-2011	PhD student belong the NCCR North-South project on "Health risks associated with excreta and wastewater reuse in agriculture in Vietnam".		
	Participated the courses on "Epidemiological concepts and methods; Biostatistics; Health Systems; Ecosystem and infectious diseases". Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute and University of Basel.		
	Contributions to develop a training module on the quantitative microbial risk assessment related with water, sanitation and food in Vietnam. PAMS project - NCCR program; Hanoi School of Public Health.		
	Contributions to develop a book on "Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment in Foods in Vietnam", supported by WHO and Vietnam Food Association.		
	Researcher "Health risks associated with the use of wastewater and excreta in agriculture in Hanam province, Vietnam: Epidemiology and Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment". Funded by NCCR North-South and KFPE.		
	Obtained the Eawag Partnership Program (EPP) Scholarship, at the Department of Water and Sanitation in Developing Countries (Sandec), Eawag. 5-8/2011.		
PROJECTS			
2000-2007	Researcher "Human excreta use in agriculture in Vietnam (HEAV) - a study from the field to the latrine", funded by Council for Development Research (RUF), Denmark.		
	Project leader "The use of composted human excreta in agriculture in Nghean, Vietnam", funded by International Foundation for Sciences (IFS), Sweden.		

	Researcher "Practices and perceptions of hygiene and health risks associated with the use of human excreta for agricultural production in Vietnam", funded by IWMI, Colombo, Srilanka.			
	Researcher "Sanitary aspects of drinking water and wastewater reuse in Vietnam", funded by DANIDA, Denmark.			
	Researcher "Production Aquatic Peri-urban Systems in Southeast Asian - PAPUSSA", funded by EU.			
CONSULTANCIES				
2005-2008	Situation analysis and project design- water, sanitation and hygiene (WASH) improvement for Northern and central Vietnam, funded by Plan International Organization.			
	Adequacy of water, sanitation and hygiene in relation to home-based care strategies for people living with HIV/AIDS, funded by WHO.			
	Vietnam Tracking study: Safe Water Project in High-Risk Communities, funded by Population Services International (PSI), US.			
	Testing of Chlorine dosing for drinking water in Mekong Delta River, Vietnam, funded by Population Services International (PSI), US.			
ADDITIONAL POSTGRADUATE EDUCATION				
2004-2011	Data analysis using STATA. SANIVAT project, DANIDA, Denmark, NIHE, Hanoi, 4/2011.			
	Method for impact evaluation of health project. Hanoi Medical University - Centre for health system research. 14-15/3/2011.			
	Assessing impacts of climate changes on health - Longitudinal analyses of mortality against background factors including weather. Epidemiology and Global Health, Umea University; Hanoi Medical University. 3-4/3/2011			
	Environmental behaviour and human health risk assessment associated with the use of agricultural pesticides in Vietnam; Health Environment Management Agency, Ministry of Health and Griffith University School of Public Health; 7/2010.			
	Fundamentals on Ecohealth Southeast Asia Region Workshop; IDRC Canada, 5/2010.			
	Intervention research methodology, the Netherlands project, Hanoi Medical University, Hanoi. 2/2010.			
	The fundamentals of data management workshop. International Clinical Sciences Support Centre: Durham, North Carolina, USA. 6/2009.			
	Data management using MS Access. SANIVAT project - DANIDA, Denmark, NIHE, Hanoi, 4/2009.			
	NCCR North-South Integrated training and capitalization of experience. Costa Rica, 9/2008.			

	Research Ethics Training Workshop, NIHE and National Institute of Health (NIH), US. Hanoi, 6/2008.			
	Good Clinical Research Practices, Organized by Quintiles company, Singapore and Vietnam Ministry of Health, 8/2006.			
	HIV/STIs Research and Prevention, Organized by The University of Texas School of Public Health, US - Hanoi School of Public Health, Vietnam (7/2006).			
	Water supply and sanitation in Emergencies, in Denmark (8-9/2005).			
	Ecological Alternatives in Sanitation, in Sweden (8-9/2004) and India (3/2005).			
CONFERENCES & WORKSHOPS				
	Poster "Assessment of infection risks of diarrhoea-related with pathogens in wastewater and excreta reuse in agriculture in Vietnam". Bio-Valley Life Sciences Week 2011 - Infectious Diseases of Global Impact, Basel, Switzerland, 9/2011.			
2007-2011	Poster "Risk factors for <i>Entamoeba histolytica</i> infection associated with wastewater and excreta use in agriculture in Hanam province, Vietnam". The 7 <sup>th</sup> National Scientific Conference - Vietnamese Association of Public Health: Towards a Sustainable Development of Vietnamese Public Health in the Future, 4/2011.			
	Oral presentation "Health risks related to excreta and wastewater reuse in agriculture using quantitative microbial risk assessment (QMRA) in Hanam, Vietnam". The first International Conference on Environmental Pollution, Restoration and Management, Ho Chi Minh, 3/2010.			
	Risk Analysis/Risk management for Scientific Advisors Microbiological Hazards, Food and Agriculture Organization, Vietnam Food Association, 10/2008.			
	Oral presentation "Human excreta reuse in agriculture in Nghe An, Vietnam", Sustainable sanitation - Eco-sanitation Conference, Dongseng, Inner-Mongolia, 8/2007. Ecosanres, SEI, Sweden.			
LANGUAGES				
	Vietnamese - native languages English - good			
COMPUTER	SKILLS			
	Word, Excel, PowerPoint, Epi-Info, Access, STATA, SPSS, @Risk, Internet			
MEMBERSHIPS				
	Member of the Vietnamese Association of Public Health			
ARTICLES PUBLISHED IN PEER-REFERRED JOURNALS				
2005-2011	<b>Phuc P.D.</b> , Nguyen-Viet H, Hattendorf J, Zinsstag J, Cam PD, Odermatt P: Risk factors for <i>Entamoeba histolytica</i> infection in an agricultural community in Hanam province, Vietnam. <i>Parasites &amp; Vectors</i> 2011, <b>4</b> :102.			
	Nga DT, Morel A, Nguyen-Viet H, <b>Phuc P.D</b> ., Nishida K, Kootattep T: Assessing nutrient fluxes in a Vietnamese rural area despite limited and highly uncertain data.			
	Resour Conserv Recy 2011			
----------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--		
	Jensen, P.K., <b>Phuc P.D</b> ., Line Kram Knudsen., (2010). How do we sell the hygiene message, with dollars, dong or excreta? Environmental Health. 2010.			
	Jensen, P. K., <b>Phuc, P. D.</b> , Konradsen, F., Klank, L. T., & Dalsgaard, A. (2009). Survival of <i>Ascaris</i> eggs and hygienic quality of human excreta in Vietnamese composting latrines. <i>Environ.Health</i> , <i>8</i> , 57.			
	Cole, B., <b>Phuc, P. D.</b> , & Collett, J. (2009). A qualitative and physical investigation of a double-vault composting latrine programme in Northern Vietnam. <i>Waterlines</i> , <i>28</i> , 333-342.			
	Knudsen, L. G., <b>Phuc, P. D.</b> , Hiep, N. T., Samuelsen, H., Jensen, P. K., Dalsgaard, A. et al. (2008). The fear of awful smell: Risk perceptions among farmers in Vietnam using wastewate and human excreta in agriculture. <i>S.E.Asia J.Trop.Med.Pub.Health, 39</i> (2).			
	Jensen, P. K., <b>Phuc, P. D.</b> , Knudsen, L. G., Dalsgaard, A., & Konradsen, F. (2008). Hygiene versus fertiliser: the use of human excreta in agriculturea Vietnamese example. <i>Int.J.Hyg.Environ.Health</i> , <i>211</i> , 432-439.			
	<b>Phuc, P. D.</b> , Konradsen, F., Phuong, P. T., Cam, P. D., & Dalsgaard, A. (2006). Practice of using human excreta as fertiliser and implications for health in Nghean Province, Vietnam. <i>Southeast Asian J.Trop Med Public Health</i> , <i>37</i> , 222-229.			
	Jensen, P. K., <b>Phuc, P. D.,</b> Dalsgaard, A., & and Konradsen, F., (2005). Successful sanitation promotion must recognize the use of latrine wastes in agriculture - the example of Vietnam. <i>Bull.World Health Org.</i> , <i>83</i> , 273-274.			
OTHER ARTICLES				
2009-2011	Nguyen-Viet, H., Anh, V. T., <b>Phuc, P. D.</b> , Tu, V. V., (2011) safe use of wastewater in agriculture and aquaculture in Vietnam. Evidence for Policy series, Regional edition Southeast Asia, No. 2, ed. Thammarat Koottatep. Pathumthani, Thailand: NCCR North-South.			
	Tu, V. V., Huong, N. T., <b>Phuc, P.D.</b> , Nguyen-Viet, H., Zurbrügg, C., (2011). Developing a questionnaire to measure peoples' awareness and behaviours related to wastewater use in agriculture in Hoang Tay and Nhat Tan communes, Hanam province following Protection Motivation Theory. <i>Vietnam Journal of Public</i> <i>Health</i> , 22, 66-72 (Vietnamese).			
	Khuong, N. C., Bich, T. H., <b>Phuc, P.D.</b> , Nguyen-Viet, H., (2011, in press). Assessment of diarrhoea risks by microorganisms in wastewater used in agriculture in Hanam. <i>Vietnam Journal of Public Health</i> , 22, 14-20 ( (Vietnamese)			
	Tu, V. V., Huong, L. T. T., <b>Phuc, P. D.</b> , Thao, N. B., Nguyen-Viet, H., (2011, in press). Human excreta: management, reuse and public health in Vietnam. <i>Vietnam Journal of Public Health</i> , 22, 4-13 (Vietnamese)			
	Nguyen-Viet H., Hanh T. T. T., <b>Phuc, P. D.</b> , Bich, N. N., Huong, B. T. M., (2011). Microbial Risk Assessment in Vietnam: Water, Sanitation, and Food safety - from			

	training to policy. Outcome Highlights of the NCCR North-South. No. 7, 10/2011.	
	<b>Phuc, P.D.</b> , Nguyen-Viet H., Zinsstag J., Odermatt P., (2010). Transmission dynamics of parasitic infections from wastewater and excreta use among risk groups in North Vietnam. Sandec News, August 2010.	
	<b>Phuc, P.D.</b> , Nguyen-Viet, H., Zinsstag J., Tanner M., Cam P.D., Odermatt P.,. Transmission of parasitic infections by wastewater and excreta re-use in agriculture in Vietnam.– Highlights of the NCCR Research Partnerships for sustainable development in South East Asia, period 205-2009	
	Khuong, N. C., <b>Phuc, P.D.</b> , Bich, T. H., Nguyen-Viet, H., (2010). Assessment of microbial infection risks related to excreta and wastewater use. Sandec News, August 2010	
	Do-Thu Nga, Morel, A., <b>Phuc, P.D.</b> , Nguyen-Viet, H., Koontattep, T., (2010). The Material Flow Analysis (MFA) method is applied to nutrient resource management and recycling in Hanam, Vietnam. Sandec News, August 2010	
	Tu, V. V., <b>Phuc, P.D.</b> , Huong, N. T., Tamas, A., Zurbrugg, C., (2010). Awareness and agricultural wastewater reuse practices are assessed to improve interventions of safe reuse practices. Sandec News, August 2010.	
	<b>Phuc, P.D.</b> , Nguyen-Viet, H., Zinsstag, J., Cam, P. D., Odermatt, P., (2009). Parasitological infections related to re-use of wastewater and excreta in agriculture and aquaculture in Northern Vietnam In: Morel A. (Ed.) Research Partnerships for Sustainable Development in Southeast Asia, NCCR North-South, JACS SEA, Thailand.	
CONTRIBUTIONS TO BOOK CHAPTERS		
2011	Khan, N. C., Huong, B. T. M., Long, N. H., Hung, L. Q., <b>Phuc, P.D.</b> , Nguyen-Viet, H., (2011). Chapter 1: Introduction of Microbial Risk Assessment for Food Safety - Microbial Risk Assessment for Food Safety (Chief editors Khan, N. C., Nguyen-Viet, H.,) (Vietnamese). Medical Publishing House. Hanoi. 2011.	
	<b>Phuc, P.D.</b> , (2011). Chapter 2: Hazard Identification - Microbial Risk Assessment for Food Safety (Chief editors Khan, N. C., Nguyen-Viet, H.,) (Vietnamese). Medical Publishing House. Hanoi. 2011.	
	<b>Phuc, P.D.</b> , (2011). Chapter 3: Risk Characteristics - Microbial Risk Assessment for Food Safety (Chief editors Khan, N. C., Nguyen-Viet, H.,) (Vietnamese). Medical Publishing House. Hanoi. 2011.	
	Nguyen-Viet, H., Minh, H. V., Anh, V. T., Hanh, T. T. T., Tu, V. V., <b>Phuc, P. D.</b> , Nhung, N. H., Thao, N. B., (2011). NCCR North-South dialogue: Glossary of terms in water supply and sanitation (Vietnamese). Medical Publishing House. Hanoi. 2011.	